

Graduate Theses, Dissertations, and Problem Reports

2023

The Development of a New Pertussis Booster Formulation via the Implementation of New Adjuvants and Utilization of Alternate Routes of Administration

Megan Ashley DeJong West Virginia University, madejong@mix.wvu.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://researchrepository.wvu.edu/etd

Part of the Immunology and Infectious Disease Commons

Recommended Citation

DeJong, Megan Ashley, "The Development of a New Pertussis Booster Formulation via the Implementation of New Adjuvants and Utilization of Alternate Routes of Administration" (2023). *Graduate Theses, Dissertations, and Problem Reports.* 12023. https://researchrepository.wvu.edu/etd/12023

This Dissertation is protected by copyright and/or related rights. It has been brought to you by the The Research Repository @ WVU with permission from the rights-holder(s). You are free to use this Dissertation in any way that is permitted by the copyright and related rights legislation that applies to your use. For other uses you must obtain permission from the rights-holder(s) directly, unless additional rights are indicated by a Creative Commons license in the record and/ or on the work itself. This Dissertation has been accepted for inclusion in WVU Graduate Theses, Dissertations, and Problem Reports collection by an authorized administrator of The Research Repository @ WVU. For more information, please contact researchrepository@mail.wvu.edu.

The Development of a New Pertussis Booster Formulation via the Implementation of New Adjuvants and Utilization of Alternate Routes of Administration

Megan Ashley DeJong

Dissertation submitted to the School of Medicine at West Virginia University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

> Doctor in Philosophy in Immunology and Microbial Pathogenesis

F. Heath Damron, Ph.D., Committee Chair Albert Berrebi, Ph.D. Garret Cooper, M.D./Ph.D. Gordon Meares, Ph.D. Cory Robinson, Ph.D.

Department of Microbiology, Immunology, and Cell Biology

Morgantown, WV

2022

Keywords: Vaccine, pertussis, adjuvant, intranasal vaccination, mucosal immunity, *B. pertussis,* humoral immunity, DTaP, Tdap, whooping cough

Copyright 2022 Megan A. DeJong

Abstract

The Development of a New Pertussis Booster Formulation via the Implementation of New Adjuvants and Utilization of Alternate Routes of Administration

Megan Ashley DeJong

Pertussis (whooping cough) is a respiratory disease caused by airborne transmission of the Gramnegative bacterium, Bordetella pertussis. Prior to the development of the first pertussis vaccines (whole cell (wP) vaccines), the incidence of pertussis was in the hundreds of thousands of cases per year, which led to the death of many children, as the infection is most severe in younger populations. Thankfully, the wP formulation resulted in a dramatic decrease in the number of annual pertussis cases, nearly eradicating the disease. However, as wP contained the whole B. pertussis bacterium (and its lipooligosaccharide (LOS)), reactogenicity issues became apparent, leading to vaccine hesitancy amongst the public. Researchers in Japan had been testing the efficacy of an acellular pertussis (aP, DTaP, Tdap) vaccine, which contained select antigens rather than the whole bacterium, and found that it was capable of inducing high levels of antibodies against B. pertussis virulence factors. Further, the vaccine was much safer and elicited very minor side effects when compared to its wP counterpart. As a result, the wP vaccines were soon phased out in the United States and replaced with DTaP, the primary vaccine formulation. Yet, it soon became apparent that the duration of protection elicited by DTaP was short-lived, which prompted the implementation of an aP booster formulation, known as Tdap. The switch from wP to aP formulations coincides with a resurgence of pertussis cases in the United States, as well as in other countries that utilized aP vaccines. Research into the immune responses induced by both vaccine formulations has concluded that wPs induce a Th1 polarized immune response, which results in the activation of the cell-mediated immunity that is needed to clear *B. pertussis* from the respiratory tract and recover from infection. The aP vaccines, on the other hand, induce Th2 polarized immunity, which has been shown to provider neither long-lived immunity nor complete clearance of the pathogen from the respiratory tract, which allows for its transmission to another host. Because of this, there has been an ongoing effort to improve the immune responses induced by aP vaccines such that a more efficacious and durable immune response is elicited. In this dissertation, we aimed to evaluate the inclusion of new adjuvants into aP vaccine formulations as well as the utilization of intranasal vaccination. First, we determined the ability of the CpG 1018 adjuvant to improve the immunity afforded by the current booster, Tdap. In this study, mice were immunized with either Tdap or Tdap + CpG 1018 and then challenged with *B. pertussis*. We observed an increased clearance of *B. pertussis* from the respiratory tract, as well as an increase in serological responses to pertussis vaccine antigens. Further, in an effort to evaluate this formulation's ability to protect against strains that have mutated, mice were challenged with either a strain of B. pertussis that expressed the virulence factor pertactin (PRN) or did not express PRN. Overall, the use of this adjuvant was able to protect against both strains, suggesting that the immunity provided

could withstand the variability seen with the evolution of B. pertussis. We then aimed to evaluate a lipid A mimetic created via Bacterial Enzymatic Combinatorial Chemistry (BECC438b) as an adjuvant to include in DTaP. We determined the protection afforded by administering the DTaP + BECC438b formulation either intramuscularly or intranasally. The combination of the DTaP + BECC438b formulation and intranasal vaccination resulted in the most profound changes in the resulting immune response, as there was a decrease in bacterial burden within the respiratory tract as well as a robust induction of mucosal immune responses when compared to mock-vaccinated, challenged (MVC) mice. Further, the intranasally vaccinated mice had an increase in the expression of genes involved in both the activation and regulation of immune system processes. As a result of seeing such profound differences in the protective immune responses as a result of intranasal vaccination, we aimed to determine the effect of including an intranasally administered pertussis vaccine into the current vaccine schedule. All pertussis vaccines are administered intramuscularly; therefore, we felt it was essential to understand how these two routes and their respective immune responses would interact. We theorized that intramuscular priming would "push" immune responses out into the systemic circulation and establish robust adaptive immunity, while the intranasal booster would "pull" these responses to the site of vaccination or infection (in this case, the nasal cavity). The results of this study demonstrated the benefit of utilizing just one intranasal booster vaccine, as there was increase bacterial clearance throughout the respiratory tract as well as the induction of mucosal immune responses. The loss of an intramuscular booster had no effect on the induction of systemic immune responses. Further, when either a lipid A mimetic (BECC438b) or β -glucan (IRI-1501) was added to the formulation, the effects of the intranasal booster were more pronounced. Taken together, the data in this dissertation build upon the established knowledge regarding the next generation of pertussis vaccines. Not only did we demonstrate efficacy as a result of implementing new adjuvants, but we also highlighted the importance of intranasal vaccination. The vaccines tested in this thesis serve as a stepping stone toward future studies that will help combat the resurgence of pertussis.

Dedication

To my mom and dad.

Thank you for everything.

Rose Nylund: Can I ask a dumb question?

Dorothy Zbornak (in response): Better than anyone I know.

Acknowledgements

First, thank you to Dr. Heath Damron for allowing me to join your lab. I joined without a rotation and out of the blue but you took me in, regardless. It isn't easy to mentor an MD/PhD student, as there are many deadlines that need to be met. Nevertheless, you helped me meet all of them. I have grown into a stronger person over the last four years, and I will continue to grow stronger because of my time in your lab.

To the DB lab members, I cannot thank you enough. You have been with me for every experiment, every assay, every good day, and every bad day. I learned everything I know from you all. This dissertation and the works within it are not due to the effort of one person, but rather, a whole team. Without your help and guidance, this work would be null and void.

To my committee members, I am grateful for your guidance and reassurance throughout these past four years. You have helped me think more critically and create the best versions of my work. To Dr. Cooper: THANK YOU FOR EVERYTHING. I COULD NOT HAVE DONE THIS WITHOUT YOU. I AM SO GRATEFUL TO HAVE YOU IN MY CORNER.

To Ethan Garland and the OLAR staff, thank you for caring for our mice. The animal-lover in me did not like the animal work but knowing that they were always well taken care of eased the burden. Also, without the mice, this work would not be possible. Hopefully the work in this dissertation ensures that their sacrifice was not in vain. To my parents, Gary and Gloria, you get the biggest "thank you" of all. You have been there throughout this whole process. I have called to express joy (rarely) as well as sadness (mostly), and you have always helped me work things out. Without you, I couldn't achieve anything. In reality, I feel that you should get an honorary doctorate, as you have been with me for the entire journey. There are not words to describe how much you mean to me, so all I can say is thank you, and I love you.

Last, but certainly not least, thank you to Beverly. I adopted you right before the pandemic hit, and we have had an unhealthy, co-dependent relationship ever since. She has heard all my presentations and has watched me work on all of my papers (including this dissertation). When days were rough and it felt like there was no end to the stress, she would come up beside me, purr her little heart out, and suddenly things would be okay. Bev, you can't read this (*because cat*), but I love you to bits, and I'm grateful every day that you're mine.

Table of Contents

ABSTRACT	II
DEDICATION	IV
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	V
TABLE OF CONTENTS	VII
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	X
CHAPTER 1	1
1.1 DISEASE MANIFESTATIONS OF A PERTUSSIS INFECTION	2
Figure 1. The three stages of a typical pertussis infection and associated symptoms	
1.2 PATHOGENESIS OF B. PERTUSSIS.	3
Figure 2. The pathogenesis of a fatal case of pertussis.	6
1.3 THE HISTORY OF VACCINES	6
1.4 TYPES OF VACCINES	9
Figure 3. Major categories of available vaccines	10
1.5 PERTUSSIS VACCINES: WP VERSUS AP	10
1.6 THE RESURGENCE OF PERTUSSIS	12
Figure 4. The number of annual pertussis cases dating back to 1920	14
1.7 ACELLULAR VACCINES AND WANING IMMUNITY	14
1.8 NATURAL INFECTION AND VACCINE-MEDIATED IMMUNITY TO <i>B. PERTUSSIS</i>	16
1.9 ALUMINUM SALTS AS ADJUVANTS	
1.10 UTILIZATION OF ALTERNATIVE ADJUVANTS IN PERTUSSIS VACCINES	
Figure 5. The most commonly utilized adjuvants in pertussis vaccine research and their mech	anisms
of action.	
1.11 MUCOSAL IMMUNITY	
1.12 OVERALL OBJECTIVES	
1.13 REFERENCES	
CHAPTER 2	50
2.1 ABSTRACT	52
2.2 Introduction	53
2.3 Results	56
Table 1. Vaccine doses and components for each dilution tested in mice.	57
Figure 1. Serum IgG antibody titers to (A) PT, (B) FHA, (C) PRN, and (D) Bp were determin all groups at 3 days post challenge	ed for 58
Figure 2. B. pertussis within the respiratory tract was quantified by counting serially diluted	CFUs
at 3 days post challenge	60
Figure 3. B. pertussis within the respiratory tract was quantified by counting serially diluted	CFUs
at 1, 3, and 7 days after challenge	62
Figure 4. Bacterial burden within the lung/trachea across all timepoints and between mice	
challenged with different B. pertussis strains, UT25 or H762, which were both administered	_
intranasally at 2 x 107 CFU/mL.	64
Figure 5. Serum IgG antibody titers to (A) Bp, (B) PT, (C) FHA, and (D) PRN were determine	ed for
all groups at days 1, 3, and 7 post challenge.	66
Figure 0. B. pertussis (U123) bound by IgG was assessed via an IgG binding flow assay	68

Figure 7. Pre-challenge anti-Bp IgG antibody isotypes in the sera between vaccine groups were avantified to determine the induction of Th1 versus Th2 immune responses	50
2 4 DISCUSSION	70
Supplemental Figure 1. Immune cell populations were detected in the lung and trachea homogenates from all groups at 1, 3, and 7 days post-challenge.	74
Supplemental Figure 2. The gating strategy used to quantify immune cells in the lung and trachea.	75
Supplemental Table 1. Immune cell panel used to identify cell types via flow cytometry	75
Supplemental Figure 3. The gating strategy and histogram utilized in the IgG binding assay. Mice	
were primed and boosted and, two weeks post boost, sera was collected and utilized in the assay	<i>'</i> 6
Supplemental Figure 4. B. perfussis-specific IgG producing cells isolated from the bone marrow at	77
2 5 MATERIALS AND METHODS	, 18
2.6 REFERENCES	34
CHAPTER 3)2
3 1 ABSTRACT)4
3.2 INTRODUCTION.)5
3.3 MATERIALS AND METHODS	99
3.4 RESULTS)6
Figure 1. Bacterial burden within the respiratory tract of mice at 3 days post B. pertussis challenge	e.)8
Figure 2. Quantification of serum IgG antibody titers specific to the whole pertussis bacterium and pertussis vaccine antigens at 3 days post B. pertussis challenge	! 10
Figure 3. The proportion of each IgG isotype (IgG1 vs IgG2a vs IgG2b) was determined within pre challenge sera to determine the induction of Th1 vs Th2 immune responses	?- 12
Figure 4. Histopathological analysis of mouse lungs at 3 days post B. pertussis challenge	!5
experimental group	!7 10
Figure 8. Respiratory B. pertussis bacterial burden in naïve and vaccinated mice challenged by	!9 \5
2 5 DISCUSSION	1) 16
Supplemental Figure 1 Graphic explaining the experimental design including the vaccination	20
schedule, as well as the assays that were performed at the conclusion of the study	33
Supplemental Figure 2. A complete blood count was performed on whole blood collected via	
cardiac puncture at 3 days post-challenge	34
Supplemental Figure 3. Cytokines and chemokines were quantified in the lung supernatant at 3 day post-challenge	,s 35
Supplemental Figure 4. OD405 values obtained from spectrometer readings used to determine IgG antibody end-point titers	: 36
Supplemental Figure 5. Raw OD405 values and end-point titer values obtained from IgG isotype analysis were determined.	37
Supplemental Figure 6. OD605 values obtained from spectrometer readings used to determine IgA	
antibody end-point titers	38
3.6 REFERENCES	39
CHAPTER 4	52
4.1 ABSTRACT	54 55

Figure 1. The immune response resulting from either intramuscular or intranasal immunization.	159
4.3 RESULTS	160
Figure 2. Enumeration of bacterial burden within both the upper and lower respiratory tract at 3	
days post B. pertussis challenge	161
Figure 3. Quantification of serum IgG antibody titers at 3 days post B. pertussis challenge	163
Figure 4. Quantification of mucosal IgA antibody titers in the upper and lower respiratory tract of)f
mice 3 days post B. pertussis challenge.	165
Figure 5. A complete blood cell with differential was performed on whole blood at 3 days post B.	
pertussis challenge	167
Figure 6. Parameters associated with longevity of protection were quantified at 3 days post B.	
pertussis challenge.	169
4.4 DISCUSSION	169
Supplemental Figure 1. A depiction of the experimental timeline and vaccination groups	175
4.5 MATERIALS AND METHODS	176
4.6 References	182
CHAPTER 5	191
5.1 THE BIG PICTURE	192
5.2 ADJUVANT STUDIES: IS ALUM THE PROBLEM?	192
Figure 1. The surveillance of pertussis cases from 2012-2021 in the United States.	193
5.3 THE IMPORTANCE OF INTRANASAL VACCINATION.	196
Figure 2. The proposed mechanism of the BECC438b adjuvant when administered intranasally.	197
5.4 THE ROLE OF HUMORAL IMMUNITY IN PROTECTION AGAINST B. PERTUSSIS	199
5.5 CELL-MEDIATED RESPONSES ARE INVALUABLE IN COMBATTING B. PERTUSSIS INFECTIONS	200
5.6 THE PATHWAY TO A NEW PERTUSSIS VACCINE	201
Figure 3. A comparison between murine and non-human primate models of a pertussis infection.	204
5.7 THE IMPACT OF TESTING THE "PUSH-PULL" VACCINATION STRATEGY	204
5.8 THE NEXT GENERATION OF PERTUSSIS VACCINES: WHAT LIES AHEAD?	205
5.9 References	207
	- /

List of Abbreviations

Abbreviation	Full Name
AC	Adenylate cyclase domain
ACT	Adenylate cyclase toxin
ADP	Adenosine diphosphate
ANOVA	Analysis of variance
aP	Acellular pertussis
APC	Antigen presenting cell
AS04	Adjuvant System-04
AUC	Area under the curve
BCG	Bacillus Calmette-Guérin
BECC	Bacterial Enzymatic Combinatorial Chemistry
Вр	Bordetella pertussis
cAMP	Cyclic adenosine monophosphate
CFU	Colony-forming unit
CXCL	Chemokine ligand
DC	Dendritic cell
DTaP/Tdap	Diphtheria, tetanus, and acellular pertussis
DTP/DTwP	Diphtheria, tetanus, and whole cell pertussis
FHA	Filamentous hemagglutinin
FIM	Fimbriae
HPV	Human Papilloma Virus
IFN	Interferon
IL	Interleukin
IM	Intramuscular
IN	Intranasal
LOS	Lipooligosaccharide
LPS	Lipopolysaccharide
MALT	Mucosal associated lymphoid tissue
MVC	Mock vaccinated, challenged
MMR	Measles, mumps, rubella
MPL	Monophosphoryl lipid A
NALT	Nasal associated lymphoid tissue
NIBSC	National Institute of Biological Standards and Controls
NVNC	Non-vaccinated, non-challenged
ODN	Oligodeoxynucleotide
OmvPV	Outer membrane vesicle of pertussis
PAMP	Pathogen associated molecular pattern
PBMC	Peripheral blood mononuclear cell
PRN	Pertactin
RTX	Repeats-in-toxin domain
sIgA	Secretory IgA
SII	Serum Institute of India

Тсм	T central memory cell
TCT	Tracheal cytotoxin
T_{EM}	T effector memory cell
Th	T helper cell
TLR	Toll-like receptor
T _{RM}	T resident memory cell
wP	Whole cell pertussis

Chapter 1

Introduction

1.1 Disease Manifestations of a Pertussis Infection

Within an ancient text written during the Sui dynasty, there is a description of a 100 day cough and that, if 100 children develop the cough, only a small fraction (10%) will recover from the illness (1). In 1578, French physician Guillaume de Baillou wrote of young children developing a cough so severe, that the lung becomes irritated, making both inspiration and expiration difficult (2). These cases are some of the earliest documentations that describe pertussis, or whooping cough, which is caused by the organism *Bordetella pertussis*, an exclusively human pathogen. There are three phases of a pertussis infection: 1) the catarrhal phase, 2) the paroxysmal phase, and 3) the convalescent phase (3). The catarrhal stage lasts 1-2 weeks and consists of symptoms that are akin to that of a common cold, such as a fever and a runny nose (4,5) (Figure 1). The similarity to other common illnesses makes it difficult to diagnose, and if confirmatory testing is not done, the risk of spreading *B. pertussis* to others increases. The disease then progresses into the paroxysmal phase, in which coughing becomes severe and develops the characteristic inspiratory "whoop" from which the disease gets its namesake (5). The whoop results from an inspiratory breath passing through a swollen glottis (6). During this stage, the intensity of the cough can result in vomiting, cyanosis, bradycardia, and apnea (5,7). As the coughing becomes less frequent, the patient enters into the final phase of the disease, the convalescent phase. The coughing can continue over the course of several months during the convalescent phase. The effects of a pertussis infection vary amongst each age group. While *B. pertussis* can infect people of all ages, it is rare to see pertussis develop in those over the age of 14 (4). However, when older individuals do develop the disease, it is common for them to develop a prolonged illness associated with a cough (8,9). Currently, the first-line treatment for those infected with B. pertussis, as well as those who have been exposed to an infected individual, is oral erythromycin (10). Overall, the best way

to prevent pertussis infections is through completing the vaccination series and following the recommended booster schedule (10).



Figure 1. The three stages of a typical pertussis infection and associated symptoms.

1.2 Pathogenesis of *B. pertussis*

B. pertussis is a Gram-negative pathogen that is transmitted via aerosolized droplets. Once transmitted, *B. pertussis* adheres to the ciliated epithelial cells of the respiratory tract (6). The expression of a myriad of virulence factors allows for a *B. pertussis* infection to occur. There is a two-component system, known as BvgAS, that regulates the expression of nearly all of the pathogen's virulence factors (11,12). BvgAS is controls three distinct phenotypic phases: a fully active phase (Bvg⁺), an inactive phase (Bvg⁻), and an intermediate phase (Bvgⁱ) (11,13). During

the Bvg⁺ phase, BvgA will activate the transcription of *vag* loci, which encodes for a number of virulence factors, including filamentous hemagglutinin (FHA), pertactin (PRN), pertussis toxin (PT), adenylate cyclase toxin (ACT), and fimbriae (FIM) (11,13). In the Bvg⁻ phase, there is no activation of the *vag* loci, and the virulence factors are not produced (13). Partial activation of BvgA results in the Bvgⁱ phase, which may be important in transmission, though this has not yet been confirmed (14).

In the case when the virulence factors are expressed, the infectious process of *B. pertussis* can begin. On the surface of *B. pertussis* lies several molecules that play a role in the adhesion to host cells, including FHA. Studies have shown that FHA plays a role in the binding of the bacterium to host cells within the respiratory tract (15). Similarly, another surface protein, FIM, has a role in the adherence of *B. pertussis* to the ciliated epithelium. *B. pertussis* produces two types of FIM, known as Fim2 and Fim3, which both bind to glycosaminoglycans (16,17). PRN, an autotransporter located on the surface of *B. pertussis*, is known to play a role in adhesion; however, its role in pathogenesis remains largely unknown (18). A major virulence factor of B. pertussis is PT, which is an adenosine diphosphate (ADP)-ribosylating AB₅-type toxin, which contains an active A subunit and five binding B subunits (14,19). PT is secreted across the bacterial membrane via a type 4 secretion system and then prevents the activation of G protein-coupled receptors (19,20). The downstream effects include some of the most notable symptoms associated with a pertussis infection, such as leukocytosis, histamine sensitivity, and hypoglycemia (20). In regard to fatal cases of pertussis, there has been a strong correlation between the development of severe leukocytosis and pulmonary hypertension (21-23). Post-mortem studies on the lungs of infants with fatal cases of pertussis reveal the development of a pulmonary infection with *B. pertussis*, the

release of PT then causes leukocytosis, which increases the mass of the blood (24). The increased blood mass, combined with the hypoxia resulting from the whooping, leads to pulmonary hypertension, which ultimately results in cardiac failure (24) (Figure 2).

The aforementioned virulence factors, PT, FIM, PRN, FHA, have been included in acellular pertussis vaccine formulations. However, there are many other virulence factors expressed by B. *pertussis* that play a role in disease pathogenesis. ACT consists of two separate domains: the adenylate cyclase (AC) domain and the repeats-in-toxin (RTX) domain (20). When ACT is released from *B. pertussis*, it is activated by calmodulin, which results in an increase in cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) levels (25). Like PT, ACT is considered to be an important virulence factor of *B. pertussis*, as research has demonstrated its roles in inhibiting both neutrophil phagocytosis and the oxidative burst as well as causing apoptosis of macrophages (25,26). Therefore, it seems that ACT is critical in the survival of *B. pertussis* inside of the host. The function of tracheal cytotoxin (TCT), a component of the bacterial cell wall, is similar to that of ACT, in that is has been shown to inhibit various neutrophil functions, such as migration and complement activation, further allowing for the survival of B. pertussis (20,27). All of these virulence factors act in concert to cause tissue damage and the symptoms associated with a case of pertussis. It is interesting to note that there has been no toxin identified as the cause of the paroxysmal cough, and it may be that it results from a toxin that is yet to be identified (28).



Figure 2. The pathogenesis of a fatal case of pertussis. Upon the release of pertussis toxin, the number of white blood cells increases in the blood (leukocytosis). The leukocytosis increases blood mass, which restricts pulmonary blood flow. Eventually, pulmonary hypertension develops and hypoxemia results. The ultimate result is cardiac failure.

1.3 The History of Vaccines

While many associate the word "vaccine" with a syringe injecting a solution into the deltoid muscle of the recipient, this methodology is the result of centuries of research. The earliest known documentation of inoculation dates back to a Chinese book published in 1549, which was discovered by Joseph Needham (29,30). In the text, Needham proports that, in order to vaccinate against smallpox, material from a smallpox wound would be collected and then blown up the nose as an inoculum (29,30). In a medical textbook published by physician Zhang Lu in 1695, he described a method of inoculation in which cotton would be dipped into a smallpox wound and

this cotton would be placed into the nostril of a healthy child, serving as a means of vaccination (31). While crude, these practices were effective. Perhaps a more famous case of early vaccination lies in the story of Edward Jenner, who hypothesized that inoculation with cowpox would protect against smallpox. In 1796, Sarah Nelmes, a milkmaid, became infected with cowpox and Jenner took exudate from Nelmes' wound and used it to inoculate the arm of 8-year-old James Phipps (32,33). Within a week, Phipps developed wounds and felt slightly ill but made a full recovery, and when challenged with smallpox, Phipps had no resulting infection (32,33).

During the late 1800s, cases of chicken cholera were plaguing thousands of wild fowl annually. In an effort to absolve this issue, veterinarian Henry Toussaint sent Louis Pasteur a strain of Pasteurella multocida, the causative agent of chicken cholera, in the hopes that Pasteur could develop a solution to the infection (34). Pasteur began to grow the organism in chicken broth and discovered that the organism weakened over time, as when chickens were injected with a month old culture, they recovered and were protected from subsequent challenge (34,35). In a similar vein, cases of anthrax were killing large numbers of both sheep and cattle and Pasteur set out to find a solution. He learned that Toussaint had attempted to develop an anthrax vaccine by heating the bacterium at 55°C for 10 minutes (36). While not effective, Pasteur utilized the idea of weakening the pathogen and discovered that when heated at 42°C, *Bacillus anthracis* was unable to produce spores (35,36). When cows and sheep were inoculated with Pasteur's vaccine, they all survived a challenge with *B. anthracis*, while animals not vaccinated, all died as a result of the infection (35). Up to this point, Pasteur's vaccines had not been utilized in human recipients; however, when a young boy named Joseph Meister was suffering from a supposed rabid dog bite in a hospital, Pasteur got his chance to test one of his vaccines in a non-animal model (34–36).

Prior to administering a vaccine to Meister, Pasteur and colleague, Emile Roux, had been working to affect the virulence of rabies for several years. Eventually, the pair discovered that they could take the spinal cords of rabbits infected with rabies, leave them out in open air in combination with potassium hydroxide, and create a vaccine from the dried spinal cord material (35,36). Meister was given 13 inoculations of progressively weaker inoculum over 11 days and did not succumb to rabies, and the vaccine was garnered as a success (35). Pasteur's vaccine was used to vaccinate over 300 people against rabies, and only one developed the disease (35).

The next major vaccine development occurred in 1921, when the first Bacillus Calmette-Guérin (BCG) vaccine was administered (37). In an effort to combat tuberculosis, Albert Calmette and Camille Guérin worked to subculture virulent strains of *Mycobacterium bovis* in an effort to attenuate the strain such that it could be used in a vaccine (37). Eventually, it was discovered that growing *M. bovis* every 21 days on a medium consisting of a mixture of glycerinated potato and beef bile for 3 hours at 75°C would modify the virulence of the original strain (38). Ultimately, after more than 230 passages over the course of 13 years, the strain had lost its virulence and, thus, the BCG strain came into existence (38). After the development of the BCG vaccine, the vast majority of vaccines – more than 40 – would be created by Maurice Hilleman and his team of researchers. Hilleman's first vaccine was for Japanese B encephalitis, which was developed in 1944 to aid in the immunization of soldiers, and his last vaccine was for hepatitis A, which was licensed in 1995 (39).

1.4 Types of Vaccines

The ultimate goal of a vaccine is to induce a protective immune response against a pathogen without the individual having to develop the disease (40). The contents of the vaccine, itself, depend on the organism against which one is vaccinating. There are live, attenuated vaccines, which contain a weakened version of either a bacteria or virus and these vaccines create an immune response that is very similar to that of a natural infection (41). In order to create an attenuated – but not killed – version of the pathogen, it is repeatedly cultured in cells, which renders it too weak to cause an infection but also allows it to replicate and induce a proper immune response (42,43). Examples of live, attenuated vaccines included measles, mumps, and rubella (MMR) and the influenza vaccine. Unlike attenuated vaccines, the pathogens included in inactivated vaccines are killed (via heat or chemicals) and, therefore, are unable to replicate (42). While these vaccines are unable to cause disease, even in an immunodeficient recipient, they elicit a weaker immune response with a shorter duration of protection when compared to live, attenuated vaccines (41,44). As a result of the lack of a robust immune response, recipients of inactivated vaccines often need multiple booster immunizations to induce a sufficient protective response (40). These vaccines rely on their structure and surface antigens to induce an immune response, as they are unable to replicate within the host (40). Examples of inactivated vaccines include whole-cell vaccines (such as pertussis and rabies vaccines), toxoid vaccines (such as diphtheria and tetanus vaccines), and subunit vaccines (such as pneumococcal vaccines) (42). A new category of vaccine, nucleic acidbased vaccines, was highlighted by the SARS-CoV-2 pandemic. These vaccines insert either DNA or RNA segments that utilize the host's own cells to encode for proteins that will serve as antigens (40) (Figure 3).



1.5 Pertussis Vaccines: wP versus aP

The causative agent of whooping cough was identified in 1906 by Jules Bordet and Octave Gengou in 1906, when they were able to isolate colonies grown on their medium, which consisted of agar, glycerin extracted from a potato, and defibrinated blood (45). In the 1920s and 1930s, there were hundreds of thousands of pertussis cases each year, and of those cases, thousands of them claimed the lives of young children (46,47). In a large study conducted in the Faroe Islands, physician Thorvald Madsen utilized a whole cell (wP) vaccine made from recently cultured strains of *B. pertussis* that were immersed in a solution of sodium chloride and formaldehyde (48). The results of his studies were promising, as these vaccines prepared from cultures of *B. pertussis* seemed to offer some protection (48,49). Pearl Kendrick and Grace Eldering began working on whooping cough research when a virulent strain of *B. pertussis* passed through a Grand Rapids hospital in

1932 (50). Kendrick and Eldering began to perform controlled animal studies on potential vaccine candidates, and they eventually developed a formulation that was both safer and more potent than the experimental vaccines that were distributed to the public (51). To do this, the whole *B. pertussis* bacterium was inactivated with thiomersal while being stored at cold temperatures for at least one week, and once deemed safe, the vaccines were distributed to local physicians who would then administer doses to children (50,51). Further studies demonstrated efficacy when the killed *B. pertussis* bacterium was precipitated with alum and combined with diphtheria toxoid (52). Results from the studies of these vaccines demonstrated an 89% efficacy rate, and this wP vaccine was put into use in 1943 after the American Medical Association granted it approval (49,53). Kendrick and Eldering even went on to develop an intracerebral mouse challenge model in order to determine the potency of pertussis vaccines as a means of quality control for different manufacturers (54). Finally, in 1949, an approved formulation that included diphtheria toxoid, tetanus toxoid, as well as the whole *B. pertussis* bacterium – known as DTP – implemented and used globally.

As a result of the implementation of wP vaccines, the number of annual pertussis cases dropped dramatically, going from hundreds of thousands per year to less than 5,000 on average (55,56). Initially, the public was thrilled to see an almost absence of pertussis cases; however, it quickly became apparent that the wP formulation did have some potentially worrying side effects. Studies report that, within 48 hours after vaccine administration, some recipients ages 6 experienced typical symptoms such as swelling and pain at the site of injection, a fever, agitation, drowsiness, or crying (57). However, a small portion of vaccinated children would have convulsions or periods of hypotonic hyporesponsiveness (57). While the data did not demonstrate the ability of the wP vaccine to cause permanent damage or death, the public grew to fear the deleterious side effects

associated with the vaccine, prompting a reduction in vaccine compliance (58). Researchers knew that a new vaccine formulation was needed, and after work was performed by Sato and Sato in Japan, the first acellular formulation was introduced in 1999. Previous work demonstrated that antibodies against both PT and FHA protected animal models against *B. pertussis* challenge (59). As a result, the new vaccine formulation contained formalin-inactivated PT and formaldehydetreated FHA, diphtheria toxoid, and tetanus toxoid and, when this formulation was administered in two doses to children ages 2 and younger, it afforded protection without the associated side effects (60,61). Other studies were performed with a five component acellular pertussis (aP) vaccine, which contained glutaraldehyde-inactivated PT, FHA, Fim2/3, PRN, diphtheria toxoid, and tetanus toxoid (62). After analyzing the data from nearly 100,000 vaccinated infants, it was determined that a five-component aP formulation would provide the most immunogenic response without compromising safety (62). The results of these data prompted the United States to allow children primed with DTP who were older than 15 months to continue the vaccine series with the diphtheria, tetanus, and acellular pertussis (DTaP) vaccine in 1992, and by 1997, only DTaP was used in the immunization schedule (63,64). While initial reports had promising data in regard to immunization with DTaP – better safety profile, similar serological responses to wP – this new formulation did not yet have data that addressed the long-term performance of these aP vaccines. Thus, several years would have to pass before the true efficacy of aP vaccines could be elucidated.

1.6 The Resurgence of Pertussis

As follow-up studies regarding the performance of aP vaccines began to emerge, it became clear that the initial three doses of DTaP resulted in waning immunity that began to appear in children around the ages of 6 or 7 (65). Further corroborating this hypothesis was the fact that, in children vaccinated with aP formulations, there was an increased incidence of pertussis cases among those

around the age of 7 (66). With multiple studies across the world providing evidence of waning immunity, the Tdap booster formulation containing reduced amounts of each antigen or toxoid included in the primary DTaP formulation was put into place in 2005 (67). The new booster formulation resulted in the following vaccine schedule: DTaP vaccination at 2, 4, and 6 months of age, DTaP vaccination at 15-18 months of age, DTaP at 4-6 years old, Tdap at 11-12 years of age, Tdap at 19 years old (if a previous Tdap vaccination was not administered), and Tdap during the third trimester of pregnancy (68). As time passed after the introduction of aP formulations, it became clear that cases of pertussis were again beginning to rise (Figure 4). Certainly, an increase in the number of cases can be attributed to an increase in disease surveillance as well as an increase in diagnostic methodologies (69). What cannot be denied, however, is that in the United States, many states experienced what could be considered epidemic levels of disease, with the year 2012 having the highest number of recorded cases since 1955 (46). Even more concerning is the fact that the highest incidence was seen in those under the age of 1, which is the demographic that is most likely to die as a result of a pertussis infection (46,70). In addition to seeing a rise in the number of cases in infants, there has also been a concomitant rise in adolescent and adult populations (55,61,71). In fact, even in individuals that have received the entire aP vaccination series, the odds of a pertussis infection occurring increases 1.3 times every year that passes after receiving DTaP (72). The rise in incidence of pertussis means that older individuals are serving as

"reservoirs" where they, as a result of aP's waning immunity, once again become infected and can transmit the pathogen on to more susceptible populations (such as those under the age of 1).



Figure 4. The number of annual pertussis cases dating back to 1920. The gray background depicts the pre-vaccine era. The red background depicts the whole cell vaccine era. The green background depicts the acellular vaccine area and highlights the increases in cases.

1.7 Acellular Vaccines and Waning Immunity

As we have begun to realize that the immunity provided by aP vaccine formulations is waning, research has been focused to determine why exactly it is occurring. As previously mentioned, aP formulations can contain the following antigens: PT, FHA, PRN, and/or FIM2/3. Recently, many countries have reported cases of pertussis that have been caused by strains of *B. pertussis* that are deficient in PRN (18). In fact, the strains that lack PRN expression are increasing in prevalence such that they have become the predominate circulating strains in the countries that utilize only aP vaccines, such as the United States (85%), Australia (83%), Sweden (69%), and Italy (55%) (73–75). It has been hypothesized that the aP vaccine has resulted in "vaccine-driven evolution," which has caused the rise in strains that lack PRN (18). While bacteria constantly evolve, the loss of PRN

expression has been achieved through deletions of the full gene, stop codons resulting from transversion mutations, deletions within the insertion sequence, etc. (75,76). Thus, the loss of PRN cannot be linked to one specific mutation, meaning that there have been numerous selection events resulting in a PRN mutant strain (18).

In addition to evolving strains of *B. pertussis*, the waning immunity can also be attributed to the immune response elicited by the aP formulations, themselves. Studies have shown that the predominate immune response provided by aP vaccines is Th2 polarized (77,78). Th2 cells are a subset of T helper cells and direct immune responses by means of cytokine production (79). Naïve T cells become Th2 cells upon stimulation with the cytokine interleukin (IL)-4 and these Th2 cells then go on to secrete a milieu of cytokines including IL-4, IL-10, and IL-13 (80). Th2 cytokines are involved in many facets of humoral-based immunity, such as B cell proliferation, antibody production, and class switching (80,81). While this type of immune response is great for extracellular pathogens that cannot be phagocytosed, studies have shown that it is a Th1-polarized immune response that allows for recovery from a *B. pertussis* infection (82,83). Upon polarization, Th1 cells secrete interferon (IFN)- γ , IL-2, and lymphotoxin- α , which then stimulate phagocytosis, the oxidative burst, and the killing of intracellular pathogens (80,84–86). In the case of *B. pertussis*, the cell-mediated immunity provided by Th1 cells is needed for not only clearance of the pathogen, but also in protection against subsequent infections (87,88).

1.8 Natural Infection and Vaccine-Mediated Immunity to B. pertussis

Regardless of which pertussis vaccine is administered, neither wP nor aP formulations are able to offer a duration of protection as long as that of natural infection. Upon infection with *B. pertussis*, cell-mediated immunity takes effect as macrophages and immature dendritic cells migrate to the respiratory tract (88). The innate response within the lungs involves the migration of macrophages, dendritic cells, neutrophils, and lymphocytes (89). From there, natural killer cells and T cells, most of which are CD4⁺, arrive at the lung to help clear the pathogen (89).

While *B. pertussis* has the ability to enter and survive within macrophages, there is overwhelming evidence that supports their role in protective immunity (90–92). The secretion of both IFN-y and IL-17 from T cells (specifically, Th1 and Th17 cells) promotes the killing of *B. pertussis* within macrophages (93,94). As B. pertussis is a Gram-negative pathogen, it has lipooligosaccharide (LOS) on its surface, which binds to Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4). The binding of LOS to TLR4 receptors on immature dendritic cells promotes their maturation and the subsequent secretion of both IL-12 and IFN- γ (95). These cytokines stimulate the activation of Th1 cells and this polarization of the immune response, as previously mentioned, is crucial for clearance of the pathogen. When dendritic cells are stimulated with ACT, the result is the activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome, ultimately allowing for the production of IL-1 β , which is needed for the production of B. pertussis-specific Th17 cells (96). Akin to macrophages, neutrophils also phagocytose B. pertussis once they are recruited to the lungs by IL-6 (97). The ultimate result of these cellular responses is the activation of CD4⁺ T cells, specifically Th1 and Th17 cells. In regard to Th1 cells, serological studies performed on infants diagnosed with whooping cough demonstrated T cells that secreted Th1-assocaited cytokines, such as IL-2 and IFN- γ (82). Additionally, a seminal study by Mills et al. illuminated the importance of T cells when they observed that, in the absence of serum antibodies, mice that had antigen-specific T cells were able to clear a pertussis infection (87). Natural infection also induces the production of Th17 cells, and studies have shown that this subset of T cells is also important in clearing *B. pertussis* from the respiratory tract (96). Further, both IFN- γ and IL-17 induce the production of a subset of T cells, known as T resident memory cells (T_{RM}s), which remain localized in mucosal tissues and play a key role long-term memory responses (98).

Upon administration of wP, similarly to natural infection, a Th1/Th17 polarized immune response is induced (99). As a result, wP is also able to induce a mostly cell-mediated immune response, allowing for clearance of the pathogen and the induction of long-lasting immunity. The main similarity between natural infection and wP immunization lies in the myriad of antigens that are able to be presented to immune cells, as both involve the entire *B. pertussis* bacterium. Thus, the antigens that are taken up and presented are comparable. However, wP is unable to replicate the downstream immunological processes associated with natural infection, such as bacterial cell replication and damage to the host mucosal epithelium (100). Further, human studies have demonstrated that natural infection induces the production of predominately the IgG1 subclass against PT, but ultimately, all IgG subclasses are produced with a *B. pertussis* infection (101,102). With wP vaccination, there is a shift in the proportion of IgG subclasses, in that the vast majority of anti-PT IgG becomes IgG2, along with a small fraction of IgG1 (102). This variation is important, as IgG1 is a strong activator of complement-mediated functions and the response to protein antigens, while IgG2 is a weak activator of those processes (103). Unlike natural immunity to *B. pertussis* and wP immunization, aP vaccines result in an immune response that relies on humoral immunity, more so than the cell-mediated response (100). T cell studies on children vaccinated with aP formulations revealed that CD4+ T cells expressed high levels of IL-4, but not IL-17 or IFN- γ , which are critical in both clearance and the duration of protection (104,105). Indeed, immunization with aP results in the release of cytokines, such as IL-4 and IL-5, that induce the production of Th2 type cells, which result in the production of antibodies against antigens contained in the vaccine (82,106). While human studies suggest that there may be a protective role of antibodies against *B. pertussis* antigens, in that they reduced the severity of disease, there is little evidence that corroborates their ability to sufficiently protect against becoming infected with pertussis (88,107). The inability of aP vaccines to induce immune processes on par with that of natural infection or wP lies in their formulation. To start, aP vaccines do not contain the whole *B. pertussis* bacterium, but rather, a select few antigens (ranging from 3 to 5 antigens). This, in conjunction with the utilization of the alum adjuvant, makes for a less robust immune response and a lack of induction of cell-mediated immunity.

1.9 Aluminum Salts as Adjuvants

An adjuvant is a substance or compound that is included in a vaccine in order to enhance the resulting immune response to the antigens included in the formulation (108). While there are many adjuvants available today, early in vaccine development, the only adjuvants used were aluminum salts (alum) (109). Alexander Glenny included potassium aluminum sulfate in a diphtheria toxoid vaccine and found that its inclusion resulted in the induction of greater antibody responses when compared to the toxoid alone when tested in guinea pigs (109,110). In subsequent vaccine formulations, the vaccine components were adsorbed to aluminum hydroxide or alhydrogel and aluminum phosphate (111). While the mechanism of action by which alum works as an adjuvant

remains elusive, there are a few leading theories. The earliest theory was that of "depot formation," in which alum retains vaccine antigens at the immunization site and allows for a slow release of the vaccine components (112). This theory emerged when skin from the injection site of guinea pigs immunized against diphtheria and tetanus was removed, homogenized, and injected into naïve guinea pigs. Naïve guinea pigs immunized with the injection site containing alum had titers against both diphtheria and tetanus toxoids, while guinea pigs that received skin that did not contain alum, did not (112). It was speculated that the ability of alum to maintain vaccine components at the site of injection enhanced the uptake of antigen by antigen presenting cells (APCs) (113).

Another theory of alum's mechanism of action is that of the "antigen targeting" theory, which consists of three phases: 1) Cell accumulation at the injection site, 2) Presentation of antigen to APCs, and 3) Migration of activated APCs to draining lymph nodes (114). Evidence supporting the first phase involved the observation that immunization with alum resulted in leukocyte recruitment at the injection site (115,116). As a result of this recruitment, mRNA expression of cytokines, complement proteins, and adhesion molecules are increased (115). Data supporting phase two includes the utilization of Ealpha green fluorescent protein (E α GFP) to assess both antigen uptake and degradation as well as the YAe antibody to assess antigen presentation (117). In this model, E α GFP is taken up by dendritic cells (DCs), the E α peptide is presented on MHC class II, and the E α -MHC class II complex can be detected by the YAe antibody (117). This study demonstrated that the adsorption of antigen to alum increased antigen uptake by DCs and increased the duration of presentation time by DCs *in vitro* (117). Further, studies also illustrated the ability of alum to trigger the differentiation of monocytes into myeloid DCs and increase the expression of both CD86 and CD40 on human peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMC)-derived

macrophages (118). The final phase has been supported by studies that observed that, after human PBMCs differentiate into DCs, these DCs have a slowed solubilization of alum, which allows them to gain inflammatory signals such as IL-1 β , TNF- α , and IL-6 (116,118,119). These inflammatory signals induce the trafficking of DCs to the draining lymph nodes and, from there, can present to lymph node-based APCs, which can activate the innate immune system in distant organs like the spleen (120,121).

Regardless of the theory by which alum exerts its effects, it has long been realized that alum induces strong Th2 polarized immune responses. A study in mice illustrated that alum adjuvants stimulated the release of both IL-1 β and IL-18 from DCs via the activation of caspase-1 and that these DCs go onto to activate CD4+ T cells, which will secrete IL-4 and IL-5 (akin to the Th2 cell phenotype) (122). The secretion of IL-4 is of particular importance, as research has supported its role in the down-regulation of Th1-polarized responses (123). As previously mentioned, this is quite problematic, as protective immunity against *B. pertussis* is largely dependent upon the induction of cell-mediated immunity (Th1 polarized immunity) (88). Further, studies on IL-4 ^{-/-} mice demonstrate that vaccination with aP was protective, suggesting that Th2 immune responses are not needed to combat *B. pertussis* infections (105). As a result, there has been an ongoing effort to improve aP vaccine formulations via the inclusion of new adjuvants that either replace alum or work in conjunction with alum to improve vaccine immune responses.

1.10 Utilization of Alternative Adjuvants in Pertussis Vaccines

Given that the robust immune response elicited by both natural infection and wP immunization is, in part, driven by the activation of the TLR4 pathway by LOS, many researchers have thought that taking advantage of an adjuvant that elicits similar responses could be beneficial. One example of such an adjuvant is that of monophosphoryl lipid A (MPL), which is a derivative of lipid A from Salmonella minnesota (124). The chemical detoxification of lipid A results in a molecule that still exhibits immunostimulatory properties but does not harbor the deleterious inflammation and toxicity associated with lipopolysaccharide (LPS) or LOS. MPL, like LPS, activates APCs and leads to the release of a number of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as IL-12 and TNF- α (125). MPL also stimulates the production of Th1 cells via IL-2 and IFN-y release, which prompts cellmediated immune responses and activation of complement (125). In regard to pertussis vaccines, a study demonstrated that when alum was replaced with MPL in a deconstructed DTaP vaccine, mice challenged with B. pertussis exhibited reduced bacterial burden and higher anti-PT IgG antibodies when compared to the standard DTaP adjuvanted with alum (126). Building on this concept is Adjuvant System 04 (AS04), which combines MPL with alum. AS04 is currently used in two licensed vaccines: Cervarix (vaccinates against human papilloma virus (HPV)-16 and HPV-18) and FENDrix (vaccinates against Hepatitis B) (127–129). While studies have shown that the inclusion alum did not enhance MPL's activation of the innate immune response, it has been found that the alum component prolongs cytokine responses at the site of immunization (130). While AS04 has not been tested solely as an adjuvant in aP vaccines, its inclusion in an HPV-16/18 vaccine adjuvanted with AS04 elicited an acceptable safety profile and the novel adjuvant did not interfere with the baseline immune response of Tdap (131). One final example of a TLR4 agonist is that of lipid A mimetics manufactured via bacterial enzymatic combinatorial chemistry (BECC) (132). BECC is a process by which a mutant strain of *Yersinia pestis* is grown at varying temperatures, resulting in the deletion or addition of enzymes involved in the lipid A synthesis pathway (133). The result is the generation of a modified lipid A structure that has immunostimulatory properties without the deleterious effects typically associated with LPS. A

particular BECC variant, BECC438b, was tested in a pre-clinical mouse model, as this molecule was shown to elicit a balanced Th1/Th2 immune response (133,134). Data from this study illustrated the ability of DTaP + BECC438b to induce both humoral and cell-mediated immune responses when the vaccine was administered either intramuscularly or intranasally (DeJong et al., 2022; manuscript in submission). Further, this novel formulation was able to reduce bacterial burden in the respiratory tract after both an intranasally deposited inoculum as well as an aerosol challenge with *B. pertussis* (DeJong et al., 2022; manuscript in submission).

In addition to utilizing adjuvants that bind to TLR4, there has also been research into the efficacy of other TLR agonists. In mice, it has been found that certain lipoprotein ligands of B. pertussis are able to bind to TLR2, resulting in a potent immunostimulatory effect that induces DC maturation and the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines (135). Further, the activation of TLR2 stimulates both a Th1 and Th17 polarized immune response and conferred increased protection against *B. pertussis* than a standard aP formulation containing alum (135). Additionally, agonists of TLR9 have been of interest. Bacterial DNA acts as a pathogen associated molecular pattern (PAMP) and the CpG motifs within bacterial DNA are able to bind TLR9 (136). TLR9 is expressed on plasmacytoid DCs and B cells in humans, while mice express TLR9 on cells of myeloid lineage (137). As a result of binding TLR9, type 1 interferons are released, inducing a potent Th1 type response (138). Data supporting the use of TLR9 agonists in pertussis vaccines includes the observation that, when CpG oligodeoxynucleotides (ODNs) were combined with both alum and aP vaccine antigens, the serological responses to those antigens were greater than utilizing CpG ODNs alone (139). This suggests that the effect of CpG ODNs are increased as a result of the alum adjuvant. When a class B CpG ODN, CpG 1018, was incorporated into a Tdap formulation, it was

shown that CpG 1018 increased serological responses against pertussis antigens, reduced bacterial burden in the respiratory tract, and was able to redirect the typical Th2-polarized response of aP vaccines into a Th1 response, when compared to vaccination with Tdap alone in a murine model (136).

Another category of potential pertussis vaccine adjuvants is that of β-glucans, which are polysaccharides that are found within the cell walls of yeast, fungi, and bacteria (140). β-glucans bind to receptors on innate immune cells and trigger cytokine release, immune cell migration and maturation, and the induction of a Th1 polarized immune response (141). β-glucans are recognized by a number of receptors including Dectin-1 (expressed on a number of innate immune cells and ultimately leads to the activation of Th1/Th17 cells) and complement receptor 3 (CR3) (expressed on myeloid cells and clears pathogens opsonized by iC3b) (141–143). Further, murine studies have illustrated the potential of β -glucans to elicit an amplified immune response upon secondary exposure to a stimulus as a result of a process known as trained innate immunity (140). In murine pertussis studies, when curdlan – a 1,3 β -glucan – was added to a deconstructed, intranasally administered DTaP vaccine, it resulted in the production of serum IgG and mucosal IgA antibodies as well as the production of IL-17 (144). Further, in another study that utilized a β -glucan, IRI-1501, adjuvant in an intranasally administered DTaP vaccine, it was observed that this adjuvant increased humoral immune responses and offered a long duration of protection after vaccination (145) (Figure 5).



Figure 5. The most commonly utilized adjuvants in pertussis vaccine research and their mechanisms of action.

1.11 Mucosal Immunity

As *B. pertussis* is a respiratory pathogen, it stands to reason that localized immunity within the nasal cavity and lower respiratory tract are an important aspect of protection. In nonhuman primate and murine studies, there is evidence that aP vaccines protective against severe disease but are unable to prevent both colonization and transmission of the pathogen (146,147). The lack of clearance from the nasal cavity is hypothesized to be a factor contributing to the resurgence of pertussis cases (146,148). In order to combat this issue, there has been an ongoing effort to develop intranasally-administered pertussis vaccines, as this would both vaccinate at the site of infection and induce mucosal immune responses. The body has a breadth of mucosal tissues, including the gastrointestinal tract, the respiratory tract, and the urogenital tract, which are sites that are often the first point of contact for a pathogen (149). The mucosa-associated lymphoid tissue is comprised
of epithelial cells and lymphoid cells, and when a pathogen encounters this surface, microfold (M) cells take up antigen from the mucosal lumen and present it to APCs beneath the surface (150). From there, the APCs are able to activate T cells, which will further differentiate and migrate to tissues, and B cells, which will act as APCs and produce secretory IgA (sIgA) (151,152). The production of antigen-specific sIgA is paramount, as its main function is the prevention of pathogen adherence to the mucosal epithelium (152). In the case of B. pertussis, the presence of sIgA prevents the bacterium from binding to the ciliated respiratory epithelium and the subsequent release of virulence factors and toxins. While the main mediator of humoral immunity within the mucosal tissues is sIgA, it is important to note that mucosal vaccination is also able to induce the production of systemic IgG antibodies, as well (150). As for cell-mediated immune responses, a particular subset of T cells – T resident memory cells (T_{RM}s) – reside at the mucosal surface and are the first line of defense against infection (98). Central memory T cells (T_{CMS}) can migrate to effector organs and differentiate into effector memory T cells (T_{EM} s) upon antigen stimulation, and the T_{EMS} can then migrate to peripheral tissues (98). T_{RMS} reside permanently within peripheral tissues and, therefore, do not require the migration of T cells to the site of infection in order to initiate effector functions (153). Further, murine studies have observed that these cells are able to persist for long periods of time in the peripheral tissues (154,155).

There is currently a live-attenuated, intranasally administered pertussis vaccine – BPZE1 – that is currently in phase 2 clinical trials (ClinicalTrials.gov, NCT03541499). Pre-clinical studies in mice demonstrated that one intranasal dose of BPZE1 was able to protect against *B. pertussis* challenge, induce Th1 polarized immune responses, and generate antigen-specific IgG antibodies (156). Further, one dose of BPZE1 was able to protect against both disease and nasopharyngeal

colonization of the pathogen in baboons (157). Thus far in human trials, BPZE1 has been able to elicit both IgG and IgA antibody responses against *B. pertussis* antigens and activate a Th1 immune response (158).

There are a multitude of pre-clinical models evaluating the efficacy of other intranasally administered aP vaccine formulations. For example, intranasal administration of outer membrane vesicles of pertussis (omvPV) demonstrated in a mouse model as the vaccine was able to prevent colonization of the lungs and nares, increased IgA antibody levels, and elicited Th1/Th17 type cytokine responses (159). Another study, as previously mentioned, evaluated intranasal administration of DTaP as well as aP adjuvanted with curdlan and found that intranasal immunization induced greater mucosal immune responses and increased IL-17A production (144). Additionally, the evaluation of aP formulations adjuvanted with IRI-1501 demonstrated, not only the induction of mucosal immune responses, but also increased the generation of *B. pertussis*specific plasma cells in the bone marrow, suggesting a longer duration of protection (145). A study utilizing a TLR4 agonist, Bacterial Enzymatic Combinatory Chemistry 438b (BECC438b), in combination with the DTaP vaccine demonstrated that intranasal vaccination of this formulation induced superior mucosal immune responses when compared to intramuscular administration in a mouse model (DeJong et al., 2022; manuscript in submission). Further, intranasal vaccination also increased activation of genes involved in regulation of the immune system and responses to stimuli (such as a pathogen) (DeJong et al., 2022; manuscript in submission). Overall, these data strongly encourage the use of an intranasally administered pertussis vaccine as well as novel formulations that could take advantage of the new vaccination route.

1.12 Overall Objectives

The objective of this thesis is to contribute to the development of novel pertussis booster formulations. As previously discussed, the immunity afforded by the aP formulations is waning, resulting in vaccinated individuals getting infected with B. pertussis. The result is older demographic serving as reservoirs that are able to transmit the pathogen onto more susceptible populations. There is a need to improve pertussis vaccines, which can be done via the inclusion of new adjuvants into the current formulation and/or the utilization of different routes of vaccine administration. In chapter 2, we evaluated the CpG 1018 adjuvant and its potential to improve the current Tdap formulation. In this study, we titrated Tdap in order to determine the sub-optimal dose that would allow us to properly evaluate the effects of the CpG 1018 adjuvant. From there, the titrated dose and CpG 1018 were utilized in subsequent experiments that evaluated bacterial burden, serological responses, and T cell responses at 1, 3, and 7 days post *B. pertussis* challenge. Further, we challenged with two strains of B. pertussis – UT25 (expresses PRN) and H762 (does not express PRN) – to determine the ability of the Tdap + CpG 1018 formulation to protect against strains that have undergone vaccine-driven evolution. In chapter 3, the goal was to evaluate the BECC438b adjuvant in both intramuscular and intranasal DTaP vaccines. We compared bacterial burden, serological responses, mucosal immune responses, T cell responses, and gene expression profiles between both vaccination route and vaccine formulation. Further, we also performed histological scoring of the lung to determine the extent of inflammation resulting from vaccination and challenge. In chapter 4, we aimed to evaluate the effect of utilizing an intramuscularly administered primary vaccine followed by an intranasal booster. Currently, all pertussis vaccines are administered intramuscularly; therefore, any new intranasal formulation would be building off of the already established systemic immune response. We used two adjuvants, IRI-1501 and BECC438b, and compared their resulting protection after two intramuscular vaccines or an

intramuscular prime followed by an intranasal boost. We used bacterial burden in the respiratory tract, systemic antibody production, mucosal antibody production, and ELISpot data to evaluate protection against *B. pertussis* challenge. In chapter 5, the major conclusions from this work and how they have contributed to the field are discussed. While there are many potential candidates to evaluate as the next generation of pertussis vaccines, this thesis evaluates both adjuvants and vaccine routes and how these new formulations could be implemented into the current vaccine schedule.

1.13 References

- Liang Y, Salim AM, Wu W, Kilgore PE. Chao Yuanfang: Imperial physician of the Sui Dynasty and an early pertussis observer? *Open Forum Infect Dis* (2016) 3:1–3. doi: 10.1093/ofid/ofw017
- Jr TEC. WHOOPING COUGH IS FIRST DESCRIBED AS A DISEASE BY BAILLOU IN 1640. *Pediatrics* (1970) 46:
- Gregory DS. Pertussis: A disease affecting all ages. *Am Fam Physician* (2006) 74:420–426.
- 4. Cherry JD. Pertussis in the preantibiotic and prevaccine era, with emphasis on adult pertussis. *Clin Infect Dis* (1999) 28:107–111. doi: 10.1086/515057
- Tozzi AE, Pastore Celentano L, Ciofi Degli Atti ML, Salmaso S. Diagnosis and management of pertussis. *C Can Med Assoc J* (2005) 172:509–515. doi: 10.1503/cmaj.1040766
- Heininger U. "Pertussis and Other Bordetella Infections of the Respiratory Tract.," Kendig's Disorders of the Respiratory Tract in Children. Elsevier, Inc (2019). p. 528–534
- Christie CDC, Baltimore RS. Pertussis in Neonates. *Am J Dis Child* (1989) 143:1199– 1202. doi: 10.1001/archpedi.1989.02150220097027
- Morgan C, Cherry JD, Christenson P, Lewis K, Clinical S, Diseases I, Feb N, Mink CM, Cherry JD, Christenson P, et al. A Search for Bordetella pertussis Infection in University Students Evelyn Pineda , Deborah Shlian , Jo Ann Dawson and Dean A . Blumberg Published by : Oxford University Press Stable URL : https://www.jstor.org/stable/4456312 A Search for Bordetella pertus. (2022) 14:464–471.
- 9. Wright SW, Edwards KM, Decker MD, Zeldin MH. Pertussis Infection in Adults With

Persistent Cough. *JAMA J Am Med Assoc* (1995) 273:1044–1046. doi: 10.1001/jama.1995.03520370086042

- 10. Tiwari T, Murphy T V., Moran J. Recommended Antimicrobial Agents for the Treatment and Postexposure Prophylaxis of Pertussis. *2005 CDC Guidel* (2005) 54:1–16.
- Cummings CA, Bootsma HJ, Relman DA, Miller JF. Species- and strain-specific control of a complex, flexible regulon by Bordetella BvgAS. *J Bacteriol* (2006) 188:1775–1785. doi: 10.1128/JB.188.5.1775-1785.2006
- 12. Moon K, Bonocora RP, Kim DD, Chen Q, Wade JT, Stibitz S, Hinton DM. The BvgAS regulon of Bordetella pertussis. *MBio* (2017) 8:1–15. doi: 10.1128/mBio.01526-17
- Cotter PA, Jones AM. Phosphorelay control of virulence gene expression in Bordetella. *Trends Microbiol* (2003) 11:367–373. doi: 10.1016/S0966-842X(03)00156-2
- Melvin JA, Scheller E V., Miller JF, Cotter PA. *Bordetella pertussis* pathogenesis:
 Current and future challenges. *Nat Rev Microbiol* (2014) 12:274–288. doi:
 10.1038/nrmicro3235
- Scheller E V., Cotter PA. *Bordetella* filamentous hemagglutinin and fimbriae: critical adhesins with unrealized vaccine potential. *Pathog Dis* (2015) 73:ftv079. doi: 10.1093/femspd/ftv079
- Van Den Berg BM, Beekhuizen H, Willems RJL, Mooi FR, Van Furth R. Role of Bordetella pertussis virulence factors in adherence to epithelial cell lines derived from the human respiratory tract. *Infect Immun* (1999) 67:1056–1062. doi: 10.1128/iai.67.3.1056-1062.1999
- Geuijen CAW, Willems RJL, Mooi FR. The major fimbrial subunit of Bordetella pertussis binds to sulfated sugars. *Infect Immun* (1996) 64:2657–2665. doi: 10.1128/iai.64.7.2657-

2665.1996

- Ma L, Caulfi A, Dewan KK, Harvill ET. Pertactin-Deficient Bordetella and Reemergence of Pertussis. *Emerg Infect Dis* (2021) 27:
- Carbonetti NH. Contribution of pertussis toxin to the pathogenesis of pertussis disease.
 Pathog Dis (2015) 73:ftv073. doi: 10.1093/femspd/ftv073
- Dorji D, Mooi F, Yantorno O, Deora R, Graham RM, Mukkur TK. Bordetella Pertussis virulence factors in the continuing evolution of whooping cough vaccines for improved performance. *Med Microbiol Immunol* (2018) 207:3–26. doi: 10.1007/s00430-017-0524-z
- Carbonetti NH. Pertussis leukocytosis: Mechanisms, clinical relevance and treatment.
 Pathog Dis (2016) 74:1–8. doi: 10.1093/femspd/ftw087
- Donoso A, León J, Ramírez M, Rojas G, Oberpaur B. Pertussis and fatal pulmonary hypertension: A discouraged entity. *Scand J Infect Dis* (2005) 37:145–148. doi: 10.1080/00365540510026436
- 23. Murray EL, Nieves D, Bradley JS, Gargas J, Mason WH, Lehman D, Harriman K, Cherry JD. Characteristics of severe Bordetella pertussis infection among infants ≤90 days of age admitted to pediatric intensive care units Southern California, September 2009-June 2011. J Pediatric Infect Dis Soc (2013) 2:1–6. doi: 10.1093/jpids/pis105
- 24. Paddock CD, Sanden GN, Cherry JD, Gal AA, Langston C, Tatti KM, Wu K, Goldsmith CS, Greer PW, Montague JL, et al. Pathology and Pathogenesis of Fatal *Bordetella pertussis* Infection in Infants. *Clin Infect Dis* (2008) 47:328–338. doi: 10.1086/589753
- 25. Confer DL, Eaton JW. Phagocyte impotence caused by an invasive bacterial adenylate cyclase. *Science (80-)* (1982) 217:948–950. doi: 10.1126/science.6287574
- 26. Gueirard P, Druilhe A, Pretolani M, Guiso N. Role of Adenylate Cyclase-Hemolysin in

Alveolar Macrophage Apoptosis during Bordetella pertussis Infection in Vivo. *Infect Immun* (1998) 66:1718–1725. doi: 10.1128/iai.66.4.1718-1725.1998

- Cundell DR, Kanthakumar K, Taylor GW, Goldman WE, Flak T, Cole PJ, Wilson R.
 Effect of tracheal cytotoxin from Bordetella pertussis on human neutrophil function in vitro. *Infect Immun* (1994) 62:639–643. doi: 10.1128/iai.62.2.639-643.1994
- Cherry JD. Pertussis: Challenges Today and for the Future. *PLoS Pathog* (2013) 9:9–11.
 doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1003418
- Georges M. Joseph Needham, Lu Gwei-djen, Huang Hsing-Tsung, Science and Civilisation in China, Vol. VI : Biology and biological technology, Part 1 : Botany, 1986. *Études chinoises* (1987) 6:145–148.
- Boylston A. The origins of inoculation. J R Soc Med (2012) 105:309–313. doi: 10.1258/jrsm.2012.12k044
- Plotkin SA, Ki Che Leung A. "Variolation' and Vaccination in Late Imperial China, Ca 1570–1911,." *History of Vaccine Development*. (2011). p. 5–12
- Plotkin SA, Baxby D. "Edward Jenner's Role in the Introduction of Smallpox Vaccine,." *History of Vaccine Development*. (2011). p. 13–19
- 33. Jenner E. Vaccines. *Med Phys J* (1799) 1:313–318.
- Plotkin SA, Bazin H. "Pasteur and the Birth of Vaccines Made in the Laboratory.," *History of Vaccine Development*. (2011). p. 33–45
- 35. Barranco C. The first live attenuated vaccines. *Nat Milestones* (2020) 284:S7–S7.
- Smith KA. Louis Pasteur, the father of immunology? *Front Immunol* (2012) 3:1–10. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2012.00068
- 37. World Health Organization. BCG vaccines: WHO position paper-Recommendations. Wkly

Epidemiol Rec (2018) 93:73–96.

http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/260306/WER9308.pdf;jsessionid=D241D 9528A4334D3EBBCFB7E6AB6B98E?sequence=1

- Plotkin SA, Gheorgiu M. "Antituberculosis BCG Vaccine: Lessons from the Past.," *History of Vaccine Development*. (2011). p. 47–56
- Theodore TH. Maurice Hilleman: Creator of Vaccines That Changed the World. *Case Stud Public Heal* (2018)443–470.
- Vetter V, Denizer G, Friedland LR, Krishnan J, Shapiro M. Understanding modern-day vaccines: what you need to know. *Ann Med* (2018) 50:110–120. doi: 10.1080/07853890.2017.1407035
- 41. CDC. Understanding How Vaccines Work. CDC.gov (2022)
- 42. Wodi AP, Morelli V. Principles of Vaccination. CDC (2021)
- Lauring AS, Jones JO, Andino R. Rationalizing the development of live attenuated virus vaccines. *Nat Biotechnol* (2010) 28:573–579. doi: 10.1038/nbt.1635
- Green MD, Al-Humadi NH. Preclinical Toxicology of Vaccines. A Compr Guid to Toxicol Nonclinical Drug Dev (2017)709–735. doi: 10.1016/b978-0-12-803620-4.00027-x
- 45. Rowatt BYE. The Growth of Bordetella pertussis: a Review. *J Gen Microbiol* (1957) 17:297–326.
- Adams D a, Jajosky RA, Ajani U, Kriseman J, Sharp P, Onwen DH, Schley AW,
 Anderson WJ, Grigoryan A, Aranas AE, et al. Summary of notifiable diseases United
 States, 2012. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep (2014) 61:1–121.
 http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25233134
- 47. Sauer LW. Whooping cough: Résumé of a seven years' study. J Pediatr (2006) 2:740-

749.

- MADSEN T. VACCINATION AGAINST WHOOPING COUGH. J Am Med Assoc (1933) 101:187–188. doi: 10.1001/jama.1933.02740280007003
- Kendrick P, Eldering G. Progress Report on Pertussis Immunization. *Am J Public Heal Nations Heal* (1936) 26:8–12. doi: 10.2105/ajph.26.1.8
- Shapiro-Shapin CG. Pearl Kendrick, grace eldering, and the pertussis vaccine. *Emerg* Infect Dis (2010) 16:1273–1278. doi: 10.3201/eid1608.100288
- Shapiro-Shapin CG. "A Whole Community Working Together": Pearl Kendrick, Grace Eldering, and the Grand Rapids Pertussis Trials, 1932-1939. *Mich Hist Rev* (2007) 33:59– 85. http://www.jstor.org.wvu.idm.oclc.org/stable/20174193
- Kendrick PL. A field study of alum-precipitated combined pertussis vaccine and diphtheria toxoid for active immunization. *Am J Epidemiol* (1943) 38:193–202. doi: 10.1093/oxfordjournals.aje.a118881
- 53. FELTON HM. CURRENT STATUS OF PROPHYLAXIS BY HEMOPHILUS PERTUSSIS VACCINE. J Am Med Assoc (1944) 126:294.
- 54. Kendrick PL, Eldering G, Dixon MK, Misner J. Mouse Protection Tests in the Study of Pertussis Vaccine: A Comparative Series Using the Intracerebral Route for Challenge. Am J Public Heal Nations Heal (1947) 37:803–810. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18016555

55. Kuchar E, Karlikowska-Skwarnik M, Han S, Nitsch-Osuch A. "Pertussis: History of the Disease and Current Prevention Failure BT - Pulmonary Dysfunction and Disease.," In: Pokorski M, editor. Cham: Springer International Publishing (2016). p. 77–82 doi: 10.1007/5584_2016_21

- 56. Cherry JD, Brunell PA, Golden GS, Karzon DT. Report of the Task Force on Pertussis and Pertussis Immunization—1988. *Pediatrics* (1988) 81:
- Cody CL, Baraff LJ, Cherry JD, Marcy SM, Manclark CR. Nature and rates of adverse reactions associated with DTP and DT immunizations in infants and children. *Pediatrics* (1981) 68:650–660. doi: 10.1542/peds.68.5.650
- Plotkin SA, Granström M. "The History of Pertussis Vaccination: From Whole-Cell to Subunit Vaccines.," *History of Vaccine Development*. (2011). p. 73–82
- Sato Y, Kimura M, Fukumi H. Development of a Pertussis Component Vaccine in Japan.
 Lancet (1984) 323:122–126. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(84)90061-8
- 60. Sato Y, Sato H. Development of acellular pertussis vaccines. *Biologicals* (1999) 27:61–69.
- Klein NP, Bartlett J, Fireman B, Rowhani-Rahbar A, Baxter R. Comparative Effectiveness of Acellular Versus Whole-Cell Pertussis Vaccines in Teenagers. *Pediatrics* (2013) 131:e1716–e1722. doi: 10.1542/peds.2012-3836
- Gustafsson L, Hallander HO, Olin P, Reizenstein E, Storsaeter J. A Controlled Trial of a Two-Component Acellular, a Five-Component Acellular, and a Whole-Cell Pertussis Vaccine. *N Engl J Med* (1996) 334:349–356. doi: 10.1056/NEJM199602083340602
- ACIP. Pertussis vaccination: acellular pertussis vaccine for reinforcing and booster use Supplementary ACIP statement recommendations of the immunization practices advisory committee. *MMRW Rec Rep* (1992)1–10.
- ACIP. Pertussis vaccination: use of acellular pertussis vaccines among infants and young children recommendations of the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP). MMRW Rec Rep (1997)1–25.

- 65. Olin P, Gustafsson L, Barreto L, Hessel L, Mast TC, Rie A Van, Bogaerts H, Storsaeter J. Declining pertussis incidence in Sweden following the introduction of acellular pertussis vaccine. *Vaccine* (2003) 21:2015–2021. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/S0264-410X(02)00777-6
- 66. Gustafsson L, Storsaeter J, Olin P. Long-term follow-up of Swedish children vaccinated with acellular pertussis vaccines at 3, 5, and 12 months of age indicates the need for a booster dose at 5 to 7 years of age. *Pediatrics* (2006) 118:978–984.
- 67. Broder K, Cortese M, Iskander J, Kretsinger K, Slade B, Brown K, Mijalski C, Tiwari T, Weston E, Cohn A, et al. Preventing Tetanus, Diphtheria, and Pertussis Among Adolescents: Use of Tetanus Toxoid, Reduced Diphtheria Toxoid and Acellular Pertussis Vaccines: Recommendations of the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP). *CDC Recomm Reports* (2006)1–34.

https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/preview/mmwrhtml/rr5503a1.htm [Accessed March 22, 2020]

- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Pertussis: Summary of Vaccine Recommendations. *Vaccines Prev Dis* (2020)
- 69. He Q, Mertsola J. Factors contributing to pertussis resurgence. *Future Microbiol* (2008)
 3:329–339. doi: 10.2217/17460913.3.3.329
- Liu C, Yang L, Cheng Y, Xu H, Xu F. Risk factors associated with death in infants
 <120 days old with severe pertussis: a case-control study. *BMC Infect Dis* (2020) 20:852.
 doi: 10.1186/s12879-020-05535-0
- 71. Cherry JD. The Present and Future Control of Pertussis. *Clin Infect Dis* (2010) 51:663–667. doi: 10.1086/655826

- 72. Burdin N, Handy LK, Plotkin SA. What is wrong with pertussis vaccine immunity?: The problem of waning effectiveness of pertussis vaccines. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* (2017) 9:1–18. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a029454
- Martin SW, Pawloski L, Williams M, Weening K, Debolt C, Qin X, Reynolds L, Kenyon C, Giambrone G, Kudish K, et al. Pertactin-negative bordetella pertussis strains: Evidence for a possible selective advantage. *Clin Infect Dis* (2015) 60:223–227. doi: 10.1093/cid/ciu788
- 74. Byrne S, Slack AT. Analysis of Bordetella pertussis pertactin and pertussis toxin types from Queensland, Australia, 1999-2003. *BMC Infect Dis* (2006) 6:1–8. doi: 10.1186/1471-2334-6-53
- 75. Barkoff AM, Mertsola J, Pierard D, Dalby T, Hoegh SV, Guillot S, Stefanelli P, van Gent M, Berbers G, Vestrheim D, et al. Pertactin-deficient Bordetella pertussis isolates:
 Evidence of increased circulation in Europe, 1998 to 2015. *Eurosurveillance* (2019) 24:
 doi: 10.2807/1560-7917.ES.2019.24.7.1700832
- 76. Pawloski LC, Queenan AM, Cassiday PK, Lynch AS, Harrison MJ, Shang W, Williams MM, Bowden KE, Burgos-Rivera B, Qin X, et al. Prevalence and molecular characterization of pertactin-deficient Bordetella pertussis in the United States. *Vaccine Immunol* (2014) 21:119–125.
- J. R, C. M, M. MT, J. HB, J. H, T. PJ, D. SP, G. HP. Antigen-Specific Responses to Diphtheria-Tetanus-Acellular Pertussis Vaccine in Human Infants Are Initially Th2 Polarized. *Infect Immun* (2000) 68:3873–3877. doi: 10.1128/IAI.68.7.3873-3877.2000
- 78. Julie R, T. YS, Peter R, Devinda S, Elizabeth F, Leonie F, Richard L, D. SP, G. HP. Th2-Associated Local Reactions to the Acellular Diphtheria-Tetanus-Pertussis Vaccine in 4- to

6-Year-Old Children. *Infect Immun* (2005) 73:8130–8135. doi: 10.1128/IAI.73.12.8130-8135.2005

- Nakayama T, Hirahara K, Onodera A, Endo Y, Hosokawa H, Shinoda K, Tumes DJ,
 Okamoto Y. Th2 Cells in Health and Disease. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2017) 35:53–84. doi: 10.1146/annurev-immunol-051116-052350
- Spellberg B, Edwards Jr. JE. Type 1/Type 2 Immunity in Infectious Diseases. *Clin Infect Dis* (2001) 32:76–102. doi: 10.1086/317537
- 81. Punnonen J, de Vries JE. IL-13 induces proliferation, Ig isotype switching, and Ig synthesis by immature human fetal B cells. *J Immunol* (1994) 152:1094–102.
- Ryan M, Murphy G, Gothefors L, Nilsson L, Storsaeter J, Mills KHG. Bordetella pertussis respiratory infection in children is associated with preferential activation of type 1 T helper cells. *J Infect Dis* (1997) 175:1246–1250.
- Mascart F, Verscheure V, Malfroot A, Hainaut M, Piérard D, Temerman S, Peltier A, Debrie A-S, Levy J, Del Giudice G, et al. Bordetella pertussis Infection in 2-Month-Old Infants Promotes Type 1 T Cell Responses. *J Immunol* (2003) 170:1504 LP – 1509. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.170.3.1504
- 84. Szulc B, Piasecki E. Effects of interferons, interferon inducers and growth factors on phagocytosis measured by quantitative determination of synthetic compound ingested by mouse bone marrow-derived macrophages. *Arch Immunol Ther Exp* (1988) 36:537–545.
- Newburger PE, Ezekowitz RA, Whitney C, Wright J, Orkin SH. Induction of phagocyte cytochrome b heavy chain gene expression by interferon gamma. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* (1988) 85:5215–5219. doi: 10.1073/pnas.85.14.5215
- 86. Dellacasagrande J, Capo C, Raoult D, Mege J-L. IFN-γ-Mediated Control of Coxiella

burnetii Survival in Monocytes: The Role of Cell Apoptosis and TNF. *J Immunol* (1999) 162:2259 LP – 2265. http://www.jimmunol.org/content/162/4/2259.abstract

- Mills KH, Barnard A, Watkins J, Redhead K. Cell-mediated immunity to Bordetella pertussis: role of Th1 cells in bacterial clearance in a murine respiratory infection model. *Infect Immun* (1993) 61:399–410. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8423070
 [Accessed June 11, 2019]
- Higgs R, Higgins SC, Ross PJ, Mills KHG. Immunity to the respiratory pathogen Bordetella pertussis. *Mucosal Immunol* (2012) 5:485–500. doi: 10.1038/mi.2012.54
- McGuirk P, Mahon BP, Griffin F, Mills KHG. Compartmentalization of T cell responses following respiratory infection with Bordetella pertussis: hyporesponsiveness of lung T cells is associated with modulated expression of the co-stimulatory molecule CD28. *Eur J Immunol* (1998) 28:153–163.
- 90. Hellwig SMM, Hazenbos WLW, Van de Winkel JGJ, Mooi FR. Evidence for an intracellular niche for Bordetella pertussis in broncho- alveolar lavage cells of mice. *FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol* (1999) 26:203–207. doi: 10.1016/S0928-8244(99)00146-7
- Friedman RL, Nordensson K, Wilson L, Akporiaye ET, Yocum DE. Uptake and intracellular survival of Bordetella pertussis in human macrophages. *Infect Immun* (1992) 60:4578–4585. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/1398970
- H. CN, V. AG, Nico VR, I. AV. Pertussis Toxin Targets Airway Macrophages To Promote Bordetella pertussis Infection of the Respiratory Tract. *Infect Immun* (2007) 75:1713–1720. doi: 10.1128/IAI.01578-06
- Mahon BP, Mills KHG. Interferon-gamma mediated immune effector mechanisms against Bordetella pertussis. *Immunol Lett* (1999) 68:213–217.

- 94. Higgins SC, Jarnicki AG, Lavelle EC, Mills KHG. TLR4 Mediates Vaccine-Induced Protective Cellular Immunity to Bordetella pertussis: Role of IL-17-Producing T Cells1. J Immunol (2006) 177:7980–7989. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.177.11.7980
- 95. Higgins SC, Lavelle EC, McCann C, Keogh B, McNeela E, Byrne P, O'Gorman B, Jarnicki A, McGuirk P, Mills KHG. Toll-Like Receptor 4-Mediated Innate IL-10 Activates Antigen-Specific Regulatory T Cells and Confers Resistance to Bordetella pertussis by Inhibiting Inflammatory Pathology 1. *J Immunol* (2003) 171:3119–3127. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.171.6.3119
- 96. Dunne A, Ross PJ, Pospisilova E, Masin J, Meaney A, Sutton CE, Iwakura Y, Tschopp J, Sebo P, Mills KHG. Inflammasome Activation by Adenylate Cyclase Toxin Directs Th17 Responses and Protection against Bordetella pertussis. *J Immunol* (2010) 185:1711–1719. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1000105
- 27. Zhang X, Goel T, Goodfield LL, Muse SJ, Harvill ET. Decreased Leukocyte
 Accumulation and Delayed Bordetella pertussis Clearance in IL-6–/– Mice. *J Immunol* (2011) 186:4895–4904. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.1000594
- 98. Wilk M, Misiak A, McManus R, Allen A, Lynch M, Mills KHG. Lung CD4 Tissue-Resident Memory T Cells Mediate Adaptive Immunity Induced by Previous Infection of Mice with Bordetella pertussis. *J Immunol* (2017) 199:233–243.
- 99. Barnard A, Mahon BP, Watkins J, Redhead K, Mills KHG. Th1/Th2 cell dichotomy in acquired immunity to Bordetella pertussis: variables in the in vivo priming and in vitro cytokine detection techniques affect the classification of T-cell subsets as Th1, Th2 or Th0. *Immunology* (1996) 87:372–380.
- 100. Kapil P, Merkel TJ. Pertussis vaccines and protective immunity. Curr Opin Immunol

(2019) Aug:72–78.

- 101. Zackrisson G, Lagergard T, Trollfors B. Subclass compositions of immunoglobulin G to pertussis toxin in patients with whooping cough, in healthy individuals, and in recipients of a pertussis toxoid vaccine. *J Clin Microbiol* (1989) 27:1567–1571.
- 102. Hendrikx LH, Schure R-M, Öztürk K, de Rond LGH, de Greeff SC, Sanders EAM, Berbers GAM, Buisman A-M. Different IgG-subclass distributions after whole-cell and acellular pertussis infant primary vaccinations in healthy and pertussis infected children. *Vaccine* (2011) 29:6874–6880. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.vaccine.2011.07.055
- 103. Napodano C, Marino M, Stefanile A, Pocino K, Scatena R, Gulli F, Rapaccini GL, Delli Noci S, Capozio G, Rigante D, et al. Immunological Role of IgG Subclasses. *Immunol Invest* (2021) 50:427–444. doi: 10.1080/08820139.2020.1775643
- 104. Da Silva Antunes R, Babor M, Carpenter C, Khalil N, Cortese M, Mentzer AJ, Seumois G, Petro CD, Purcell LA, Vijayanand P, et al. Th1/Th17 polarization persists following whole-cell pertussis vaccination despite repeated acellular boosters. *J Clin Invest* (2018) 128:3853–3865. doi: 10.1172/JCI121309
- 105. Ross PJ, Sutton CE, Higgins S, Allen AC, Walsh K, Misiak A, Lavelle EC, McLoughlin RM, Mills KH. Relative contribution of Th1 and Th17 cells in adaptive immunity to Bordetella pertussis: towards the rational design of an improved acellular pertussis vaccine. *PLoS Pathog* (2013) 9:e1003264. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1003264
- 106. Ausiello CM, Urbani F, la Sala A, Lande R, Cassone A. Vaccine- and antigen-dependent type 1 and type 2 cytokine induction after primary vaccination of infants with whole-cell or acellular pertussis vaccines. *Infect Immun* (1997) 65:2168–2174.
- 107. Granström M, Olinder-Nielson AM, Holmblad P, Mark A, Hanngren K. Specific

immunoglobulin for treatment of whooping cough. Lancet (1991) 338:1230-1233.

- Pulendran B, S. Arunachalam P, O'Hagan DT. Emerging concepts in the science of vaccine adjuvants. *Nat Rev Drug Discov* (2021) 20:454–475. doi: 10.1038/s41573-021-00163-y
- 109. Matsiko A. Alum adjuvant discovery and potency. *Nat Portf* (2020)
- 110. Glenny AM, Pope C, Waddington C, Falacce U. The antigenic value of toxoid precipitated by potassium alum. *J Patho Bacteriol* (1926)
- 111. Ghimire TR. The mechanisms of action of vaccines containing aluminum adjuvants: an in vitro vs in vivo paradigm. *Springerplus* (2015) 4: doi: 10.1186/s40064-015-0972-0
- 112. Glenny AT, Buttle GAH, Stevens MF. Rate of disappearance of diphtheria toxoid injected into rabbits and guinea pigs: Toxoid precipitated with alum. *J Pathol Bacteriol* (1931) 34:267–275. doi: https://doi.org/10.1002/path.1700340214
- HogenEsch H. Mechanisms of stimulation of the immune response by aluminum adjuvants. *Vaccine* (2002) 20:S34–S39.
- White RG, Coons AH, Connolly JM. Studies on antibody production. III. The alum granuloma. *J Exp Med* (1955) 102:73–82.
- Mosca F, Tritto E, Muzzi A, Monaci E, Bagnoli F, Iavarone C, O'Hagan D, Rappuoli R, De Gregorio E. Molecular and cellular signatures of human vaccine adjuvants. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* (2008) 105:10501–10506. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0804699105
- 116. Kool M, Pétrilli V, De Smedt T, Rolaz A, Hammad H, van Nimwegen M, Bergen IM, Castillo R, Lambrecht BN, Tschopp J. Cutting Edge: Alum Adjuvant Stimulates Inflammatory Dendritic Cells through Activation of the NALP3 Inflammasome. J Immunol (2008) 181:3755–3759. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.181.6.3755

- 117. Ghimire TR, Benson RA, Garside P, Brewer JM. Alum increases antigen uptake, reduces antigen degradation and sustains antigen presentation by DCs in vitro. *Immunol Lett* (2012) 147:55–62.
- 118. Rimaniol AC, Gras G, Verdier F, Capel F, Grigoriev VB, Porcheray F, Sauzeat E, Fournier JG, Clayette P, Siegrist CA, et al. Aluminum hydroxide adjuvant induces macrophage differentiation towards a specialized antigen-presenting cell type. *Vaccine* (2004) 22:3127–3135.
- 119. Gherardi RK, Coquet M, Cherin P, Belec L, Moretto P, Dreyfus PA, Pellissier J-F,
 Chariot P, Authier F-J. Macrophagic myofasciitis lesions assess long-term persistence of
 vaccine-derived aluminium hydroxide in muscle. *Brain* (2001) 124:1821–1831. doi:
 10.1093/brain/124.9.1821
- Carbone FR, Belz GT, Heath WR. Transfer of antigen between migrating and lymph node-resident DCs in peripheral T-cell tolerance and immunity. *Trends Immunol* (2004) 25:655–658. doi: 10.1016/j.it.2004.09.013
- 121. Wang XY, Yao X, Wan YM, Wang B, Xu JQ, Wen YM. Responses to multiple injections with alum alone compared to injections with alum adsorbed to proteins in mice. *Immunol Lett* (2013) 149:88–92.
- Sokolovska A, Hem SL, HogenEsch H. Activation of dendritic cells and induction of CD4(+) T cell differentiation by aluminum-containing adjuvants. *Vaccine* (2007) 25:4575–4585.
- 123. Brewer JM, Conacher M, Hunter CA, Mohrs M, Brombacher F, Alexander J. Aluminium hydroxide adjuvant initiates strong antigen-specific Th2 responses in the absence of IL-4or IL-13-mediated signaling. *J Immunol* (1999) 163:6448–54.

http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10586035

- Persing DH, Coler RN, Lacy MJ, Johnson DA, Baldridge JR, Hershberg RM, Reed SG.
 Taking toll: Lipid A mimetics as adjuvants and immunomodulators. *Trends Microbiol* (2002) 10:32–37. doi: 10.1016/S0966-842X(02)02426-5
- Vogel FR, Hem SL. "Immunological Adjuvants.," In: Plotkin SA, Orenstein W, Offit P, editors. *Vaccines*. (2008). p. 59–71
- 126. Jeroen G, Alexander BH, R. GE, Henke F, J. de la F-BLJ, P. VJ, A. DJAM, Jan T, Peter van der L, R. MF, et al. Lipopolysaccharide Analogs Improve Efficacy of Acellular Pertussis Vaccine and Reduce Type I Hypersensitivity in Mice. *Clin Vaccine Immunol* (2007) 14:821–829. doi: 10.1128/CVI.00074-07
- 127. Paavonen J, Jenkins D, Bosch FX, Naud P, Salmerón J, Wheeler CM, Chow S-N, Apter DL, Kitchener HC, Castellsague X, et al. Efficacy of a prophylactic adjuvanted bivalent L1 virus-like-particle vaccine against infection with human papillomavirus types 16 and 18 in young women: an interim analysis of a phase III double-blind, randomised controlled trial. *Lancet* (2007) 369:2161–2170. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(07)60946-5
- 128. Harper DM, Franco EL, Wheeler CM, Moscicki A-B, Romanowski B, Roteli-Martins CM, Jenkins D, Schuind A, Costa Clemens SA, Dubin G. Sustained efficacy up to 4.5 years of a bivalent L1 virus-like particle vaccine against human papillomavirus types 16 and 18: follow-up from a randomised control trial. *Lancet* (2006) 367:1247–1255. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(06)68439-0
- 129. Kundi M. New hepatitis B vaccine formulated with an improved adjuvant system. *Expert Rev Vaccines* (2007) 6:133–140. doi: 10.1586/14760584.6.2.133
- 130. Didierlaurent AM, Morel S, Lockman L, Giannini SL, Bisteau M, Carlsen H, Kielland A,

Vosters O, Vanderheyde N, Schiavetti F, et al. AS04, an Aluminum Salt- and TLR4 Agonist-Based Adjuvant System, Induces a Transient Localized Innate Immune Response Leading to Enhanced Adaptive Immunity1. *J Immunol* (2009) 183:6186–6197. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0901474

- 131. Wheeler CM, Harvey BM, Pichichero ME, Simon MW, Combs SP, Blatter MM, Marshall GS, Catteau G, Dobbelaere K, Descamps D, et al. Immunogenicity and safety of human papillomavirus-16/18 AS04-adjuvanted vaccine coadministered with tetanus toxoid, reduced diphtheria toxoid, and acellular pertussis vaccine and/or meningococcal conjugate vaccine to healthy girls 11 to 18 years of age: r. *Pediatr Infect Dis J* (2011) 30:e225—34. doi: 10.1097/inf.0b013e31822d28df
- 132. Gregg KA, Harberts E, Gardner FM, Pelletier MR, Cayatte C, Yu L, McCarthy MP,
 Marshall JD, Ernst RK. Rationally designed TLR4 ligands for vaccine adjuvant discovery.
 MBio (2017) 8:1–14. doi: 10.1128/mBio.00492-17
- 133. Gregg KA, Harberts E, Gardner FM, Pelletier MR, Cayatte C, Yu L, McCarthy MP, Marshall JD, Ernst RK. A lipid A-based TLR4 mimetic effectively adjuvants a Yersinia pestis rF-V1 subunit vaccine in a murine challenge model. *Vaccine* (2018) 36:4023–4031. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2018.05.101.A
- 134. Howlader DR, Das S, Lu T, Hu G, Varisco DJ, Dietz ZK, Walton SP, Ratnakaram SSK, Gardner FM, Ernst RK, et al. Effect of Two Unique Nanoparticle Formulations on the Efficacy of a Broadly Protective Vaccine Against Pseudomonas Aeruginosa. *Front Pharmacol* (2021) 12:1–12. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2021.706157
- 135. Dunne A, Mielke LA, Allen AC, Sutton CE, Higgs R, Cunningham CC, Higgins SC, Mills KHG. A novel TLR2 agonist from Bordetella pertussis is a potent adjuvant that

promotes protective immunity with an acellular pertussis vaccine. *Mucosal Immunol* (2015) 8:607–617. doi: 10.1038/mi.2014.93

- 136. DeJong MA, Wolf MA, Bitzer GJ, Hall JM, Sen-Kilic E, Blake JM, Petty JE, Wong TY, Barbier M, Campbell JD, et al. CpG 1018® adjuvant enhances Tdap immune responses against Bordetella pertussis in mice. *Vaccine* (2022) 40:5229–5240. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2022.07.030
- 137. Campbell JD, Cho Y, Foster ML, Kanzler H, Kachura MA, Lum JA, Ratcliffe MJ, Sathe A, Leishman AJ, Bahl A, et al. CpG-containing immunostimulatory DNA sequences elicit TNF-α-dependent toxicity in rodents but not in humans. *J Clin Invest* (2009) 119:2564–2576. doi: 10.1172/JCI38294
- O'Neill LAJ, Golenbock D, Bowie AG. The history of Toll-like receptors-redefining innate immunity. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) 13:453–460. doi: 10.1038/nri3446
- Asokanathan C, Corbel M, Xing D. A CpG-containing oligodeoxynucleotide adjuvant for acellular pertussis vaccine improves the protective response against Bordetella pertussis. *Hum Vaccines Immunother* (2013) 9:325–331. doi: 10.4161/hv.22755
- Geller A, Yan J. Could the Induction of Trained Immunity by β-Glucan Serve as a Defense Against COVID-19? . *Front Immunol* (2020) 11: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fimmu.2020.01782
- 141. Jin Y, Li P, Wang F. β-glucans as potential immunoadjuvants: A review on the adjuvanticity, structure-activity relationship and receptor recognition properties. *Vaccine* (2018) 36:5235–5244.
- 142. Ferwerda G, Netea MG, Joosten LA, van der Meer JW, Romani L, Kullberg BJ. The role of Toll-like receptors and C-type lectins for vaccination against Candida albicans. *Vaccine*

(2009) 28:614-622.

- 143. Bajic G, Yatime L, Sim RB, Vorup-Jensen T, Andersen GR. Structural insight on the recognition of surface-bound opsonins by the integrin I domain of complement receptor 3. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* (2013) 110:16426–16431. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1311261110
- 144. Boehm DT, Wolf MA, Hall JM, Wong TY, Sen-Kilic E, Basinger HD, Dziadowicz SA, Gutierrez M de la P, Blackwood CB, Bradford SD, et al. Intranasal acellular pertussis vaccine provides mucosal immunity and protects mice from Bordetella pertussis. *npj Vaccines* (2019) 4: doi: 10.1038/s41541-019-0136-2
- 145. Wolf MA, Boehm DT, Dejong MA, Wong TY, Sen-Kilic E, Hall JM, Blackwood CB, Weaver KL, Kelly CO, Kisamore CA, et al. Intranasal Immunization with Acellular Pertussis Vaccines Results in Long-Term Immunity to Bordetella pertussis in Mice. (2021) doi: 10.1128/IAI.00607
- 146. Warfel JM, Zimmerman LI, Merkel TJ. Acellular pertussis vaccines protect against disease but fail to prevent infection and transmission in a nonhuman primate model. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2014) 111:787–792. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1314688110
- 147. Holubová J, Staněk O, Brázdilová L, Mašín J, Bumba L, Gorringe AR, Alexander F, Šebo
 P. Acellular Pertussis Vaccine Inhibits Bordetella pertussis Clearance from the Nasal
 Mucosa of Mice. *Vaccines* (2020) 8: doi: 10.3390/vaccines8040695
- 148. Althouse BM, Scarpino S V. Asymptomatic transmission and the resurgence of *Bordetella pertussis*. *BMC Med* (2015) 13:146. doi: 10.1186/s12916-015-0382-8
- 149. Lavelle EC, Ward RW. Mucosal vaccines fortifying the frontiers. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2022) 22:236–250. doi: 10.1038/s41577-021-00583-2
- 150. Luria-Pérez R, Sánchez-Vargas LA, Muñoz-López P, Mellado-Sánchez G. Mucosal

Vaccination: A Promising Alternative Against Flaviviruses . *Front Cell Infect Microbiol* (2022) 12: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fcimb.2022.887729

- 151. Holmgren J, Czerkinsky C. Mucosal immunity and vaccines. *Nat Med* (2005) 11:S45–
 S53. doi: 10.1038/nm1213
- Lycke N. Recent progress in mucosal vaccine development: potential and limitations. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2012) 12:592–605. doi: 10.1038/nri3251
- Mueller SN, Mackay LK. Tissue-resident memory T cells: local specialists in immune defence. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2016) 16:79–89. doi: 10.1038/nri.2015.3
- 154. Gebhardt T, Wakim LM, Eidsmo L, Reading PC, Heath WR, Carbone FR. Memory T cells in nonlymphoid tissue that provide enhanced local immunity during infection with herpes simplex virus. *Nat Immunol* (2009) 10:524–530. doi: 10.1038/ni.1718
- 155. Jiang X, Clark RA, Liu L, Wagers AJ, Fuhlbrigge RC, Kupper TS. Skin infection generates non-migratory memory CD8+ T(RM) cells providing global skin immunity. *Nature* (2012) 483:227–231.
- 156. Mielcarek N, Debrie A-S, Raze D, Bertout J, Rouanet C, Younes A Ben, Creusy C, Engle J, Goldman WE, Locht C. Live Attenuated B. pertussis as a Single-Dose Nasal Vaccine against Whooping Cough. *PLOS Pathog* (2006) 2:e65. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.0020065
- 157. Locht C, Papin JF, Lecher S, Debrie A-S, Thalen M, Solovay K, Rubin K, Mielcarek N. Live Attenuated Pertussis Vaccine BPZE1 Protects Baboons Against Bordetella pertussis Disease and Infection. *J Infect Dis* (2017) 216:117–124. doi: 10.1093/infdis/jix254
- 158. Lin A, Apostolovic D, Jahnmatz M, Liang F, Ols S, Tecleab T, Wu C, van Hage M, Solovay K, Rubin K, et al. Live attenuated pertussis vaccine BPZE1 induces a broad

antibody response in humans. J Clin Invest (2020) 130:2332-2346. doi:

10.1172/JCI135020

159. Raeven RHM, Rockx-Brouwer D, Kanojia G, van der Maas L, Bindels THE, ten Have R, van Riet E, Metz B, Kersten GFA. Intranasal immunization with outer membrane vesicle pertussis vaccine confers broad protection through mucosal IgA and Th17 responses. *Sci Rep* (2020) 10:1–11. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-63998-2

Chapter 2

CpG 1018 Adjuvant[®] enhances Tdap immune responses against *Bordetella pertussis* in mice

CpG 1018 Adjuvant[®] enhances Tdap immune responses against *Bordetella pertussis* in mice

Megan A. DeJong ^{a,b}, M. Allison Wolf ^{a,b}, Graham J. Bitzer ^{a,b}, Jesse M. Hall ^{a,b}, Emel Sen-Kilic ^{a,b} Jeanna M. Blake ^{a,b,*}, Jonathan E. Petty ^{a,b,#}, Ting Y. Wong ^{a,b}, Mariette Barbier ^{a,b}, John D. Campbell ^c, Justin R. Bevere ^{a,b}, F. Heath Damron ^{a,b}

 ^a Department of Microbiology, Immunology, and Cell Biology, West Virginia University, Morgantown, West Virginia, USA
 ^b Vaccine Development Center at West Virginia University Health Sciences Center, Morgantown, West Virginia, USA

^c Dynavax Technologies Corporation, Emeryville, California, USA

Corresponding author email: fdamron@hsc.wvu.edu

Accepted to Vaccine, 2022 Aug 19;40(35):5229-5240. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2022.07.030.

[#]Current address: Joan C. Edwards School of Medicine at Marshall University, Huntington, West Virginia

* Current address: Department of Basic Medical Sciences, College of Veterinary Medicine, Purdue University, West Lafayette, Indiana, USA

Keywords: *Bordetella pertussis*, whooping cough, Tdap, pertussis toxin, CpG 1018, pertussis mouse model

2.1 Abstract

Bordetella pertussis is the causative agent of whooping cough (pertussis), a severe respiratory disease that can be fatal, particularly in infants. Despite high vaccine coverage, pertussis remains a problem because the currently used DTaP and Tdap vaccines do not completely prevent infection or transmission. It is well established that the alum adjuvant is a potential weakness of the acellular vaccines because the immunity provided by them is short-term. We aimed to evaluate the potential of CpG 1018[®] adjuvant to improve antibody responses and enhance protection against *B. pertussis* challenge in a murine model. A titrated range of Tdap vaccine doses were evaluated in order to best identify the adjuvant capability of CpG 1018. Antibody responses to pertussis toxin (PT), filamentous hemagglutinin (FHA), or the whole bacterium were increased due to the inclusion of CpG 1018. In B. pertussis intranasal challenge studies, we observed improved protection and bacterial clearance from the lower respiratory tract due to adding CpG 1018 to 1/20th the human dose of Tdap. Further, we determined that Tdap and Tdap 1018 were both capable of facilitating clearance of strains that do not express pertactin (PRN⁻), which are rising in prevalence. Functional phenotyping of antibodies revealed that the inclusion CpG 1018 induced more bacterial opsonization and antibodies of the Th1 phenotype (IgG2a and IgG2b). This study demonstrates the potential of adding CpG 1018 to Tdap to improve immunogenicity and protection against B. *pertussis* compared to the conventional, alum-only adjuvanted Tdap vaccine.

2.2 Introduction

Pertussis, also known as whooping cough, is a respiratory disease caused by the Gram-negative bacterium, *Bordetella pertussis*. Before vaccines were developed, pertussis killed 450 infants out of every 100,000 births per year (1). After the development of the whole cell vaccine (DTP) in the 1940s, there was a dramatic decrease in pertussis incidence worldwide; however, reactogenicity issues prompted the switch to an acellular pertussis (aP) vaccine formulation, which occurred in 1996 in the US (2). While the aP vaccine was able to reduce the risk of potentially dangerous side effects, it was later realized that this benefit came with a compromise of faster waning immunity (3). Due to a shorter duration of protection provided by aP, children, adolescents, and adults, are still being infected with *B. pertussis* and are capable of transmitting the pathogen to younger, more susceptible populations, such as infants (4). As a result, there has been an increased effort to develop next generation vaccines that can provide a longer duration of protection. In the past decade, the field has accumulated a large amount of evidence which demonstrates that aP vaccines (DTaP and Tdap) are effective at preventing death in infants but that the immunity they provide is short-lived and they do not prevent transmission (5–8).

One aspect of aP vaccines that is thought to limit the protection provided is the adjuvant, alum (9). DTP vaccines required alum to induce antibodies to diphtheria and tetanus toxins (10). Neutralization of diphtheria and tetanus toxins is sufficient to prevent disease; however, *Bordetella pertussis* is a more complex pathogen armed with numerous toxins and virulence factors (11). While DTaP and Tdap vaccines with alum lead to the production of antibodies, the field generally agrees that the Th2-response induced by aP vaccines is not sufficient to provide long-term protection and protect against transmission (9,12,13). Further, aP vaccines are provided by intramuscular administration, and it is appreciated that the chemically detoxified pertussis toxin

(PT) in the aP formulation is not optimal compared to genetically detoxified PT (14). Both natural *B. pertussis* infection and the DTP vaccine elicit a Th1/Th17 immune response, which is important for both bacterial clearance as well as the induction of long-lasting protection (9,15). In the case of natural pertussis infection, the activation of toll-like receptors (TLRs) plays an important role in establishing an immune response against the pathogen; therefore, adjuvants that can activate these pathways are of particular interest (16). Bacterial DNA is a pathogen-associated molecular pattern which, unlike human DNA, contains high amounts of unmethylated cytidine phosphoguanosine (CpG) dinucleotides (17). The CpG motif within the bacterial DNA binds to TLR9 receptors, which are expressed in and activate plasmacytoid dendritic cells (pDCs) and B cells in humans, and are also expressed on myeloid-lineage cells in mice (18). Once CpG motifs bind the receptor, type 1 interferon (IFN) gene expression is induced, which helps to stimulate a potent immune response (19). As previously mentioned, alum alone skews toward a Th2 immune response, but interestingly, CpG motif-containing oligodeoxynucleotide adjuvants (CpG ODN), when combined with alum, are reported to improve upon vaccine-mediated immunity (20). A previous study by Asokanathan et al. has shown that the inclusion of CpG ODN with alum enhanced serological responses to pertussis antigens (20).

Dynavax Technologies has developed and clinically evaluated CpG 1018[®] adjuvant, a B class CpG, which are short, synthetic, single-stranded CpG ODNs containing a phosphorothioate backbone modification. CpG ODN stimulation has been shown to induce IFN- α production from pDCs and additional cytokines such as IL-12 and IFN- γ – promoting development of Th1-mediated immunity (21,22). In safety and immunogenicity trials, HEPLISAV-B[®] (Hepatitis B surface antigen [HBsAg] +CpG 1018) vaccine was shown to improve upon the rapidity of

induction, magnitude and longevity of anti-HBsAg antibody responses, while having a similar safety profile as compared to the alum-adjuvanted HBsAg vaccine, ENGERIX-B[®] (23,24). Here, we hypothesize that CpG 1018 is a logical solution to improve aP vaccines, as a CpG ODN adjuvant has already demonstrated the ability to improve humoral responses and shift the T cell response to Th1 in response to aP vaccination (20). Furthermore, in a study that combined CpG ODN adjuvant with an intranasally administered aP vaccine consisting of PT, FHA, and PRN, it was found that CpG ODN, in combination with alum, was able to increase titers to pertussis antigens, including pertussis toxin (PT) (20).

Since the introduction of the aP vaccine formulation, there has been a concomitant rise in the number of circulating *B. pertussis* strains that lack the virulence factor, PRN. The rise in the number of PRN deficient strains has become a worldwide issue, and in the United States, 85% of circulating strains do not express PRN (25). Further, the longer a country has utilized the aP vaccine, the higher the prevalence of PRN⁻ strains; therefore, unless a novel formulation that addresses this issue is implemented, we will continue to see a rise in PRN deficient strains (26). With that, studies that aim to create a novel vaccine formulation must ensure that protection is still provided regardless of whether or not a strain of *B. pertussis* expresses PRN.

In our study, we aimed to evaluate the inclusion of clinical grade CpG 1018 into a Tdap formulation. We used a murine intranasal challenge model to determine: immunogenicity, bacterial clearance within the lung/trachea and NALT (nasal associated lymphoid tissue), innate responses, and the isotypes of antibodies produced. We titrated the human dose of Tdap and determined that the addition of CpG 1018 to 1/20th Tdap improved bacterial clearance and

increased antibody responses against *B. pertussis* antigens. Additional studies showed that the addition of CpG 1018 to Tdap improved the production of antibodies against pertussis vaccine antigens, created a more balanced Th1/Th2 T cell response, and increased the number of antibodies that bound to the *B. pertussis* bacterium. Additionally, we also demonstrated that CpG 1018 reduces bacterial burden within the lung and trachea regardless of whether a strain of *B. pertussis* expresses pertactin (PRN). The data presented detail the value of the CpG 1018 adjuvant in improving Tdap's humoral response and protection against *B. pertussis* challenge.

2.3 Results

CpG 1018 improved IgG antibody responses to the whole pertussis bacterium as well as FHA, PT, and PRN antigens.

In this study, we evaluated the effect of combining CpG 1018 with a Tdap vaccine formulation. Tdap is first given at ages 11-12 years with subsequent boosts being given every 10 years or to pregnant women after 20 weeks gestation in the US (27,28). To evaluate CpG 1018 enhancement of antibody responses to Tdap antigens, CD-1 outbred mice were immunized with Tdap at decreasing doses (1/10th, 1/20th, 1/40th, and 1/80th human dose) or Tdap at decreasing doses supplemented with 10 µg of CpG 1018. Control vaccines included two whole cell formulations: Serum Institute of India's (SII) DTP vaccine (1/20th human dose) and the National Institute of Biological Safety and Control's (NIBSC) wP (1/20th human dose). Additionally, there were vehicle controls in which the mice were vaccinated with 0.9% saline. All Tdap vaccines, including those containing CpG 1018, as well as the SII DTP vaccine contained the alum adjuvant (Table 1).

Antigen	Human Tdap	1/10 th HD	1/20 th HD	1/40 th HD	1/80 th HD
	Dose (HD) ^a				
Pertussis	8 mcg	0.8 mcg	0.4 mcg	0.2 mcg	0.1 mcg
Toxoid (PT)					
Filamentous	8 mcg	0.8 mcg	0.4 mcg	0.2 mcg	0.1 mcg
Hemagglutinin	_	_	_	_	_
(FHA)					
Pertactin	2.5 mcg	0.25 mcg	0.125 mcg	0.063 mcg	0.031 mcg
(PRN)					
Tetanus	5 Lf ^c	0.5 Lf	0.25 Lf	0.125 Lf	0.062 Lf
Toxoid (TT)					
Diphtheria	2.5 Lf	0.25 Lf	0.125 Lf	0.062 Lf	0.031 Lf
Toxoid (DT)					
Aluminum	0.39 mg	0.039 mg	0.02 mg	0.01 mg	0.005 mcg
Hydroxide	-		-	-	
(hydrated)					
CpG 1018	3 mg ^b	10 mcg	10 mcg	10 mcg	10 mcg

Table 1. Vaccine doses and components for each dilution tested in mice.

^a The Tdap vaccine utilized was provided by Serum Institute of India.

^b The nominal human dose of CpG 1018.

^c Lf represents limit of flocculation

Sera was collected from mice at three days post challenge and was used to determine IgG titers to PT, filamentous hemagglutinin (FHA), PRN, and the whole pertussis bacterium (*Bp*) strain used for the challenge. Mice immunized with 1/20th Tdap + CpG 1018 had significantly increased serum titers against PT (6.6-fold increase) and *Bp* (3.25-fold increase) over mice vaccinated with 1/20th Tdap alone. (Fig. 1A, D). The effect on anti-PT antibodies is of particular interest, because PT is considered to be an essential virulence factor for *B. pertussis* and is included in all pertussis vaccines (29). Additionally, PT is responsible for leukocytosis which, in infants, can aggregate in blood vessels, leading to pulmonary hypertension and death; therefore anti-PT antibodies are of great importance when studying the immune responses that result from pertussis vaccinations (30). Serum titers against FHA were elevated for mice that received 1/10th and 1/20th doses of Tdap + CpG 1018 when compared to each dose of Tdap alone, with a 2.7-fold and 4.2-fold increase in titers, respectively (Fig. 1B). In regard to PRN, the addition of CpG 1018 to any tested dilution of Tdap did not result in a significant increase versus Tdap alone, but the only dose that approached

significance was $1/20^{\text{th}}$ Tdap (Fig. 1C). Overall, it was interesting to see that most improvements in antibody responses could be seen when CpG 1018 was added to the $1/20^{\text{th}}$ Tdap dose. There were no statistically significant increases in antibodies at $1/40^{\text{th}}$ or $1/80^{\text{th}}$ Tdap, and the $1/10^{\text{th}}$ dilution of Tdap + CpG 1018 only gave a significant increase in anti-FHA antibodies.



Figure 1. Serum IgG antibody titers to (A) PT, (B) FHA, (C) PRN, and (D) *Bp* were determined for all groups at 3 days post challenge. Data presented as geometric means \pm SD, n = 5 per treatment group. The exceptions to this are the MVC group (n =10), the Tdap 1/10 group (n=6), and the Tdap 1/80 + CpG 1018 group (n=4). Data was log transformed. Yellow data points indicate samples that were at the lowest limit of detection. A Student's t-test performed between Tdap vaccination only and Tdap + CpG 1018 vaccination for each dilution tested. **p*<0.05, ***p*<0.01. NVNC = non-vaccinated, non-challenged group. MVC= mock-vaccinated and challenged; SII = Serum Institute of India; NIBSC = National Institute for Biological Standards and Control.

Vaccination with Tdap adjuvanted with CpG 1018 decreased bacterial burden in the respiratory tract.

The clearance of bacteria from the respiratory tract is paramount in preventing transmission from one individual to another; therefore, an effective vaccine must offer the ability to clear bacterial burden (31). We hypothesized that the inclusion of CpG 1018 to the Tdap vaccine would enhance protection against *B. pertussis* in this murine model by increasing the clearance of the pathogen due to adaptive and innate responses. To study this, we evaluated bacterial burden within the respiratory tract at three days post-*B. pertussis* challenge. Within the lung and trachea, the addition of CpG 1018 to Tdap afforded a significant decrease in bacterial burden for only the 1/20th dilution, with an 83-fold reduction, when compared to Tdap alone (Fig. 2A). We also evaluated the bacterial burden within the NALT (nasal associated lymphoid tissue) and found that there was a statistically significant decrease in bacterial burden due to the addition of CpG 1018 at the 1/80th dose of Tdap, which had a 3-fold reduction in bacteria, when compared to this dose of Tdap alone (Fig. 2B). Additionally, while not significant, CpG 1018 added to the 1/20th Tdap dose did result in a 2.8fold decrease in bacterial burden in the NALT. The large decrease in bacterial burden in the lung and trachea at the 1/20th dose was of particular importance, as the mice are intranasally challenged with B. pertussis; therefore, we expect that a large portion of the bacteria will deposit into the lungs due to the challenge volume of 20 μ l.



Figure 2. *B. pertussis* within the respiratory tract was quantified by counting serially diluted CFUs at 3 days post challenge. CFU counts were determined from the lung/trachea homogenates (A) and the NALT homogenate (B). Presented as geometric means \pm SD, n=5 per treatment group for 3 post-challenge. The exceptions to this are the MVC group (n=10), the Tdap 1/10 group (n=6), and the Tdap 1/80 + CpG 1018 group (n=4). Data was log transformed. Yellow data points indicate samples that were at the lowest limit of detection. A Student's t-test performed between Tdap vaccination only and Tdap + CpG 1018 vaccination for each dilution tested. **p*<0.05, ***p*<0.01. MVC= mock-vaccinated and challenged; SII = Serum Institute of India; NIBSC = National Institute for Biological Standards and Control.

The inclusion of CpG 1018 to the Tdap vaccine formulation decreased bacterial burden in the respiratory tract out to 7 days post challenge

CpG 1018 was able to increase antibody responses to PT, FHA, and the whole bacterium (Fig. 1) and improved bacterial clearance when combined with $1/20^{\text{th}}$ the human dose of Tdap (Fig. 2). Based on these data, we selected the $1/20^{\text{th}}$ human dose to evaluate bacterial clearance over a 7-day time-course experiment. Mice were euthanized at days 1, 3, and 7 post-challenge with *B*. *pertussis* strain UT25 and CFUs from the lung and trachea as well as the NALT were enumerated. Within the lung and trachea, the mice vaccinated with Tdap + CpG 1018 had the lowest bacterial
burden across all tested days when compared to all other vaccine groups (Fig. 3A). While not significant, at days 1 and 3 post challenge, when compared to vaccination with Tdap alone, mice vaccinated with Tdap + CpG 1018 saw a 9.2-fold and 41.5-fold reduction in bacterial burden, respectively (Fig 3A). Additionally, there was a significant reduction in the lung and trachea bacterial burden at day 7 post challenge for mice vaccinated with CpG 1018 when compared to those vaccinated with Tdap only (40-fold reduction) (Fig. 3A). At day 7 post challenge within the NALT, mice that were vaccinated with Tdap + CpG 1018 had a significant reduction in bacterial burden when compared to the Tdap vaccinated group (Fig. 3B). Across all time points post-challenge, the clearance of bacterial burden resulting from including the CpG 1018 adjuvant was equal to that of the SII DTP formulation within the NALT. Overall, these data demonstrate the capacity of the CpG 1018 adjuvant to offer an increased reduction in respiratory tract bacterial burden.

To address the ability of the CpG 1018 adjuvant to curtail the migration of inflammatory cells to the lung and trachea after infection, we performed flow cytometry at days 1, 3, and 7 post-challenge. We utilized the panel previously described (32,33). While there were no significant differences between mice vaccinated with Tdap and those vaccinated with CpG 1018, at day 3 post challenge, the CpG 1018 adjuvant was able to reduce the average number of inflammatory cells in the lung and trachea tissues (Fig. S1). At day 3, there was a 36% reduction in macrophage recruitment to the lung/trachea as well as a 47% reduction in neutrophils in mice that received Tdap + CpG 1018 versus those that only received Tdap (Fig. S1A,B). The addition of CpG 1018 was also able to reduce lung/trachea monocyte and dendritic cell counts at day three by 72% and

48%, respectively, when compared to mice that were vaccinated only with Tdap (Fig. S1C,D). The gating strategy utilized is described in Fig. S2.



Figure 3. *B. pertussis* within the respiratory tract was quantified by counting serially diluted CFUs at 1, 3, and 7 days after challenge. CFU counts were determined from the lung and trachea homogenates (A) and the NALT homogenate (B). Shaded regions represent the SD for each group as denoted by the legend. Data shown has been log transformed. Treatment groups are n=5 for 1 day, 3 days, and 7 days post-challenge. The exceptions to this are the day 3 MVC group (n=4) and the day 7 MVC group (n=4). Dotted lines along the Y-axis indicate the lowest limit of detection. A Student's t-test performed between Tdap vaccination only and Tdap + CpG 1018 vaccination for each time point. *p<0.05, **p<0.01. MVC= mock-vaccinated and challenged; SII = Serum Institute of India.

Tdap and Tdap CpG 1018 protect mice against challenge with either PRN⁺ or PRN⁻ strains of *B. pertussis*.

Recently, PRN negative strains have begun to emerge, and it is widely believed that vaccine pressure is contributing to the rapid divergence of circulating *B. pertussis* strains away from vaccine reference strains (34–36). Here, our study utilized *B. pertussis* strain UT25, a PRN⁺ strain that was isolated in the 1970s (37). In order to determine the capacity of CpG 1018 adjuvant to provide protection against vaccine escape strains when included in the Tdap vaccine, we performed a study in which mice were challenged with *B. pertussis* strain H762, a PRN⁻ strain (35). Strain H762 is representative of the most prevalent CDC237 clade affecting the US (38). We observed that the infection kinetics of both PRN⁺ and PRN⁻ strains were similar in the lung/trachea (Fig. 4A-D). It is important to note that, while not statistically different, for mice vaccinated with Tdap + CpG 1018, the bacterial burden within the lung and trachea did demonstrate differences between challenge strains (p = 0.0674 for day 3 post-challenge and p = 0.0926 or 7 days postchallenge) (Fig. 4D). We also utilized area under the curve analysis (AUC) to assess the total lung/trachea bacterial burden over all time points studied and, again, found no significant differences between the two strains (Fig. 4E). Overall, the two strains showed no significant differences across all vaccines and time points studied, supporting the ability of the vaccines and CpG 1018 to protect regardless of PRN expression status.



Figure 4. Bacterial burden within the lung/trachea across all timepoints and between mice challenged with different *B. pertussis* strains, UT25 or H762, which were both administered intranasally at 2 x 107 CFU/mL. CFU counts were determined from the lung and trachea homogenates of MVC mice (A), SII DTP vaccinated mice (B), Tdap vaccinated mice (C), and Tdap + CpG 1018 vaccinated mice (D). Area under the curve analysis was performed comparing strains for all vaccines across all days studied (E). Data shown has been log transformed. Treatment groups are n=5 for 1 day, 3 days, and 7 days post-challenge. Shaded regions represent the SEM for each group as denoted by the legend. Dotted lines along the Y-axis indicate the lowest limit of detection. A Student's t-test was used to determine statistically significant differences between strains. MVC= mock-vaccinated and challenged; SII = Serum Institute of India; AUC = area under the curve.

The addition of CpG 1018 to Tdap elevated serum IgG titers against *B. pertussis* antigens out to 7 days post challenge.

We hypothesized that the addition of CpG 1018 to Tdap would elicit increased production of IgG antibodies that recognize antigens included in Tdap, and that these antibody levels would continue to increase after *B. pertussis* post-challenge due to recall. Anti-*Bp* IgG titers in mice vaccinated with Tdap + CpG 1018 maintained the highest level of antibody production over the duration of the study, with significant elevations at days 3 and 7 post-challenge when compared to the Tdap only vaccinated mice (9.6-fold and 4.7-fold increase, respectively) (Fig. 5A). As for anti-PT IgG antibodies, for both days 1 and 3 post challenge, the mice that received Tdap + CpG 1018 that had significantly increased antibody production when compared to Tdap vaccinated mice (3-fold and 2.8-fold increase, respectively) (Fig. 5B). At day 3 post challenge, the Tdap + CpG 1018 vaccine gave a significant increase in anti-FHA antibodies over mice that only received Tdap, with a 16fold increase (Fig. 5C). Serum IgG antibodies against PRN were only significantly elevated at day 1 post-challenge (Fig. 5D). This could be due, in part, to the already low amount of PRN antigen in Tdap that has then been diluted to the 1/20th human dose. Interestingly, for most antigens, the antibodies resulting from vaccination with Tdap + CpG 1018 exceed those afforded by DTP vaccination, indicating that protection is established without the induction of deleterious inflammatory responses, as DTP resulted in a large influx of immune cells to the lung and trachea, while Tdap + CpG 1018 did not (Fig. S1). These data demonstrate that Tdap adjuvanted with CpG 1018 elicits strong humoral responses to pertussis antigens and that these responses are capable of exceeding those produced by DTP.



Figure 5. Serum IgG antibody titers to (A) Bp, (B) PT, (C) FHA, and (D) PRN were determined for all groups at days 1, 3, and 7 post challenge. Presented as geometric means \pm SD with n=5 per treatment group for 1 day, 3 days, and 7 days post-challenge. The exceptions to this are the day 3 MVC group (n =4) and the day 7 MVC group (n=4). Data has been log transformed. A Student's t-test performed between Tdap vaccination only and Tdap + CpG 1018 vaccination for each time point. *p<0.05, ***p<0.001, ****p<0.0001. MVC= mock-vaccinated and challenged; SII = Serum Institute of India.

CpG 1018 adjuvanted vaccines increased the proportion of antibodies that bind to B.

pertussis.

We aimed to determine the adjuvant's ability to enhance production of high affinity antibodies that

recognize the whole *B. pertussis* bacterium via an IgG binding assay with flow cytometric analysis.

This is of importance, as Tdap only has two antigens (FHA and PRN) that are involved in the

binding of pertussis to the respiratory epithelium. Unlike a standard ELISA, the flow-based IgG binding assay allows one to visualize an individual bacterium binding to IgG in a non-static system. The flow output can then be used to compare numbers and the percent of Bp bound to IgG instead of determining titers based on a colorimetric assay (Fig. S3). An increased proportion of antibodies that can bind to the pertussis bacterium suggests that there could be a concomitant increase in clearance. Overall, both the percentage and counts of *B. pertussis* that were bound by IgG antibodies was higher for Tdap + CpG 1018 when compared to MVC mice or Tdap vaccination alone (Fig. 6A,B). This corroborates previous ELISA data in which Tdap + CpG 1018 increased IgG titers to pertussis antigens (Figs. 1 and 5). Interestingly, the antibody binding between the Tdap + CpG 1018 group and the SII DTP control group were similar, despite Tdap + CpG 1018 containing a reduced number of *B. pertussis* antigens than the DTP formulation (Fig. 6).

In addition to measuring serum antibody levels, we also utilized ELISpot (Enzyme Linked ImmunoSpot) assays to determine the number of antigen specific plasma cells in the bone marrow. Upon stimulation with either a pathogen or antigen, B cells migrate from lymphatic tissues to the bone marrow, where they are exposed to factors that allow for their differentiation into long-lived plasma cells, which are responsible for long-term and sustained antibody production (39,40). We were able to enumerate the number of antibody producing cells within the bone marrow that were secreting *B. pertussis*-specific IgG. While not significant, the addition of CpG to Tdap did result in a 2-fold increase in antigen specific B cells versus what was observed after vaccination with Tdap alone (Fig. S4).



Figure 6. *B. pertussis* (UT25) bound by IgG was assessed via an IgG binding flow assay. Heat killed *B. pertussis* was incubated with serum from vaccinated mice and analyzed on a Guava InCyte4 flow cytometer (10,000 events/ sample). A) Percent of *Bp* bound with IgG and B) *Bp* counts bound by IgG antibodies. To calculate the percent bound, the total Baclight Greenstained *Bp* was gated on, giving the total number of events. This number served as the denominator. From there, the number of events that were counts for the green *Bp* that was bound by the red IgG was determined. This number served as the numerator. After dividing, the values were multiplied by 100 to get the percent bound. Data presented as means \pm SD, n = 10 per treatment group at each time point. A Student's t-test performed between Tdap vaccination only and Tdap + CpG 1018 vaccination. ****p*<0.001. NVNC = non-vaccinated, non-challenged. MVC = mock-vaccinated and challenged.

Tdap + CpG 1018 elicited a more Th1-type immune response when compared to Tdap vaccination alone based on antibody isotype analysis.

As mentioned previously, the alum-adjuvanted aP vaccines tend to induce Th2, or humoral based, immune response (41,42). The reduced induction of cell-mediated responses as well as the lack of a proper immunostimulatory effect is proposed as one weakness of the aP vaccines. Previous studies on CpG ODNs have demonstrated their ability to shift the resulting T cell response; therefore, we aimed to determine if the addition to CpG 1018 to Tdap was able to alter the resulting polarization of T helper cells (18,20). To do this, sera from mice that were primed and boosted, but not challenged, were evaluated for the presence of various IgG isotypes: IgG1, IgG2a, and

IgG2b. As expected, we saw that vaccination with SII DTP elicited a strong Th1-based immune response (high IgG2b antibodies), while Tdap vaccinated mice produced a Th2-skewed response (high IgG1 antibodies) (Fig. 7). Interestingly, the addition of CpG 1018 to the Tdap booster formulation was able to create a more balanced immune response with similar IgG1 and IgG2b titers. These data indicate that CpG 1018 is able to redirect the resulting immune response to vaccination, potentially without inducing as much inflammation as observed with DTP whole cell vaccination (43,44).



Figure 7. Pre-challenge anti-*Bp* IgG antibody isotypes in the sera between vaccine groups were quantified to determine the induction of Th1 versus Th2 immune responses. Serum was collected 2 weeks post-boost immunization. A visual part of a whole analysis was created for each vaccine group (A). Titers for each isotype were also enumerated (B). The part of a whole graphs take each antibody isotype titer (numerator) and divide that into the total of all antibody titers (denominator). This is done for each vaccine group. Data presented as geometric means \pm SD with n= 5 per group. The exception to this is the SII DTP groups (n=4). Data has been log transformed. The dotted line along the Y-axis represents the serum IgG titer values for the MVC mice. A Student's t-test performed between Tdap vaccination only and Tdap + CpG 1018 vaccination. *p<0.05.

2.4 Discussion

With the observation that the immunity afforded by aP vaccines wanes over time, there has been an overall objective in the field to determine the best way to improve the current formulations (45). The DTP vaccine, which appears to have longer lived protection, contains the highly immunogenic molecule, LOS (lipooligosaccharide) that is thought to serve as a potent adjuvant (16). LOS binds to TLR4 and initiates a downstream signaling cascade which plays a role in the clearance of the pathogen, skews toward a Th1 immune response, and enhances bacterial killing via macrophages (16,46). However, the immune responses elicited by DTP were highly reactogenic; therefore, a new adjuvant needs to be able to induce a potent memory response while minimizing reactogenicity. TLR9 ligands are one such potential solution, as they have been shown to provide more robust and rapid antibody responses against *B. pertussis* challenge (versus TLR4 agonists), and enhance bacterial clearance (47). Additionally, Auderset *et al.* demonstrated that, after priming with DTaP, it was only the TLR9 agonists that were able to enhance Th1 (IgG2a) antibody responses; thus shifting the typical Th2 immune response induced by the current aP vaccines (47).

CpG 1018[®] adjuvant is a TLR9 agonist that is included in the FDA approved HEPLISAV-B[®] vaccine. In contrast to other CpG ODN molecules, CpG 1018 contains both human and rodent-optimized CpG motifs, allowing evaluation of the same molecule in preclinical and clinical studies. Preclinical work on HEPLISAV-B[®] demonstrated its superior ability to increase the anti-HBsAg antibodies when compared to administration of HBsAg alone (21). Similarly, in this study we observed enhanced antibody production against both the whole *Bp* bacterium and the aP antigens upon the addition of CpG 1018 to Tdap (Fig. 5). In regard to utilizing CpG ODN in a vaccination-challenge model, a study by Asokanathan *et al* demonstrated the ability of the mouse-specific CpG 1826 and alum to enhance serological responses, Th1-skewed responses, and macrophage

activation (20). Another study by Al-Mariri *et al*, also using CpG 1826, demonstrated that the CpG ODN adjuvant was able to enhance both IFN- γ production and T cell responses upon vaccination with *Brucella abortus* antigens and subsequent challenge (48).

In our study, we aimed to study the pre-clinical efficacy of a TLR9 agonist, CpG 1018, specifically its capacity to provide improved protection against *B. pertussis* challenge when added to a vaccine formulation already including alum. We first performed a titration of Tdap to determine a "suboptimal dose;" that is, the dose at which the benefits afforded by CpG 1018 could be observed. A 1/20th dose of Tdap was selected, as it allowed for an increase in antibody titers against pertussis antigens and reduced bacterial burden in the lung and trachea (Fig. 1 and Fig.2). The 1/20th dose of Tdap did not result in sterilizing immunity, which would mask the effect of adding any new vaccine component. It could be that 1/10th Tdap contained antigen levels that were too high, thus eliciting a protective response that prevented us from observing any benefits from adding CpG 1018 to the formulation. At the opposite end of the spectrum, the 1/40th and 1/80th doses of Tdap might have had antigen concentrations that were too low to create a substantial immune response, and the CpG 1018 adjuvant could not improve such a weak response. Once the 1/20th dose was selected, we evaluated the performance of Tdap + CpG 1018 across multiple time points postchallenge and found that, when compared to Tdap alone, Tdap + CpG 1018 enhanced serological responses to pertussis antigens over time. We also observed decreased respiratory bacterial burden and the ability of Tdap + CpG 1018 to induce a more Th1-based immune response when compared to Tdap only, which elicited a more Th2-based immune response, via quantifying IgG isotypes from pre-challenge sera.

Most of the data within this study was obtained utilizing the PRN⁺ strain, UT25. However, as circulating *B. pertussis* strains continue to genetically diverge from the original vaccine reference strains, we thought it was imperative to determine if Tdap + CpG 1018 was still able to elicit a protective immune response when challenged with a PRN⁻ strain (H762) (35). Since the introduction of aP vaccines, strains of B. pertussis have undergone genetic changes, the most prominent of which is a deficiency of PRN (26). In the US, 85% of circulating strains are PRN deficient; therefore, the ability of new pertussis vaccines to afford protection despite PRN expression status is of the utmost importance (36). From this study, we determined that when mice were challenged with either UT25 or H762, there was no significant difference in the lung/trachea bacterial burden across all timepoints studied (Fig. 4). This finding is crucial, as it demonstrates that this adjuvant would still afford protection in the face of a genetically divergent strain lacking one of the 3 antigens contained in the vaccine, negating the fears that a PRN⁻ mutant would be able to withstand the vaccine-mediated immune responses. However, for mice vaccinated with Tdap + CpG 1018, there was a notable difference in bacterial burden between challenge at days 3 and 7 post-challenge (Fig. 4D). The biggest difference in bacterial burden within the lung and trachea is at 3 days post-challenge but by 7 days post-challenge, the difference between strains begins to diminish. We believe that if we were to study timepoints further out after challenge, such as 14 days, the difference in bacterial burden would be marginal; therefore, this is an objective as we move forward with the utilization of difference challenge strains. Human studies are needed to determine the full capability of Tdap + CpG 1018 to protect against various *B. pertussis* strains, but our results are certainly promising.

While our study did demonstrate the ability of CpG 1018 to improve immune responses to Tdap, there were some limitations that need to be considered. To start, our challenge model utilizes a large challenge dose $(2x10^7 \text{ CFU/mL})$; therefore, it could be that the quantity of bacteria placed into the nasal cavity may limit the clearance capacity of our vaccines in the upper respiratory tract. However, we appreciate that the field utilizes the nasal lavage as a parameter to examine protection. We believe that it may be beneficial in the future to enumerate CFUs from either the nasal septum or the entire nasal cavity (49,50). Further, the utilization of an aerosolization challenge model may provide a more natural localization and quantity of bacteria. Additionally, our results were obtained from a mouse model, which only provides a glimpse at the breadth of responses that could be observed in other animal models, such as rats or baboons.

In summary, this study evaluated the ability of CpG 1018 + alum adjuvant system to improve the current alum-adjuvanted Tdap vaccine, both in immunogenicity and protection against airway bacterial challenge. Compared to the alum-adjuvanted Tdap vaccine, Tdap adjuvanted with both CpG 1018 and alum enhanced the production of pertussis-specific antibodies, and offered protection against the airway colonization of both PRN⁺ and PRN⁻ *B. pertussis* strains. As this vaccine candidate has similar antigen composition (PT, FHA, and PRN) and alum content to a currently used Tdap booster vaccine, it represents a potentially attractive development pathway. Currently, Tdap + CpG 1018 is being further studied in challenge studies, and safety and immunogenicity is being evaluated in a Phase 1 clinical study. Our present study supports the potential application of the CpG 1018 + alum adjuvant system to address unmet needs associated with presently licensed Tdap vaccines utilizing alum alone as adjuvant.



Supplemental Figure 1. Immune cell populations were detected in the lung and trachea homogenates from all groups at 1, 3, and 7 days post-challenge. The number of macrophages (A), neutrophils (B), monocytes (C), and dendritic cells (D) are shown. Data presented as minimum and maximum values along with means, n = 5 per treatment group. The exceptions to this are the day 3 MVC group (n =4) and the day 7 MVC group (n=4). A Student's t-test performed between Tdap vaccination only and Tdap + CpG 1018 vaccination. MVC= mock-vaccinated and challenged; SII = Serum Institute of India.



Supplemental Figure 2. The gating strategy used to quantify immune cells in the lung and trachea. Lungs/tracheas were prepared as described in the Methods section. Live cells were selected and cell populations were gated from singlets. Neutrophils were defined as being CD11b+Ly6G+. Monocytes were gated as CD11b+Ly6C+. Dendritic-like cells were gated as CD11b+CD11c+. Alveolar macrophages were defined as CD11b+F4/80+. Antibodies used within the panel are detailed in Table 2.

Antibody	Fluorophore	Manufacturer	Catalogue Number
CD11b	BV510 (amcyan)	Fisher Scientific	562950
CD11c	APC-Cy TM 7	BioLegend	117324
Ly-6C	PE	Fisher Scientific	560592
Ly6G	PerCP eFluor	eBioscience	46-9668-82
F4/80	FITC	Thermo Fisher Scientific	11-4801-82

Supplemental Table 1. Immune cell panel used to identify cell types via flow



Supplemental Figure 3. The gating strategy and histogram utilized in the IgG binding assay. Mice were primed and boosted and, two weeks post boost, sera was collected and utilized in the assay. The *B. pertussis* bacterium as well as counting beads were selected as the first gate (A). From there, the Green *Bp* was selected as events that were positive for Baclight Green but negative for APC-Cy7. Events that were positive for both Baclight Green and APC-Cy7 were defined as *Bp* bound with IgG (A). Panel B demonstrates the histograms that were used to select samples positive for Baclight Green (*Bp*, shown in the histogram as GRN-B-ALog) as well as the IgG binding to *Bp* (APC-Cy7, shown in the histogram as NIR-V-ALog).



Supplemental Figure 4. *B. pertussis*-specific IgG producing cells isolated from the bone marrow at 1 day post challenge determined via ELISpot. Data presented as means ± SD, n = 5 per treatment group. The exception to this is the NVNC mice (n=4). NVNC = non-vaccinated, non-challenged; MVC= mock-vaccinated and challenged; SII = Serum Institute of India.

2.5 Materials and Methods

Vaccine and adjuvant composition. The vaccines administered in the study were prepared no longer than 1 h before administration. All vaccines were diluted using 0.9% saline. Vaccine formulations are described in Table 1. The Tdap vaccine used was provided by the Serum Institute of India (Batch #: 3729H001) as was their DTP formulation (Batch #: 2829X019A). The Serum Institute of India DTP contains the following in each 0.5 mL human dose: diphtheria toxoid ≤ 25 Lf (≥ 30 IU), tetanus toxoid ≥ 5 Lf (≥ 40 IU), *B. pertussis* ≤ 16 OU (≥ 4 IU), adsorbed on aluminium phosphate, Al⁺⁺⁺ ≤ 1.25 mg, and a preservative: 0.005% Thiomersal. The National Institute for Biological Standards and Control also provided a wP control (#94/532 batch 41S).

B. pertussis strains and growth conditions. *B. pertussis* strains UT25Sm1 and H762 were used for murine challenge (37,38). Both *B. pertussis* strains have been fully genome sequenced (UT25Sm1 NCBI Reference Sequence: NZ_CP015771.1; H762 NCBI Reference Sequence: NZ_CP011696.1). UT25 was originally isolated in Texas in 1977. UT25Sm1 was cultured on Bordet Gengou agar (Difco) plus 15% defibrinated sheep's blood (Hemostat Laboratories) with streptomycin 100 μ g/mL. *B. pertussis* was incubated at 36°C for 48 h, then transferred to modified Stainer-Scholte liquid medium (51). H762 was cultured in Connecticut in 2011 and is a part of the clade CDC237 (38). H762 was cultured similarly to UT25Sm1, however, no antibiotics were added to the agar plate. SSM liquid cultures were incubated for 24 h at 36°C, with shaking at 180 rpm until reaching an OD₆₀₀ of ~0.6, at which time cultures were diluted for the challenge dose.

Vaccine administration. CD-1 (outbred; strain code 022) mice aged four to five weeks were obtained from Charles River Laboratories. Mice were administered 50 µL of vaccine or vehicle

control intramuscularly (IM). Mice were boosted with the same vaccine formulations 21 days after priming. All murine infection experiments were performed according to protocols approved by the West Virginia University Animal Care and Use Committee (protocol numbers:1602000797 and 1602000797_R1).

Vaccine challenge model. At thirty-five days post prime, mice were challenged with IN $2x10^7$ CFUs of *B. pertussis* (10 µL per nostril). At days 1, 3, and 7 post-challenge, mice were euthanized, and blood was collected by cardiac puncture. Complete blood cell counts were performed using a ProCyte IDEXX and serum was separated by centrifugation through a BD Microtainer blood collector and stored at -80°C until analysis. The trachea and lungs were removed and homogenized together. Lungs and trachea were suspended in 2 mL of sterile PBS in gentleMACS C tubes (Miltenyi; Cat. Number: 130-096-334) using a GentleMACS Octo Dissociator with Heaters (Miltenyi) using the m lung 02 setting. A sample of lung/trachea homogenate was used for flow cytometry and the remaining sample was centrifuged at 14,000 x g for 4 mins and supernatants were stored at -80°C until cytokine and antibody analyses were performed. For the NALT, a scalpel was used to cut out the hard palate. The hard palate was placed in a culture tube, homogenized with a polytron, and then filtered through a 70uM filter. Bacterial burden was determined in the lung/trachea and NALT by colony forming units (CFUs) using serial dilutions. Serial dilutions were done in PBS and then plated on BG containing streptomycin (100 µg/mL) to ensure that only UT25 B. pertussis was cultured. For enumerating CFUs within H762-challenged mice, serial dilutions were plated on BG plates containing no antibiotics.

IgG binding assay. Anti-B. pertussis IgG in serum was quantified using a flow-based IgG binding assay. To obtain the sera used for the assay, a cardiac puncture was performed on each mouse. The mice had been primed and boosted and were processed at 2 weeks post-boost. The blood was placed into serum separator tubes which contained a separating gel in order to help isolate the sera. The samples were centrifuged for 2 min at 14,000 x g. Serum was collected and stored at -80° C until analyses were performed. B. pertussis strain UT25Sm1was grown as described above. After, a 24 hr culture was diluted 1:20 in PBS and an aliquot was pulled off to determine CFUs before B. pertussis was heat-killed (HK) at 56°C for 30 mins. 500µL aliquots of HK B. pertussis were frozen in -20°C for the assay. Prior to starting the assay, B. pertussis was centrifuged at 8000 rpm for 5 mins, the supernatant was decanted, and the pellet was resuspended in 100µL PBS. 10µL of serum was added to B. pertussis and incubated at 36°C while shaking at 200 rpm for 1 hr. Samples were then washed with 300uL PBS (x2) by centrifuging samples at 7000 x g for 5 min. Samples were brought up to 100uL with PBS and incubated with Fc block (clone 2.4G2, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Cat. Number: 553142) for 15 mins at 4°C. Then, 0.25 ug of secondary goat anti-mouse IgG APC-Cy7 (minimal x-reactivity) was added to samples for 30 min at 4°C. Samples were then washed with 300uL PBS (x2) by centrifuging samples at 7000 x g for 5 min, and the pellet was resuspended in 1mL PBS. B. pertussis was stained with Baclight Green Bacterial Stain (Invitrogen, Cat. Number: B35000), which was prepared according to the manufacturer's instructions. Controls included: Bp unstained, Bp with Baclight Green only, Bp stained with secondary only (IgG-APC-Cy7), unstained beads, beads with secondary only (IgG-APC-Cy7). Samples were loaded into a U-bottom 96 well plate (Fisher Scientific, Cat. Number: 08-772-5) and 10,000 events per sample were analyzed on a Guava® easyCyte 12HT flow cytometer (Luminex). Data were analyzed with Guava[®] InCyte[™] Software (Version 4.0).

Serological analysis of *B. pertussis* specific antibodies. On the day of processing, a cardiac puncture was performed on each mouse. Approximately 1 mL of blood was removed from each mouse. The samples were centrifuged for 2 min at 14,000 x g. Serum was collected and stored at -80°C until analyses were performed. Serological responses specific to *B. pertussis* antigens were quantified by ELISA. High-binding microtiter plates were coated with PT (50 ng/well) (PT#180, LIST Biologicals), FHA (50 ng/well) (Enzo Life Sciences), or PRN (50 ng/well) (PRN#187, LIST Biologicals) as described in Boehm et al (52). For serological responses to B. pertussis, UT25Sm1 was cultured to an OD₆₀₀ of \sim 0.6 and diluted down to an OD₆₀₀ of 0.245 and microtiter plates were coated with 50 μ L of bacteria per well. After coating, the plates were washed with PBS + 0.05% v/v Tween 20 (Cat. Number: P1379-1L, Sigma-Aldrich) (PBS-T) and blocked with 5% non-fat dry (NFD) milk in PBS-T overnight at 4°C. Blocked plates were washed with PBS-T and then serum (1:50) or lung supernatant (1:4) samples were prepared in 5% NFD milk in PBS-T. All samples were serially diluted (1:2). After 2 h incubation at 37°C, plates were washed and incubated anti-mouse-IgG alkaline-phosphatase conjugated antibodies with goat (IgG:1030-04, SouthernBiotech) (1:2,000) for 1 h at 37°C. For IgG isotyping, plates were washed and incubated with either goat anti-mouse IgG2a alkaline-phosphatase conjugated antibody (Southern Biotech, Cat. #1081-04), goat anti-mouse IgG2b alkaline-phosphatase conjugated antibody (Southern Biotech, Cat. #1091-04), or goat anti-mouse IgG1 (Southern Biotech, Cat.#1071-04) for 1 h at 37°C (all antibodies diluted 1:2000 in 5% NFD milk in PBS-T). Plates were then washed and incubated with Pierce p-Nitrophenyl Phosphate (PNPP) (Cat. Number: 37620; Thermo Fisher Scientific) following the manufacturer's instructions. The absorbance of the plates was read at OD₄₀₅ using a Synergy H1 plate reader (BioTek). Positive antibody titers were determined as any values above the baseline (set at two times the average of blanks).

Statistical analysis. Statistical analyses were performed using Prism version 10 software (GraphPad). Comparisons between two variables were made utilizing an unpaired student's t-test.

Ethics statement. Animal work in this study was carried out in strict accordance with the recommendations in the *Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals* of the National Institutes of Health (53). The West Virginia University Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC) approved the protocols and this research under the IACUC protocol 1602000797. All lab work with *Bordetella pertussis*, including *in vitro* work, infection, *in vivo* studies, and pathogen culture, were completed under an approved IBC (Institutional Biosafety Committee) protocol (#17-01-11).

Data availability. Data for all figures are available upon reasonable request to the corresponding author.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

F.H.D, J.R.B, M.A.D, and J.D.C. developed the experimental design. Dynavax Technologies supplied the CpG 1018 adjuvant and Serum Institute of India provided DTP and Tdap vaccines. M.A.D. and M.A.W. performed vaccine administration as well as bacterial challenge. All authors participated in the pre-clinical mouse challenge experiments. E.S.K. contributed to flow cytometry panel design and analysis. M.A.D., M.A.W., and E.S.K. prepared and ran flow cytometry samples.

M.A.W. performed cytokine analysis. M.A.W., M.A.D., and J.R.B. performed serological analysis. M.A.D. performed ELISpots, analyzed all data, prepared figures, and composed the manuscript with critical revisions from all authors. All authors composed or reviewed the manuscript. F.H.D and J.R.B managed the project and provided expertise. We thank Kathleen Brundage for her support at the WVU Flow Cytometry and Single Cell Core Facility. The WVU Core Facility is supported by TME CoBRE GM121322 grant and by the NIH S100D016165 grant. We thank Paula Traquina, Robert Coffman, Gage Pyles, and Kelly Weaver for critical review of the manuscript.

DISCLOSURES/CONFLICTS OF INTEREST

This research project was sponsored by Dynavax Technologies, who provided the materials used for vaccination. The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships.

2.6 References

- Mortimer E, Jones P. An Evaluation of Pertussis Vaccine. *Rev Infect Dis* (1979) 1:927– 934.
- Sato Y, Sato H. Development of acellular pertussis vaccines. *Biologicals* (1999) 27:61–69. doi: 10.1006/biol.1999.0181
- Arehart CH, David MZ, Dukic V. Tracking U.S. Pertussis Incidence: Correlation of Public Health Surveillance and Google Search Data Varies by State. *Sci Rep* (2019) 9:1– 10. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-56385-z
- Kandeil W, van den Ende C, Bunge EM, Jenkins VA, Ceregido MA, Guignard A. A systematic review of the burden of pertussis disease in infants and the effectiveness of maternal immunization against pertussis. *Expert Rev Vaccines* (2020) 19:621–638. doi: 10.1080/14760584.2020.1791092
- Carbonetti NH, Von König CHW, Lan R, Jacob-Dubuisson F, Cotter PA, Deora R, Merkel TJ, Van Els CA, Locht C, Hozbor D, et al. Highlights of the 11th international Bordetella symposium: From basic biology to vaccine development. *Clin Vaccine Immunol* (2016) 23:842–850. doi: 10.1128/CVI.00388-16
- Locht C, Carbonetti NH, Cherry JD, Damron FH, Edwards KM, Fernandez R, Harvill ET, Hozbor D, Mills KHG, Rodriguez ME, et al. Highlights of the 12th International Bordetella Symposium. *Clin Infect Dis* (2020) 71:2521–2526. doi: 10.1093/cid/ciaa651
- Damron H, Barbier M, Dubey P, Edwards K, Gud X-X, Kleine NP, Lud K, Mills KHG, Pasettig MF, Read RC, et al. Overcoming Waning Immunity in Pertussis Vaccines: Workshop of the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases. *J Immunol* (2020) 205:877–882. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.2000676.Overcoming

- Warfel JM, Zimmerman LI, Merkel TJ. Acellular pertussis vaccines protect against disease butfail to prevent infection and transmission ina nonhuman primate model. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2014) 111:787–792. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1314688110
- Ross PJ, Sutton CE, Higgins S, Allen AC, Walsh K, Misiak A, Lavelle EC, McLoughlin RM, Mills KH. Relative contribution of Th1 and Th17 cells in adaptive immunity to Bordetella pertussis: towards the rational design of an improved acellular pertussis vaccine. *PLoS Pathog* (2013) 9:e1003264. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1003264
- Plotkin SA, Edwards K, Offit P, Orenstein W. "Pertussis Vaccines.," *Vaccines*.
 Philadelphia, PA: Elsevier (2017). p. 711–761
- Melvin JA, Scheller E V., Miller JF, Cotter PA. *Bordetella pertussis* pathogenesis: Current and future challenges. *Nat Rev Microbiol* (2014) 12:274–288. doi: 10.1038/nrmicro3235
- HogenEsch H, O'Hagan DT, Fox CB. Optimizing the utilization of aluminum adjuvants in vaccines: you might just get what you want. *npj Vaccines* (2018) 3:1–11. doi: 10.1038/s41541-018-0089-x
- Duprez J, Kalbfleisch K, Deshmukh S, Payne J, Haer M, Williams W, Durowoju I, Kirkitadze M. Structure and compositional analysis of aluminum oxyhydroxide adsorbed pertussis vaccine. *Comput Struct Biotechnol J* (2021) 19:439–447. doi: 10.1016/j.csbj.2020.12.023
- Surendran N, Pichichero M. Genetically detoxified pertussis toxin induces superior antigen specific CD4 T cell responses compared to chemically detoxified pertussis toxin. *Hum Vaccines Immunother* (2019) 15:1167–1170. doi: 10.1080/21645515.2019.1565270
- 15. Da Silva Antunes R, Babor M, Carpenter C, Khalil N, Cortese M, Mentzer AJ, Seumois

G, Petro CD, Purcell LA, Vijayanand P, et al. Th1/Th17 polarization persists following whole-cell pertussis vaccination despite repeated acellular boosters. *J Clin Invest* (2018) 128:3853–3865. doi: 10.1172/JCI121309

- Banus S, Stenger RM, Gremmer ER, Dormans JAMA, Mooi FR, Kimman TG, Vandebriel RJ. The role of Toll-like receptor-4 in pertussis vaccine-induced immunity. *BMC Immunol* (2008) 9:1–15. doi: 10.1186/1471-2172-9-21
- Bode C, Zhao G, Steinhagen F, Kinjo T, Klinman DM. CpG DNA as a vaccine adjuvant. *Expert Rev Vaccines* (2011) 10:499–511. doi: 10.1586/erv.10.174.CpG
- Campbell JD, Cho Y, Foster ML, Kanzler H, Kachura MA, Lum JA, Ratcliffe MJ, Sathe A, Leishman AJ, Bahl A, et al. CpG-containing immunostimulatory DNA sequences elicit TNF-α-dependent toxicity in rodents but not in humans. *J Clin Invest* (2009) 119:2564– 2576. doi: 10.1172/JCI38294
- 19. O'Neill LAJ, Golenbock D, Bowie AG. The history of Toll-like receptors-redefining innate immunity. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) 13:453–460. doi: 10.1038/nri3446
- Asokanathan C, Corbel M, Xing D. A CpG-containing oligodeoxynucleotide adjuvant for acellular pertussis vaccine improves the protective response against Bordetella pertussis. *Hum Vaccines Immunother* (2013) 9:325–331. doi: 10.4161/hv.22755
- Campbell J. "Development of the CpG 1018 Adjuvant: A Case Study.," *Vaccine Adjuvanta*. New York: Humana Press Inc. (2017). p. 15–30
- 22. Champion CR. Heplisav-B: A Hepatitis B Vaccine With a Novel Adjuvant. *Ann Pharmacother* (2021) 55:783–791. doi: 10.1177/1060028020962050
- 23. Halperin SA, Van Nest G, Smith B, Abtahi S, Whiley H, Eiden JJ. A phase I study of the safety and immunogenicity of recombinant hepatitis B surface antigen co-administered

with an immunostimulatory phosphorothioate oligonucleotide adjuvant. *Vaccine* (2003) 21:2461–2467. doi: 10.1016/S0264-410X(03)00045-8

- Jackson S, Lentino J, Kopp J, Murray L, Ellison W, Rhee M, Shockey G, Akella L, Erby K, Heyward WL, et al. Immunogenicity of a two-dose investigational hepatitis B vaccine, HBsAg-1018, using a toll-like receptor 9 agonist adjuvant compared with a licensed hepatitis B vaccine in adults. *Vaccine* (2018) 36:668–674. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2017.12.038
- 25. Barkoff AM, Mertsola J, Pierard D, Dalby T, Hoegh SV, Guillot S, Stefanelli P, van Gent M, Berbers G, Vestrheim D, et al. Pertactin-deficient Bordetella pertussis isolates:
 Evidence of increased circulation in Europe, 1998 to 2015. *Eurosurveillance* (2019) 24:
 doi: 10.2807/1560-7917.ES.2019.24.7.1700832
- 26. Kroes MM, Miranda-Bedate A, Hovingh ES, Jacobi R, Schot C, Pupo E, Raeven RHM, van der Ark AAJ, van Putten JPM, de Wit J, et al. Naturally circulating pertactin-deficient Bordetella pertussis strains induce distinct gene expression and inflammatory signatures in human dendritic cells. *Emerg Microbes Infect* (2021) 10:1358–1368. doi:
- Bronson-Lowe D, Anderson SM. Effects of a minimum interval immunization schedule for diphtheria and tetanus toxoids and acellular pertussis vaccination during a pertussis outbreak. *Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med* (2009) 163:417–421. doi: 10.1001/archpediatrics.2009.53

10.1080/22221751.2021.1943537

28. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). Updated recommendations for use of tetanus toxoid, reduced diphtheria toxoid and acellular pertussis vaccine (Tdap) in pregnant women and persons who have or anticipate having close contact with an infant

aged <12 months --- Advisory Committee on Immuniza. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep* (2011) 60:1424–6. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/22012116

- Liang JL, Tiwari T, Moro P, Messonnier NE, Reingold A, Sawyer M, Clark TA. Prevention of pertussis, tetanus, and diphtheria with vaccines in the United States: Recommendations of the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP). MMWR Recomm Reports (2018) 67:1. doi: 10.15585/mmwr.rr6702a1
- Nguyen AW, DiVenere AM, Papin JF, Connelly S, Kaleko M, Maynard JA.
 Neutralization of pertussis toxin by a single antibody prevents clinical pertussis in neonatal baboons. *Sci Adv* (2020) 6:1–11. doi: 10.1126/sciadv.aay9258
- De Graaf H, Gbesemete D, Gorringe AR, Diavatopoulos DA, Kester KE, Faust SN, Read RC. Investigating Bordetella pertussis colonisation and immunity: Protocol for an inpatient controlled human infection model. *BMJ Open* (2017) 7:1–9. doi: 10.1136/bmjopen-2017-018594
- 32. Sen-Kilic E, Blackwood CB, Boehm DT, Witt WT, Malkowski AC, Bevere JR, Wong TY, Hall JM, Bradford SD, Varney ME, et al. Intranasal peptide-based fpva-klh conjugate vaccine protects mice from pseudomonas aeruginosa acute murine pneumonia. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:1–17. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.02497
- 33. Misharin A V., Morales-Nebreda L, Mutlu GM, Budinger GRS, Perlman H. Flow cytometric analysis of macrophages and dendritic cell subsets in the mouse lung. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol* (2013) 49:503–510. doi: 10.1165/rcmb.2013-0086MA
- Williams MM, Sen KA, Weigand MR, Skoff TH, Cunningham VA, Halse TA, Tondella ML. Bordetella pertussis strain lacking pertactin and pertussis toxin. *Emerg Infect Dis* (2016) 22:319–322. doi: 10.3201/eid2202.151332

- Weigand MR, Williams MM, Peng Y, Kania D, Pawloski LC, Tondella ML, Pertussis
 CDC, Group W. Genomic Survey of Bordetella pertussis Diversity, United States, 2000 2013. *Emerg Infect Dis* (2019) 25:
- Ma L, Caulfi A, Dewan KK, Harvill ET. Pertactin-Deficient Bordetella and Reemergence of Pertussis. *Emerg Infect Dis* (2021) 27:
- Brickman TJ, Armstrong SK. The ornithine decarboxylase gene odc is required for alcaligin siderophore biosynthesis in *Bordetella* spp.: Putrescine is a precursor of alcaligin. *J Bacteriol* (1996) 178:54–60. doi: 10.1128/jb.178.1.54-60.1996
- MR W, Y P, V L, Batra D, KE B, M B, PK C, JK D, T J, P J, et al. The History of Bordetella pertussis Genome Evolution Includes Structural Rearrangement. *J Bacteriol* (2017) 199:1–15.
- Lightman SM, Utley A, Lee KP. Survival of long-lived plasma cells (LLPC): Piecing together the puzzle. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:1–12. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.00965
- 40. Walsh P, Friedrich D, Williams J, Smith R, Stewart T, Carter D, Liaob H-X, McElratha J, Frahm N, Network NHVT. Optimization and qualification of a memory B-cell ELISpot for the detection of vaccine-induced memory responses in HIV vaccine trials. *J Immunol Methods* (2013) 394:84–93. doi: 10.1016/j.jim.2013.05.007.Optimization
- Mills KH, Barnard A, Watkins J, Redhead K. Cell-mediated immunity to Bordetella pertussis: role of Th1 cells in bacterial clearance in a murine respiratory infection model. *Infect Immun* (1993) 61:399–410. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8423070
 [Accessed June 11, 2019]
- 42. Mosmann TR, Coffman RL. Heterogeneity of Cytokine Secretion Patterns and Functions of Helper T cells. *Adv Immunol* (1989) 46:111–147.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ymeth.2019.07.013

- Kanai K. Japan's experience in pertussis epidemiology and vaccination in the past thirty years. *Jpn J Med Sci Biol* (1980) 33:107–43.
 http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/7206322 [Accessed August 22, 2019]
- Cherry JD. Historical review of pertussis and the classical vaccine. *J Infect Dis* (1996) 174
 Suppl:S259-63. doi: 10.1093/infdis/174.supplement_3.s259
- 45. Zerbo O, Bartlett J, Goddard K, Fireman B, Lewis E, Klein NP. Acellular pertussis vaccine effectiveness over time. *Pediatrics* (2019) 144: doi: 10.1542/peds.2018-3466
- Higgins SC, Jarnicki AG, Lavelle EC, Mills KHG. TLR4 Mediates Vaccine-Induced Protective Cellular Immunity to Bordetella pertussis : Role of IL-17-Producing T Cells . J Immunol (2006) 177:7980–7989. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.177.11.7980
- 47. Auderset F, Ballester M, Mastelic-Gavillet B, Fontannaz P, Chabaud-Riou M, Reveneau N, Garinot M, Mistretta N, Liu Y, Lambert PH, et al. Reactivating immunity primed by acellular pertussis vaccines in the absence of circulating antibodies: Enhanced bacterial control by TLR9 rather than TLR4 agonist-including formulation. *Front Immunol* (2019) 10:1–13. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.01520
- Al-Mariri A, Tibor A, Mertens P, De Bolle X, Michel P, Godefroid J, Walravens K, Letesson JJ. Protection of BALB/c mice against Brucella abortus 544 challenge by vaccination with bacterioferritin or P39 recombinant proteins with CpG oligodeoxynucleotides as adjuvant. *Infect Immun* (2001) 69:4816–4822. doi: 10.1128/IAI.69.8.4816-4822.2001
- 49. Dubois V, Chatagnon J, Thiriard A, Bauderlique-Le Roy H, Debrie AS, Coutte L, LochtC. Suppression of mucosal Th17 memory responses by acellular pertussis vaccines

enhances nasal Bordetella pertussis carriage. *npj Vaccines* (2021) 6:1–10. doi: 10.1038/s41541-020-00270-8

- Holubová J, Staněk O, Brázdilová L, Mašín J, Bumba L, Gorringe AR, Alexander F, Šebo
 P. Acellular pertussis vaccine inhibits bordetella pertussis clearance from the nasal
 mucosa of mice. *Vaccines* (2020) 8:1–20. doi: 10.3390/vaccines8040695
- 51. Stainer DW, Scholte MJ. A simple chemically defined medium for the production of phase I Bordetella pertussis. *J Gen Microbiol* (1970) 63:211–220. doi: 10.1099/00221287-63-2-211
- 52. Boehm DT, Wolf MA, Hall JM, Wong TY, Sen-Kilic E, Basinger HD, Dziadowicz SA, Gutierrez M de la P, Blackwood CB, Bradford SD, et al. Intranasal acellular pertussis vaccine provides mucosal immunity and protects mice from Bordetella pertussis. *npj Vaccines* (2019) 4: doi: 10.1038/s41541-019-0136-2
- Council NR. Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals. Washington, D.C. (2011).

Chapter 3

BECC438b TLR4 agonist improves responses to nasal and muscular DTaP pertussis vaccines in murine challenge models

BECC438b TLR4 agonist improves responses to nasal and muscular DTaP pertussis vaccines in murine challenge models

Megan A. DeJong ^{a,b}, M. Allison Wolf ^{a,b}, Graham J. Bitzer ^{a,b}, Jesse M. Hall ^{a,b}, Nicholas A. Fitzgerald ^{a,b}, Jonathan E. Petty ^{a,b}, Mariette Barbier ^{a,b}, Justin R. Bevere ^{a,b}, Robert K. Ernst ^c, F. Heath Damron ^{a,b}

^a Department of Microbiology, Immunology, and Cell Biology, West Virginia University, Morgantown, West Virginia, USA
^b Vaccine Development Center at West Virginia University Health Sciences Center, Morgantown, West Virginia, USA

^c Department of Microbial Pathogenesis, University of Maryland School of Dentistry, Baltimore, Maryland, USA

Corresponding author email: fdamron@hsc.wvu.edu

Submitted to Frontiers in Immunology

Keywords: *Bordetella pertussis*, whooping cough, pertussis, DTaP, pertussis toxin, pertussis toxoid, FHA, vaccines, leukocytosis, bacterial challenge, pertussis mouse model, vaccine evaluation, BECC, lipid A, adjuvant, TLR4 agonist

3.1 Abstract

The protection afforded by acellular pertussis vaccines wanes over time and there is a need to develop improved vaccine formulations. Options to improve the vaccines involve the inclusion of different antigens, the utilization of different adjuvants, and immunization via different routes. While intramuscular (IM) vaccination provides a robust systemic immune response, intranasal (IN) vaccination hypothetically induces a localized immune response within the nasal cavity. In the case of a *Bordetella pertussis* infection, IN vaccination results in an immune response that is similar to natural infection, which provides the longest known duration of protection. Current acellular formulations utilize alum adjuvant however antibody levels wane over time. To overcome the current limitations with the acellular vaccines, we included a novel TLR4 agonist, BECC438b into both IM and IN acellular formulations to determine its ability to protect against infection in mouse airway challenge models. Following immunization and challenge, we observed that DTaP + BECC438b reduced bacterial burden within the lung and trachea for both administration routes when compared to mock vaccinated and challenged mice. Interestingly, IN administration of DTaP + BECC438b induced a Th1 polarized immune response, while IM vaccination, regardless of formulation, polarized toward a Th2 immune response. RNAseq analysis of the lung demonstrated that DTaP + BECC438b activated biological pathways similar to natural infection. Additionally, IN administration of DTaP + BECC438b activated the expression of genes involved in a multitude of pathways associated with the immune system including immunoglobulins. Overall, these data support the continued evaluation of the BECC438b adjuvant and the IN vaccination route to improve the efficacy of pertussis vaccines.

3.2 Introduction

While pertussis, colloquially known as whooping cough, was nearly eradicated in the United States in the 1950s, several cyclic increases in the number of cases over the past 20 years have been observed (1,2). This resurgence can be correlated to the use of acellular pertussis (aP) vaccines. aP vaccines (DTaP/TdaP) have several distinctions from whole cell pertussis vaccines DTP including: 1.) The induction of a Th2 dominant immune response due to the alum adjuvant (3,4) and 2.) the loss of pertactin (PRN) antigen from many strains of *B. pertussis* (5,6), and 3) waning immunity. Unlike the aP vaccine, the whole cell pertussis (DTP/wP) formulations offered long-lasting protection via the induction of a Th1-polarized immune response and the inclusion of the entire B. pertussis bacterium, which provided more antigens against which the immune system could mount a response (4,7,8). However, the robust immune response elicited by the wP vaccine came at a cost of occasional deleterious side effects, which prompted vaccine hesitancy and lawsuits; hence, a protein subunit acellular vaccine was developed that replaced wP in the United States (9,10). Initially, the data from aP vaccine studies demonstrated that the acellular formulation induced antibodies to B. pertussis antigens at similar levels to what was seen with the wP formulation (10-12). However, as time went on, the issue of waning vaccine immunity became apparent, as the number of pertussis cases began to rise in the years after the implementation of the aP formulation (9,13). One consequence of waning immunity is the issue of asymptomatic nasal carriage, which is when an individual harbors the bacteria within their nasal mucosa but do not show signs of infection (14,15). The pathogen can then be passed on to highly susceptible populations, specifically those less than 1 year of age, resulting in illness, hospitalization, and even death (2). As a result, there is an ongoing effort in the field to improve aP vaccine formulations such that their resulting immune responses are more similar to what is seen with a natural infection, as a natural infection provides the longest known duration of protection against B. pertussis (7,16,17).

There are many ways in which pertussis vaccines could be improved: different routes of vaccine administration could be utilized (17–21), more immunogenic antigens could be implemented (22–24), and improved adjuvants could either replace or be included with alum (25–27).

Currently, pertussis vaccines are only administered intramuscularly (IM). IM vaccines deliver the antigens to the draining lymph nodes. From there, the antigens are presented to immune cells, which allows for the induction of a systemic immune response and the production of antibodies that will bind the pathogen upon re-encounter (28). While IM vaccination offers protection from disease, it does not completely address the issue of nasal carriage; that is, upon exposure to B. pertussis, the bacterium can remain in the nasal cavity and infect susceptible hosts (29). Additionally, many studies have shown the value of resident memory T cell responses and their importance in clearance and protection (15,30). One alternative route of vaccine administration that has shown to be quite promising in regard to pertussis infections is that of intranasal (IN) vaccination (26,31). With IN vaccination, the antigens are also delivered to the draining lymph nodes, which results in a systemic immune response and the induction of antibodies. However, there is also the activation of the nasal mucosa, which results in the induction of a mucosal immune response (32). As a result, there is the production of antigen specific IgA antibodies, as well as the localization of immune cells to the site of colonization. Multiple studies have demonstrated the effectiveness of IN vaccines in protecting both animal models and people against pertussis infections (21,26,31,33,34).

aP vaccines utilize the adjuvant alum, to which the antigens included in the formulation are adsorbed, allowing for their presentation to immune cells (35). While safe, alum elicits a Th2-
polarized immune response, a response that leads to the downstream activation of humoral immunity via antibodies (36,37). Both the wP vaccine and natural infection activate a Th1-polarized immune response, which induces more inflammation and is characterized by the activation of cell-mediated immunity (7,38). Current research supports the importance of cell-mediated immunity in the clearance of *B. pertussis* (7). To ameliorate this issue, a number of different Th1-polarizing adjuvants could be utilized in the aP vaccine, such as beta glucans, TLR9 ligands, and TLR4 agonists (25,26,39,40).

One category of adjuvant of particular interest is that of lipid A mimetics, which have been shown previously to induce a Th1-polarized immune response by binding to Toll-like receptor 4 (TLR4) (40,41). Lipopolysaccharide (LPS), a membrane component of Gram negative bacteria, binds canonically to TLR4 and its co-receptor, MD-2 (42,43). LPS consists of the O antigen, a core, and lipid A, which varies between bacterial species and is responsible for most of the deleterious side effects that stem from a Gram negative bacterial infection (43,44). The structure of lipid A determines the downstream immune response; therefore, in the case of vaccination, the ability to generate novel lipid A structures that activate specific pathways would make for an interesting adjuvant (45–47). It has been appreciated that the potent immune response of the wP formulation results from both the number of antigens available, as well as the immunostimulatory effect of B. pertussis' lipooligosaccharide (LOS) molecule (48,49). We hypothesize that the use of an engineered lipid A mimetic would offer the best aspects of both types of pertussis vaccines: the protective immunity of wP and potentially the safety of aP. For these studies, we utilized a novel TLR4 agonist (BECC438b) that was engineered using Bacterial Enzymatic Combinatorial Chemistry (BECC) technology. BECC is a process by which novel lipid A structures are generated that will induce the desired downstream TLR4-responses (50). An attenuated strain of *Yersinia pestis* is grown at different temperatures – either 26°C or 37°C – resulting in the synthesis of lipid A structures (39,47,50,51). The end result is a breadth of lipid A molecules which have been shown to induce a strongly biased Th1 response, a Th2 response, or a balanced Th1/Th2 response (52). In particular, BECC438b, a bisphosphorylated lipid A molecule derived from a *Yp* strain that lacks the $C_{12:0}$ acyltransferase (*MsbB*) but expresses a functional $C_{16:0}$ acyltransferase (*PagP*), resulting in a molecule that elicits a more balanced Th1/Th2 immune response when compared to standard lipid A structures (47,51). BECC has been used to create adjuvants that have been used in efficacious pre-clinical vaccines for a number of pathogens, including *Yersinia pestis*, SARS-CoV-2, *Pseudomonas aeruginosa*, and influenza type A (39,51,53–55).

Here, we detail the effects of adding the BECC438b adjuvant to the current DTaP formulation, which contains alum. Further, the efficacy of the DTaP + BECC438b formulation in regard to both IM and IN vaccine administration was evaluated. Female CD-1 mice were vaccinated and challenged in order to determine protection via the enumeration of colony forming units (CFUs) and the quantification of antibodies against various pertussis vaccine antigens. Additionally, lung histology was performed and cytokines within the lung and trachea were quantified such that we could determine the extent of inflammation resulting from vaccination and challenge. Finally, RNAseq analysis was performed to further differentiate the downstream immune processes that resulted from vaccination with BECC438b and subsequent *B. pertussis* challenge (Sup. Fig.1). Overall, the addition of BECC438b to DTaP administered IM was able to improve upon serological immune responses as well as reduce bacterial burden within the lower respiratory tract. Furthermore, when DTaP + BECC438b was administered IN, there was an increase in the

downstream activation of immune response pathways (such as those involved in both activation and regulation of the immune system) as well as an increase in IgA production, an indicator of mucosal immunity.

3.3 Materials and Methods

Vaccine and adjuvant composition. The GSK Infanrix formulation of DTaP was used and diluted to $1/40^{\text{th}}$ the human dose (12.5µl vaccine diluted to 50µl total volume administered in 0.9% saline) and were administered no longer than 1 h after preparation. BECC438b was reconstituted using endotoxin free water. After reconstitution, BECC438b (50 µg per dose) was combined with Infanrix DTaP, and the mixture was turned end-over-end for 2 hours. All vaccines administered to mice contained the alum adjuvant at the dose included in the base Infanrix formulation.

Vaccine administration. Female CD-1 (outbred; strain code 022) mice aged four to five weeks were obtained from Charles River Laboratories. Mice were administered 50 μ L of vaccine or vehicle control intramuscularly (IM) in the right thigh. For intranasal vaccines, mice were anesthetized with ketamine/xylazine (77 mg/kg of body weight of ketamine and 7.7 mg/kg of xylazine) and 25 μ L of the vaccine was administered into each nostril. Mice were boosted with the same vaccine formulations 21 days after priming. All murine infection experiments were performed according to protocols approved by the West Virginia University Animal Care and Use Committee (protocol numbers:1602000797 and 1602000797 R1).

B. pertussis strains and growth conditions. *B. pertussis* strain UT25Sm1 was used for murine challenge. The *B. pertussis* strain has been fully genome sequenced (UT25Sm1 NCBI Reference

Sequence: NZ_CP015771.1). UT25 was originally isolated in Texas in 1977 (56). UT25Sm1 was cultured on Bordet Gengou (BG) agar (Difco) supplemented with 15% defibrinated sheep's blood (Hemostat Laboratories) and streptomycin 100 μ g/mL. *B. pertussis* was incubated at 36°C for 48 h, then transferred to modified Stainer-Scholte liquid medium. SSM liquid cultures were incubated for 24 h at 36°C, with shaking at 180 rpm until reaching an OD₆₀₀ of ~0.6, at which time cultures were diluted for the challenge dose. For challenge with a liquid inoculum *B. pertussis*, the mice were anesthetized with 77 mg/kg of body weight of ketamine and 7.7 mg/kg of xylazine and inoculated with 20 μ L (10 μ L per nostril) of the challenge dose (2 × 10⁷ CFU). For mice challenged with aerosolized *B. pertussis*, the mice were placed into a chamber and 20 mL of the challenge dose (10⁹ CFU/mL) was nebulized for 10 minutes (57).

Vaccine challenge model. At thirty-five days post prime, mice were challenged with IN $2x10^7$ CFUs of *B. pertussis* (10 µL per nostril or nebulized challenge). At day 3 post-challenge, mice were euthanized, and blood was collected by cardiac puncture. Three days post-challenge was selected as our end-point based on our previous studies (25,26). No mice were excluded from analysis. A complete blood cell count with differential was performed using a ProCyte Dx hematology analyzer (IDEXX) and serum was separated by centrifugation through a BD Microtainer blood collector and stored at -80°C until analysis. The trachea and lungs were removed and homogenized together. Lungs and trachea were suspended in 2 mL of sterile PBS in gentleMACS C tubes (Miltenyi; Cat. Number: 130-096-334) using a GentleMACS Octo Dissociator with Heaters (Miltenyi) using the m_lung_02 setting. The lung/trachea homogenates were centrifuged at 14,000 x g for 4 mins and supernatants were stored at -80°C until cytokine and antibody analyses were performed. The nasal lavage was collected by flushing 1mL of 1x PBS

through the nasal cavity and collecting the wash in an Eppendorf tube. A scalpel was used to cut out the hard palate and NALT tissue. The hard palate was placed in a culture tube with 1 mL of 1x PBS, homogenized with a polytron, and then filtered through a 70uM filter. To isolate the septum, the nasal lavage was collected, and the hard palate was removed for NALT collection. Then, the skin of the skull was removed, and a cut was made anterior to the eyes. Bacterial burden was determined in the lung/trachea, nasal lavage, NALT, and septum by colony forming units (CFUs) using serial dilutions. Serial dilutions were done in PBS and then plated on BG agar containing streptomycin (100 µg/mL) to ensure that only UT25 *B. pertussis* was cultured.

Serological analysis of *B. pertussis* specific antibodies. On the day of mouse processing (euthanasia and dissection), a cardiac puncture was performed on each mouse. Approximately 1 mL of blood was removed from each mouse. The samples were placed into serum separator tubes (Cat. Number: 365967; BD) centrifuged for 2 min at 14,000 x g. Serum was collected and stored at -80° C until analyses were performed. Serological responses specific to *B. pertussis* antigens were quantified by ELISA. High-binding microtiter plates were coated with PT (50 ng/well) (PT#180, LIST Biologicals), FHA (50 ng/well) (Enzo Life Sciences), or PRN (50 ng/well) (PRN#187, LIST Biologicals) as described in Boehm *et al* (31). For serological responses to *B. pertussis*, UT25Sm1 was cultured to an OD₆₀₀ of ~0.6 and diluted down to an OD₆₀₀ of 0.245 and microtiter plates were coated with PBS + 0.05% v/v Tween 20 (Cat. Number: P1379-1L, Sigma-Aldrich) (PBS-T) and blocked with 5% non-fat dry (NFD) milk in PBS-T overnight at 4°C. Blocked plates were washed with PBS-T. All samples were serially diluted (1:2). After 2 h incubation at 37°C,

plates were washed and incubated with goat anti-mouse-IgG alkaline-phosphatase conjugated antibodies (IgG:1030-04, Southern Biotech) (1:2,000) for 1 h at 37°C. For IgG isotyping, plates were washed and incubated with either goat anti-mouse IgG2a alkaline-phosphatase conjugated antibody (Southern Biotech, Cat. #1081-04), goat anti-mouse IgG2b alkaline-phosphatase conjugated antibody (Southern Biotech, Cat. #1091-04), or goat anti-mouse IgG1 (Southern Biotech, Cat.#1071-04) for 1 h at 37°C (all antibodies diluted 1:2000 in 5% NFD milk in PBS-T). Plates using the alkaline phosphatase-conjugated secondary antibody were then washed and incubated with Pierce p-Nitrophenyl Phosphate (PNPP) (Cat. Number: 37620; Thermo Fisher Scientific) following the manufacturer's instructions. The absorbance of the plates was read at OD₄₀₅ using a Synergy H1 plate reader (BioTek). Positive antibody titers were determined as any values above the baseline as determined by the final dilution at which the values were two times the average of blanks. To determine the proportion of each IgG isotype present in the serum, the end-point titer value for one isotype was divided into the total summation of all end-point titer values across all isotypes measured (25,26,58–60). Sera obtained from mice vaccinated with either 1/5th the human dose of wP or DTaP were used in the assay as technical positive controls of the assay.

Analysis of mucosal IgA antibodies. On the day of processing, the nasal lavage and lung/trachea supernatants were collected. The nasal lavage was stored at -80° C until analysis and the lung/trachea homogenates were centrifuged at 15,000 g x 3 minutes. Upon completion of centrifugation, the supernatants of the lung and trachea were collected and transferred to new Eppendorf tubes and stored at -80° C until analysis. For analysis of IgA antibodies, UT25Sm1 was cultured to an OD₆₀₀ of ~0.6 and diluted down to an OD₆₀₀ of 0.245 and microtiter plates were

coated with 50 µL of bacteria per well and incubated overnight. After coating, the plates were washed with PBS + 0.05% v/v Tween 20 (Cat. Number: P1379-1L, Sigma-Aldrich) (PBS-T) and blocked with 5% non-fat dry (NFD) milk in PBS-T overnight at 4°C. Blocked plates were washed with PBS-T and then nasal lavage (no initial dilution) or lung supernatant (1:4) samples were prepared in 5% NFD milk in PBS-T. All samples were serially diluted (1:2) down the plate. After 2 h incubation at 37°C, plates were washed and incubated with goat anti-mouse IgA heavy chain secondary antibody conjugated to horseradish pertoxidase (HRP) (Cat. #: NB7504, Novus Biologicals) (1:4,000) for 1 h at 37°C. The plates that utilized the HRP enzyme were then washed and incubated with TMB substrate (Cat. #421101, BioLegend). The absorbance of the plates were read at OD₆₀₅ using the Synergy H1 plate reader mentioned above. Positive antibody titers were determined as any values above the baseline (set at two times the average of blanks).

Analysis of cytokines within the lung and trachea supernatant. To quantify inflammatory cytokines at the site of infection, lung/trachea homogenate supernatants were prepared, as suggested by the kit manufacturer, and diluted 1:2. Quantitative analysis of cytokines was performed using a custom kit from R&D Systems which analyzed CXCL-13, IL-1 β , IL-4, IL-5, IL-6, IL-10, IL-12p70, IL-17A, TNF- α , and IFN- γ according to the manufacturer's instructions. Samples were run on a Magpix (Luminex) instrument. Bead counts below 35 were invalidated and not used in the final quantification of cytokine levels.

Histological analysis of lung tissue. Upon euthanasia, the lungs were removed and the right lobe was placed into 10% formalin for 48 hrs at 37°C. The right lobe was then embedded in paraffin and stained with H&E (hematoxylin and eosin) by the West Virginia University Department of

Pathology. H&E stained sections were sent to iHisto for blinded analysis and histological scoring by a board-certified pathologist. The H&E-stained slides were reviewed for both acute and chronic lung inflammation present at parenchymal, perivascular and peribronchial regions. Inflammation and damage to the epithelial cells in bronchi and bronchioles were also evaluated. Semiquantitative scores were made following standard toxicologic scoring criteria (0- none, 1- minimal, 2- mild, 3moderate, 4- marked, 5- severe). Individual scores of the evaluated parameters were recorded. Acute inflammation score for acute or chronic inflammation score for chronic inflammation was calculated by adding the scores of individual parameters. Total inflammation score was calculated by adding acute inflammation score, chronic inflammation score, and the inflammation score for epithelia in bronchi or bronchioles.

RNAseq analysis of the lung. Transcriptomic analysis was performed as described previously (53). Lungs of mice were excised, and the left lobe of the lung was placed into TRIzol (Cat. Number: 15596026; Thermo Fisher) at a ratio of 1:3 volumes of sample to TRIzol. RNA was purified using the Direct-zol RNA miniprep kit (Zymo Research; R2053) following the manufacturer protocol. RNA quantity was measured with Qubit 3.0 Fluormeter using the RNA high sensitivity (Cat. Number: Q33216; Life Technologies) and RNA integrity was assessed on an Agilent 4200 TapeStation System. RNA was treated with DNAse (Qiagen), per manufacture's protocol, before library preparation. Illumina sequencing libraries were prepared with TruSeq Stranded with RiboZero Plus depletion. Resulting libraries passed standard Illumina quality control PCR and were sequenced on an Illumina NovaSeq platform at Admera Health (South Plainfield, NJ). A total of ~200 million 2 x 150 bp reads were acquired per sample. The reads were trimmed for quality and mapped to the *Mus musculus* reference genome using CLC

Genomics Version 21.0.5. An exported gene expression browser table is provided at https://data.mendeley.com/. Statistical analysis was performed with the Differential Gene Expression tool and genes were annotated with the reference mouse gene ontology terms. Genes with a Bonferroni corrected p value of <0.05 were considered differentially regulated. Genes of interest were plotted in a heat map that was generated in GraphPad Prism version 9.0. Genes that were differentially regulated were further analyzed via the online WEB-based GEne SeT AnaLysis Toolkit using over-representation analysis using the mouse enrichment category gene ontology and biological process (61). Heat maps were generated using Morpheus (62). The bubble plot of GO biological processes was created using RStudio and the ggplot2 package as described in the protocol by Bonnot *et al.* (63). Venn diagrams of common activated genes were created using the VennDiagram package of RStudio. Chord diagrams were created via the circlize package of RStudio.

Statistical analysis. Statistical analyses were performed using Prism version 9.0 software (GraphPad). Comparisons between three or more groups were performed via a one-way ANOVA. Comparisons between two variables were made utilizing an unpaired Student's t-test.

Ethics statement. Animal work in this study was carried out in strict accordance with the recommendations in the *Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals* of the National Institutes of Health (64). The West Virginia University Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC) approved the protocols and this research under the IACUC protocol 1602000797_R1. The West Virginia University Office of Lab Animal Resources is an AAALAC International accredited facility, which is a voluntary accrediting organization. All lab work with

Bordetella pertussis, including *in vitro* work, infection, *in vivo* studies, and pathogen culture, were completed under an approved IBC (Institutional Biosafety Committee) protocol (#17-01-11).

Data availability. Data for all figures are available upon reasonable request to the corresponding author. Fastq raw read data is currently deposited at SRA and a new SRA identifier is being processed (SUB12268173). The analyzed RNAseq data table in CLC file format and Excel file format are deposited at Mendeley Data (DOI: 10.17632/gdtx97tj3t.1).

3.4 Results

The BECC438b adjuvant reduces bacterial burden in the respiratory tract for both intramuscular and intranasal DTaP immunizations.

Previous studies in our lab have shown that pertussis vaccines can be protective in mice when administered intranasally (IN) (26,31). Here in this study, we utilized the BECC438b adjuvant in vaccines administered either IM or IN in order to evaluate its ability to induce adaptive immune responses in the respiratory tract to protect against *B. pertussis* challenge (39,52). To do this, female CD-1 mice were vaccinated with either 1/40th the human dose of DTaP alone or 1/40th DTaP with BECC438b. Alum was included as DTaP antigens are already adsorbed to alum. At three days post *B. pertussis* challenge, mice were processed and samples were collected for analysis. To determine bacterial burden, colony forming units (CFUs) were enumerated from the lung and trachea, the nasal associated lymphoid tissue (NALT), and the nasal lavage. Within the NALT, only mice vaccinated IM with DTaP showed a statistically significant reduction in bacterial burden when compared to the mock-vaccinated, challenged (MVC) mice (Fig. 1A). There were no statistically significant reductions in bacterial burden within the NALT between mice vaccinated IN with DTaP + BECC438b. However, the reduction did approach significance

(p = 0.08) for mice that were IM vaccinated with DTaP + BECC438b when compared to their counterparts that were only vaccinated with IM DTaP (Fig. 1A). Within the nasal lavage, the addition of BECC438b to DTaP showed a slight increase the number of bacteria that are unattached to the nasal mucosa, and this is true regardless of the vaccine route (Fig. 1B). In the nasal lavage, DTaP vaccinated mice showed a significant decrease in bacterial burden (Fig. 1B). It is likely that our large intranasal challenge dose results in data that is not reflective of what is seen with a natural pertussis infection; that is, the inhalation of respiratory droplets that contain the pathogen. In this murine model, *B. pertussis* manifests in the lungs of the mouse. Thus, we determined the number of bacteria within the lung and the trachea after vaccination and challenge. Within the lung and the trachea, all vaccine groups showed a statistically significant reduction in bacterial burden when compared to the MVC control mice (Fig. 1C). Additionally, while not statistically significant, the addition of BECC438b to DTaP resulted in a 352.7-fold and 44.3-fold reduction in bacterial burden



Figure 1. Bacterial burden within the respiratory tract of mice at 3 days post *B. pertussis* challenge. CFUs were enumerated within the NALT (A), Nasal Lavage (B), and the Lung/Trachea (C). Data presented as geometric means \pm SD, n = 10 per treatment group. Exceptions to this are the IM DTaP and IN DTaP vaccinated mice for NALT CFUs (n =5). A one-way ANOVA was performed to determine statistically significant differences MVC mice and all other treatment group. ##p < 0.01, ###p < 0.001, ####p < 0.0001. A Student's t-test was performed between each experimental group in order to determine statistically significant differences that approach statistical significance are indicated. CFU = colony-forming units. MVC = mock-vaccinated (with 1X PBS), challenged. IM = intramuscular. IN = intranasal.

Intramuscular administration of DTaP + BECC438b elicits an increase in serological responses to *B. pertussis* antigens.

Current pertussis vaccines (DTaP and Tdap) are adjuvanted with alum which induces humoral responses (Th2) (7,9,65–67). In *B. pertussis* infections, the function of antibodies is paramount for preventing adhesion to the respiratory epithelium and neutralizing its virulence factors (68–71). Numerous adjuvants have been evaluated for their ability to improve responses to pertussis antigens included in the current aP formulations (25,26,33,72,73). The production of antibodies to

the antigens included in DTaP, such as the adhesion proteins filamentous hemagglutinin (FHA) and pertactin (PRN) inhibits the adherence of the bacterium to the respiratory epithelium (71) and others that neutralize pertussis toxin. Pertussis toxin (PT) is considered to be an essential virulence factor for B. pertussis, resulting in leukocytosis, heart abnormalities, and disruption of the integrity of the vasculature (74–77). Additionally, it is well established that antibodies against PT serve as an unofficial correlate of protection and can reduce the extent of disease manifestation (78,79). Therefore, we determined the extent to which BECC438b could improve serological responses against B. pertussis infection. Serum IgG antibodies against the whole B. pertussis bacterium, PT, FHA, and PRN were quantified by ELISA. All vaccine formulations that were administered IM showed a statistically significant elevation in antibodies specific to the whole B. pertussis bacterium (UT25), while this was not the case for vaccines given IN (Fig. 2A). Additionally, the inclusion of BECC438b to the IM DTaP significantly increased anti-Bp antibodies over IM DTaP vaccination alone (Fig. 2A). There was also a statistically significant increase in antibody titer levels when BECC438b was administered with DTaP IM as opposed to IN, resulting in a 3-fold increase in anti-Bp antibodies (Fig. 2A). In regard to anti-FHA antibodies, again we observed a statistically significant increase in titer levels in both IM vaccinated groups when compared to MVC mice, and no significant increases for mice vaccinated IN (Fig. 2B). Surprisingly, only the IN DTaP + BECC438b formulation showed statistically significant increase in anti-PT antibody levels when compared to MVC mice (Fig. 2C). While not significant, the addition of BECC438b to DTaP did result in a slight increase in titer levels for both IM and IN administered vaccines, with a 0.47- and 0.70- fold increase, respectively (Fig. 2C). Despite the small induction of PRN specific antibodies, we observed a statistically significant increase in titer levels with IM administration of the DTaP + BECC438b formulation when compared to MVC mice (Fig. 2D).

Overall, these data suggest that it is the combination of DTaP administration both IM and in conjunction with the BECC438b adjuvant that accounts for increases in serological responses against *B. pertussis* antigens.



Figure 2. Quantification of serum IgG antibody titers specific to the whole pertussis bacterium and pertussis vaccine antigens at 3 days post *B. pertussis* challenge. IgG antibody titers against Bp (A), FHA (B), PT(C), and PRN(D) were determined. Data presented as geometric means \pm SD, n = 10 per treatment group. A one-way ANOVA was performed to determine statistically significant differences MVC mice and all other treatment group. #p < 0.05, ##p < 0.01, ###p < 0.001, ####p < 0.0001. A Student's t-test was performed between each experimental group in order to determine statistically significant differences between each vaccine route and formulation. *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01. *P*-values that approach statistical significance are indicated. NVNC = non-vaccinated, non-challenged, MVC = mock-vaccinated (with 1X PBS), challenged. IM = intramuscular. IN = intranasal.

Intranasal administration of DTaP + BECC438b is able to induce a Th1-polarized immune response.

One reason for the switch from the wP to the aP formulation lies in the strong adverse immunostimulatory effect resulting from wP vaccines (10). While the aP formulations decreased the occurrence of post-vaccination side effects, it created another challenge, waning immunity (80). Similar to a natural pertussis infection, wP vaccination elicits a Th1-polarized immune response, with $CD4^+$ T cells playing a major role in the clearance of B. pertussis from the respiratory tract (38). In contrast, aP vaccines induce a mixed Th1 and Th2 immune responses and the resulting antibodies are able to prevent severe disease but are unable to completely clear the pathogen from the respiratory tract, resulting in its transmission (81). Our objective was to determine the T helper cell polarization that resulted from the inclusion of BECC438b into both IM and IN DTaP formulations via antibody isotype analysis. Pre-challenge sera from mice was analyzed for the presence of IgG isotypes: IgG1 (indicative of a Th2-polarized response) and IgG2a/IgG2b (indicative of a Th1-polarized response). Both IM administered vaccines triggered similar immune responses, with DTaP having 73% of the total IgG isotypes being IgG1 and DTaP + BECC438b having 76% of the total IgG isotypes being IgG1 (Fig. 3A and 3C). Upon IN vaccination of DTaP alone, the breakdown of IgG isotypes is similar to what was seen with the IM results, with IgG1 making up 67% of the IgG antibodies (Fig.3B). Interestingly, it is the addition of BECC438b to IN DTaP changes the proportion of IgG1 antibodies to around 33% and the proportion of IgG2 antibodies to around 67% (Fig. 3D). This suggests that BECC438b is likely inducing increased Th1 cell-mediated response, perhaps within the NALT and lungs, which is releasing the IFN- γ needed to produce the IgG2 antibodies.



Figure 3. The proportion of each IgG isotype (IgG1 vs IgG2a vs IgG2b) was determined within pre-challenge sera to determine the induction of Th1 vs Th2 immune responses. A visual part-of-the-whole analysis was created for each experimental group. The proportion of IgG1: IgG2a: IgG2b are shown. The part of a whole graphs visualizes each antibody isotype end-point titer (numerator) and divides that into the total of all antibody end-point titers (denominator). IgG isotype proportions are shown for IM DTaP (A), IM DTaP + BECC438b (B), IN DTaP (C), and IN DTaP + BECC438b (D).

The inclusion of BECC438b to DTaP increases the number of circulating immune cells in

the blood but does not alter the inflammatory cytokine profile of the lungs

To further characterize the inclusion of the BECC438b adjuvant to DTaP on cellular responses,

we performed a complete blood count with differential on blood taken from the mice at 3 days

post-challenge. It is appreciated that the release of PT results in many of the symptoms associated

with a pertussis infection, including leukocytosis (82). Similarly to histological analysis, we observed a statistically significant increase in both white blood cells and lymphocytes when the BECC438b adjuvant was added to DTaP versus what was seen with DTaP vaccination alone (Sup. Fig. 2A and 2C). Quantification of neutrophils within the blood revealed that all vaccines resulted in statistically significant increase when compared to MVC mice (Sup. Fig. 2B). Monocyte quantification revealed no significant differences across both the control and vaccine groups (Sup. Fig. 2D). Further, enumeration of cytokines within the pulmonary supernatant revealed that, when compared to MVC mice, all vaccination groups had a significant reduction in a number of cytokines typically associated with inflammation, such as TNF- α , IL-6, and IFN- γ (Sup. Fig. 3). Overall, the addition of BECC438b stimulates a strong initial immune response, as evidenced by the increased number of circulating immune cells; however, the release of proinflammatory cytokines within the lung remain similar among all vaccines, regardless of the presence of the BECC438b adjuvant.

The addition of BECC438b to DTaP increases the total inflammation found in the lungs for both IM and IN immunization.

BECC adjuvants are TLR4 agonists; as such, it is expected that some degree of inflammation will occur with their use. Specifically, BECC438b is known to induce a balanced Th1/Th2 immune response (39). To determine the extent of inflammation caused by vaccination with the BECC438b adjuvant, lungs were fixed, and paraffin embedded to allow for H&E staining. A board-certified pathologist blinded to the group designations evaluated the extent of acute, chronic, and total inflammation within the parenchymal, perivascular, and peribronchial regions of the lung. In regard to acute inflammation scores, which are characterized by the infiltration of neutrophils, only

IM DTaP + BECC438b vaccinated mice did not have a statistically significant reduction when compared to MVC mice (Fig. 4A). Interestingly, chronic inflammation scores, characterized by the infiltration of lymphocytes and plasma cells, were only statistically different between MVC and NVNC mice (Fig. 4B). When compared to MVC mice, the NVNC, IM DTaP- vaccinated, and the IN DTaP-vaccinated mice showed a statistically significant reduction in total inflammation scores, which considers both acute and chronic scores (Fig. 4C). However, levels of total inflammation were not reduced in BECC438b adjuvanted vaccine groups (administered IM or IN) did not afford a significant reduction in inflammation when compared to MVC mice (Fig. 4C). These data suggest higher recruitment of neutrophils, lymphocyte, and plasma cells to the lung tissue, which is consistent with a Th1- driven immune response. It is important to note that while inflammation levels in the BECC438b adjuvated groups were more similar to MVC mice, the groups adjuvanted with BECC438b had the lowest bacterial burden in the lungs following B. pertussis challenge (Fig. 1C). These data warranted studies to more deeply characterize the lung environment following BECC438b administration, in order to understand the unique responses of IN vaccination to subsequent *B. pertussis* challenge.



Figure 4. Histopathological analysis of mouse lungs at 3 days post *B. pertussis* challenge. Acute (A), Chronic (B), and Total (C) inflammation scores were determined by a board-certified pathologist. Representative images of the lung for each experimental group are provided in D. Data presented as geometric means \pm SD, n = 5 per treatment group. A one-way ANOVA was performed to determine statistically significant differences MVC mice and all other treatment group. #p < 0.05, ##p < 0.01, ###p < 0.001, ####p < 0.001. A Student's t-test was performed between each experimental group in order to determine statistically significant differences between each vaccine route and formulation. *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01. *P*-values that approach statistical significance are indicated. MVC = mock-vaccinated, challenged. NVNC = non-vaccinated, not-challenged, IM = intramuscular, IN = intranasal.

The addition of BECC438b increases the number of activated genes when compared to

administration of DTaP alone.

While we observed both serological and bacterial burden differences between routes and formulations, that histopathological analysis also revealed a unique inflammatory profile resulting from vaccination and subsequent challenge (Fig. 4). Changes in antibody responses against the pertussis vaccine antigens were similar between vaccine groups; therefore, we hypothesized that administration of the vaccine to the nasal mucosa could drive a different immune response in the

tissue. In order to characterize how each vaccinated cohort responded to challenge, we used total bulk RNAseq analysis to discover differences in downstream biological pathways occurring within the lung as a result of changes in gene expression profiles at day 3 post-challenge. RNA reads were mapped to the mouse genome and statistical analysis was performed to identify differentially expressed genes. To identify genes that were activated or repressed by challenge, we compared all gene expression profiles to non-vaccinated, non-challenged (NVNC) mice as baseline. Challenge with *B. pertussis* only (MVC mice) resulted in 295 genes activated and 458 genes repressed (Fig. 5A). On a surface level, regardless of the route of vaccine administration, the BECC438b adjuvant was able to increase the number of genes that were activated in the lung when compared to vaccination with DTaP alone (Fig. 5A). While IM vaccination with DTaP resulted in the activation of 149 genes, the addition of BECC438b to the formulation increased the number of activated genes to 197 genes (Fig. 5A). Similarly, IN DTaP alone activated 83 genes, while IN DTaP + BECC438b activated 174 genes (Fig. 5A). Additionally, the BECC438b adjuvant increased the number of activated genes that were shared by both MVC and vaccinated mice over mice that were vaccinated with DTaP alone (Fig. 5B and Fig. 5C). In terms of repressed genes, IM administration of DTaP + BECC438b increased the number of repressed genes from 26 to 38, when compared to IM DTaP vaccination alone (Fig. 5D and 5E). IN vaccination with DTaP only resulted in the repression of 47 unique genes, while the addition of BECC438b to the formulation slightly decreased uniquely repressed genes down to 40 (Fig. 5D and 5E). When comparing to mice only vaccinated with DTaP, IM administration of the vaccine containing BECC438b increased the number of repressed genes that are shared with MVC mice, while IN administration of DTaP + BECC438b had the opposite effect and decreased the number of genes shared with MVC mice (Fig. 5E). The overlap with genes activated in MVC mice is important, as convalescent mice are

known to have the longest duration of protection; therefore, if a vaccine is able to activate or repress similar genes to what is seen with natural infection, then there is potential that the vaccine will offer an increased duration of protection (16).



Figure 5. RNAseq analysis was performed to elucidate changes in genetic profiles between each experimental group. RNAseq analysis revealed the number of both activated (red) and repressed (blue) genes per experimental group. A bar chart representation of activated and repressed genes in shown in panel A. Venn diagrams which illustrate common activated genes between MVC mice and those vaccinated with DTaP (B) and MVC mice and those vaccinated with DTaP + BECC438b. All activated and repressed genes were deemed to be statistically different from NVNC mice via the Bonferoni *p*-value (p < 0.05). MVC = mock-vaccinated, challenged. NVNC = non-vaccinated, not-challenged, IM = intramuscular, IN = intranasal.

The BECC438b adjuvant alters the downstream biological processes induced by vaccination. After determining the extent of gene activation afforded by the BECC438b adjuvant, we then evaluated the function of the activated genes. GO term analysis was used to determine the biological processes associated with the top 40 most highly activated genes (Fig. 6A). The top 40 genes were then used to construct chord diagrams in order to determine changes in biological pathway activation between groups. As expected, MVC mice induced many pathways that correspond to responses to a pathogen as well as immune system activation (Fig. 6B). DTaP administered IM resulted in the activation of pathways similar to that of MVC mice (Fig. 6C). The addition of BECC438b to the IM vaccine induced an increased number of immune systeminvolved pathways when compared to either MVC mice or mice vaccinated only with IM DTaP (Fig. 6D). Upon IN administration of DTaP, there was a marked activation of pathways involved in apoptosis or the regulation of apoptosis (Fig. 6E). However, it is of note, that while the genes that were activated were all significantly different from NVNC per Bonferroni analysis, none of the GO biological pathways were considered statistically significant for IN DTaP vaccinated mice, as determined by the FDR p-value (Fig. 6H). With mice were vaccinated with IN DTaP + BECC438b, there was a shift back to the activation of pathways that tied into the immune system, whether that be via activation of regulation (Fig. 6F). Additionally, unlike IN DTaP vaccination, the addition of BECC438b resulted in the activation of pathways that were considered significant per the FDR *p*-value (Fig. 6H). Overall, it seems that the BECC438b is able to increase immune system activation when added to the base DTaP vaccine, regardless of the route of vaccine administration.



Figure 6. Transcriptomic and systems analysis of mouse lungs at day 3 post *B. pertussis* challenge. Data from RNAseq analysis was used to determine the most common activated genes amongst all experimental groups and the downstream GO biological processes activated by those genes. Panel A depicts the top 40 activated genes shared by all experimental groups with blue boxes corresponding to minimum values, while red boxes correspond to maximum values. GO chord diagrams illustrated the GO biological processes activated by top activated genes were created for MVC (B), IM DTaP (C), IM DTaP + BECC438b (D), IN DTaP (E), and IN DTaP + BECC438b (F) vaccinated mice were created. A key showing which colors correspond to each GO biological process is shown in panel G. A bubble plot was created to show the biological processes activated by MVC mice as well as each vaccine group (H). The bubble plot shows the enrichment score, number of genes, and the FDR *p*-value of each pathway. Activated genes were determined to be statistically different from NVNC mice per the Bonferoni *p*-value (p < 0.05). The online tool,WEB-based GEne SeT AnaLysis, was used to determine the downstream biological processes associated with each activated gene.

Intranasal administration of DTaP and BECC438b increased diversity and expression of immunoglobulin genes in the lung.

The transcriptomic analysis illustrated the ability of IN vaccination of DTaP alone or with the BECC438b adjuvant to activate immune system pathways (Fig. 6). However, one observation that was surprising to us is that gene ontology analysis does not include immunoglobulin genes. Therefore, we performed specific analysis on genes that encode the variable or constant regions of immunoglobulins. To do this we examined total gene expression of immunoglobulin genes in the lungs of mice after challenge. This type of analysis can only indicate the presence of RNA that encodes immunoglobulin therefore we are not able to fully assemble antibody sequences or determine their antigen specificity. There are two ways that immunoglobulin genes could change in expression when evaluating an organ's overall RNA transcriptome: 1) cells are recruited that express immunoglobulin genes or 2) immunoglobulin genes of existing cells are increased. We hypothesized that the detection of immunoglobulin genes reflects the presence of B cells, potentially plasmablasts or plasma cells. Specifically, we wanted to determine expression changes of the variable regions of the heavy chain (Igh) and the two variable light chains (Igk or Igl). With that, RNA reads corresponding to Igh, Igk and Igl variable genes were analyzed to determine the breadth and diversity of immunoglobulin genes being expressed. On the other hand, when we observe a specific immunoglobulin variable gene that is overrepresented, it suggests that the specific B cell clone is present in higher amounts likely due to immunization. For the total counts of Ig genes, we observed a marked increase in the number of both Igh and Igk genes for IN vaccination with IN DTaP + BECC438b having the highest overall counts (Fig. 7A and 7B). Interestingly, while the counts of *Igh* and *Igk* genes were negligible for IM vaccination, the total count of Igl genes for IM vaccinated mice increased to the level seen with IN vaccination (Fig.

7C). Of the genes that had the highest overall counts, a vast majority were immunoglobulin constant genes; therefore, we enumerated the number of gene counts of each Ig constant within each vaccine group. As seen in previously discussed data, immunoglobulin constant gene counts are almost negligible until vaccines were administered IN (Fig. 7G). Within the IN vaccinated mice, the gene counts were highest for Igha, Ighg1, and Ighg2b, while, in mice vaccinated IN with DTaP adjuvanted with BECC438b, there is a large increase in the number of Ighm genes (Fig. 7G). To further corroborate these findings, we performed ELISAs on the pulmonary supernatant to quantify the level of IgA, IgG, and IgM within these respiratory tissues. On par with the gene count data seen in Figure 7, there was an unsurprising increase in IgA in mice that received IN vaccination, and the antibody response was greater as a result of the BECC438b adjuvant (Fig. 7H). Interestingly, the effect of BECC438b on IgG antibodies was more pronounced with IM vaccination, as IM vaccination of DTaP + BECC438b resulted in a robust increase in IgG antibodies when compared to all other vaccine groups (Fig. 7I). Further, is important to note that we did not detect significant amounts of IgG genes (Ighg1, Ighg2b, Ighg3) (Fig. 7G); however, IgG antibodies were present in the serum (Fig. 2) and pulmonary supernatant (Fig. 7I). Surprisingly, when IgM antibodies within the pulmonary supernatant were quantified, we determined that the presence of anti-Bp IgM was negligible across all experimental groups, which is in contrast to what was expected given the high number of Ighm reads seen in mice vaccinated IN with DTaP + BECC438b (data not shown). Overall, we were able to delve into serological data and highlight distinct antibody responses that were unique to each vaccine formulation and route. Specifically, it seems that induction of mucosal immune responses is largely dependent upon, not only IN immunization, but also the inclusion of the BECC438b adjuvant. The presence of B. pertussis specific IgA and gene reads for IgA constant, suggests that IN immunization with and

without BECC438a results in antibody producing B cells in the lungs. Further characterization of this antibody producing immune cell population would be necessary to assign them a proper identifier of antigen specificity. With these data we cannot conclude if these cells are resident, due to immunization, or if they were recruited due to challenge.



Figure 7. Analysis of immunoglobulin genes expressed in mouse lungs at day 3 post B. pertussis challenge. Total gene counts were determined for Igh (A), Igk (B), and Igl (C) immunoglobulins. Additionally, we looked at the number of unique genes within the lung tissue for Igh (D), Igk (E), and Igl (F) immunoglobulin genes. To evaluate the number of constant genes within each vaccine groups, we measured the number of gene counts for each heavy chain (G). To corroborate the heavy chain gene count data, we performed ELISA assays to enumerate the amount of IgA antibody within the pulmonary supernatant (H) as well as the amount of IgG antibodies within the pulmonary supernatant (I). The data represents the total number of genes for all heavy and light chain portions of the immunoglobulins, including all variants. Data presented as geometric means \pm SD, n = 5 per treatment group. The exception to this is ELISA data, in which n = 10 per treatment group. A one-way ANOVA was performed to determine statistically significant differences MVC mice and all other treatment group. ##p < 0.01, ###p < 0.001. A Student's t-test was performed between each experimental group in order to determine statistically significant differences between each vaccine route and formulation. *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01. MVC = mock-vaccinated, challenged. NVNC = nonvaccinated, not-challenged, IM = intramuscular, IN = intranasal.

Aerosol challenge with *B. pertussis* demonstrated protection in the respiratory tract across all tested vaccines.

In pre-clinical models that evaluate protection against *B. pertussis*, it is appreciated that there is a lack of a standard protocol for challenge. A majority of studies involve growing B. pertussis, diluting the bacteria to obtain a specific dose for infection, then delivering the pathogen as a liquid inoculum via intranasal administration. While mice are infected via this method, there is a large deposition of the bacteria within the nasal cavity, which exceeds what would occur with any natural infection. As a result, it is difficult to determine the ability of a vaccine to reduce the nasal colonization, as the vaccine must clear an unnaturally large deposition of *B. pertussis*. To resolve this issue, we opted to perform a study in which mice were vaccinated and then given an aerosol challenge of B. pertussis. With aerosolization of the bacteria, the result is a deposition of B. *pertussis* within the respiratory tract that more closely resembles what is seen in a natural infection. For this study, mice were vaccinated as shown above; however, upon challenge, mice were placed into a chamber and were exposed to an aerosolized dose of *B. pertussis*. Mice were then processed 3 days post-challenge. In the NALT, all vaccine groups had a sizable reduction in bacterial burden when compared to MVC mice (Fig. 8A). For IM vaccinated mice, the addition of BECC438b to DTaP resulted in an increase in bacteria, but this difference was not statistically significant; however, for IN vaccination, the addition of BECC438b did result in a statistically significant increase in NALT bacterial burden versus IN administration of DTaP alone (Fig. 8A). With IM administration, none of the mice were at the lower limit of CFU detection; however, with IN DTaPvaccinated mice, two were near or at the lower limit of detection. Further, with IN DTaP immunization, we can see the maximal number of bacteria is lower than both IM administered vaccines (Fig. 8A). We next enumerated the number of viable bacteria on the nasal septum. Within

the nasal septum, mice vaccinated with DTaP + BECC438b showed a reduction in bacterial burden for both IM and IN vaccines, with a 0.45- and 0.35-fold reduction in bacterial burden, respectively (Fig. 8B). Similarly, while not statistically significant, within the nasal lavage, the addition of BECC438b to DTaP did result in a slight reduction in bacterial burden, with a 0.15- and 0.35-fold reduction for IM and IN vaccinated mice, respectively (Fig. 8C). Finally, within the lung and the trachea, the aerosolization of B. pertussis resulted in the largest quantity of bacteria seen within MVC mice when compared to all other organs. For mice vaccinated IM, the use of the BECC438b adjuvant resulted in a 0.48-fold reduction in bacterial burden versus DTaP mice alone, although this change was not statistically significant (Fig. 8D). While the statistical analysis illustrated that all four vaccine groups had reduced bacterial burden in the lung and trachea, it is important to point out that in the BECC438b-immunized groups, some mice demonstrated a complete clearance of the pathogen. This suggests that IN immunization was able to induce robust bacterial clearance in the lower respiratory tract of some mice. This is a promising finding, as large shortcoming of aP vaccines lies in their inability to clear the pathogen from the respiratory tract, which then results in the transmission of *B. pertussis* to a new host (38,83).



Figure 8. Respiratory *B. pertussis* bacterial burden in naïve and vaccinated mice challenged by aerosol delivery. Mice were aerosolized with *B. pertussis* to provide a more natural localization of bacteria within the respiratory tract and organs were processed to determine bacterial burden at 3 days post-challenge. CFU counts were enumerated within the NALT (A), Septum (B), Nasal Lavage (C), and the Lung/Trachea (D). Data presented as geometric means \pm SD, n = 5 per treatment group. A one-way ANOVA was performed to determine statistically significant differences MVC mice and all other treatment group. ###p < 0.001. A Student's t-test was performed between each experimental group in order to determine statistically significant differences between each vaccine route and formulation. Red data points indicate CFU values at the lowest limit of detection. CFU = colony-forming units. MVC = mock-vaccinated, challenged. IM = intramuscular. IN = intranasal.

3.5 Discussion

In this study, we determined the effect of including the BECC438b adjuvant in DTaP vaccine after either IM or IN administration. To do this, female CD-1 mice were primed and boosted with either 1/40th the human dose of DTaP alone or 1/40th DTaP + BECC438b. Mice were then challenged with *B. pertussis* and processed at 3 days post-challenge. We first observed that the addition of BECC438b to DTaP reduced the bacterial burden in the respiratory tract, most notably, in the lung and trachea. This was the case regardless of the route of vaccine administration; however, a larger reduction in bacterial burden was noted with IN vaccination (Fig. 1). Serological analysis determined that the DTaP + BECC438b formulation was able to offer an increase in serum IgG antibodies against pertussis antigens when compared to DTaP alone (Fig. 2). Most notably, we observed a large increase in anti-PRN antibodies when mice were vaccinated IM with DTaP containing BECC438b. This data shines light on the immunostimulatory effect of the BECC438b adjuvant, as PRN is present in the lowest amount in the DTaP formulation.

When IgG isotype analysis was performed on pre-challenge sera, IM-administered vaccines elicited a Th2-polarized response; whereas when DTaP + BECC438b was given IN, the response was more Th1-polarized (Fig. 3). In the case of a pertussis infection, it has been established that it is cell-mediated immunity that plays a large role in the clearance of the pathogen (7,38). It is interesting that, only after IN BECC438b-containing vaccine, did we observe a change from the typical Th2-polarized immune response to that which is mostly Th1-based. It could be that the induction of mucosal immune responses and the local uptake of antigen allowed for a more inflammatory based reaction to occur, thus causing the activation of Th1 cells and the production of IgG2b. Additionally, it has been reported that Th1 cells of the nasal mucosa are capable of producing IFN- γ , which could lend to the predominance of IN vaccination in eliciting a Th1-

polarized response (84). Further, as this vaccine formulation contains both alum and BECC438b, it could be that the BECC438b adjuvant takes advantage of the depot effect of alum, allowing the TLR4 agonist to remain localized at the site of vaccination for a prolonged period of time. As a result of this prolonged adjuvant presentation to the NALT and subsequent trafficking to multiple sites throughout the body via IN vaccination, there was an increase in Th1-polarized responses when compared to standard IM immunization.

When RNAseq analysis was performed on the lungs of the mice, some interesting trends occurred between both the routes and the vaccine formulations. In terms of the activation of downstream pathways, GO term analysis revealed that mice vaccinated either IM with DTaP or IN with DTaP + BECC438b were similar to that of MVC mice (Fig. 6). It was interesting to observe that the addition of BECC438b to the formulation was able to result in robust changes in gene expression. While IM DTaP resulted in robust responses to other organisms, stimuli, and cytokines, the inclusion of BECC438b shifted the response to one that had major involvement of immune system pathways (Fig. 6). This was expected, as the TLR4 pathway not only activates the release of pro-inflammatory cytokines, but also the activation of both innate and adaptive immune cells (85). Additionally, while IN administration of DTaP had no pathways activated that were deemed to be statistically significant, the addition of BECC438b to IN DTaP increased the activation,

While the antibody titer data did illustrate increases in serum antibodies upon the use of BECC438b, the RNAseq gene count data was able to illustrate even more differences between vaccine groups. Both IN vaccination groups had elevated counts of *Igha, Ighg1, and Ighg2b* (Fig.

7). The increased level of Igha is expected with mucosal vaccination, and the Ighg1 and Ighg2b are indicative of a mixture of both Th1 and Th2-polarized immune response, which is expected with both aP vaccine formulations, as well as with BECC438b. Of interest is the ability of IN DTaP + BECC438b to cause such a large increase in *Ighm* gene counts. IgM is the first antibody produced due to an encounter with a foreign pathogen and is an activator of the complement cascade. Additionally, IgM contains a J-chain, which allows the antibody to interact with pIgR, meaning it can access the mucosal lumen (86). Previous studies suggests that immunity within the lung is dependent upon a subset of B cells known as B-1 cells, which secrete large amounts of secretory IgM (87). With this knowledge, the increased gene counts of *Ighm* are interesting to see as a result of IN vaccination with DTaP + BECC438b, as it may result in a more robust mucosal immune response, as potentially not only IgA is playing a role in protection. However, though we observed high gene counts, when we performed ELISA assays to corroborate this data, we did not see any appreciable levels of IgM antibody in the pulmonary supernatant (data not shown). While we looked for antibody that was specific to the whole *B. pertussis* bacterium, it could be that the high counts of *Ighm* could be antibody that is specific to other antigens included in DTaP such as diphtheria toxoid, or tetanus toxoid.

Based on our studies presented here, we hypothesize that intranasal DTaP with BECC438b potentially induces memory lymphocyte clusters that participate in bacterial detection and clearance. RNAseq analysis of gene counts within each vaccination group revealed a marked increase in *Cd69* gene expression in mice IN vaccinated with DTaP + BECC438b (426-fold activated over NVNC; *p*-value = 0.002). CD69 is expressed on cells that are classified as "tissue resident cells" and it is considered to be the marker of T resident memory cells (T_{RM}s) (88). T_{RM}s

remain localized at a particular location (such as the lung, the skin, or genital mucosa) and serve as the first line of defense against a pathogen (89). Previous studies support that the clustering of T_{RMS} and antigen presenting cells may play a role in protecting against subsequent infections with a pathogen (90,91). It may be that IN administration of the BECC438b adjuvant allowed for the development of memory lymphocyte clusters in the lung tissue, which explains why these mice, when compared to all other vaccine groups, had greater induction of downstream immune response pathways and such a striking number of *Ighm* reads. Further, while the immunoglobulin gene expression data obtained from RNAseq cannot be assigned as specific for *B. pertussis* antigens, these data suggest that additional immune pathways are being activated and that B cells are likely in the lungs. It is possible that nonspecific immune activation is occurring, as was seen with BPZE1, an intranasal pertussis vaccine candidate found to be cross-protective against lethal challenge with *Streptococcus pneumoniae* (92).

When we initially performed these studies, we challenged mice with a high dose liquid inoculum of *B. pertussis*. While this method of challenge is able to induce disease, it results in a large deposit of bacteria into the nasal cavity – much more than what would be seen with natural infection. As a result, we performed an aerosol challenge, in which mice were nebulized with *B. pertussis*, resulting in the deposition of the pathogen in a more realistic manner. All tested vaccines resulted were able to reduce the number of bacteria within the respiratory tract when compared to MVC mice, but for some organs the effect of BECC438b remained unclear. For example, in the NALT, the addition of BECC438b to the vaccine formulation appears to have resulted in an increase in bacterial burden (Fig. 8). This is also the case for IN immunization and bacterial burden in the lung and trachea (Fig. 8). We believe this is due to both the aerosol challenge, which results in a smaller

deposit of bacteria into the respiratory tract, and sufficient protection afforded by the base vaccine, DTaP. While there was plenty of reason to use the 1/40th dilution dose, we could see where lower vaccine doses could possibly illuminate the values of IN and BECC438b adjuvant inclusion.

Additionally, we understand that mice and humans vary greatly in the anatomy and structural architecture of their respiratory tracts, as well as the timing of immune responses. This provides a caveat for challenge models, regardless of the means by which the mice are challenged, which impacts the clearance that we can observe from vaccination. There is also an impact on bacterial deposition within the respiratory tract, which is affected by the challenge method and dose of *B. pertussis* used (57). Also, we only utilized one time point post challenge: 3 days. In humans, antibody levels against pertussis vaccine antigens wane each year after receiving a booster vaccination (93). In mice, however, the antibody levels within the sera are maintained and do not seem to wane long after vaccination and our previous studies have utilized this particular data collection point (25,26,94). Further, we know that beyond this time point, the bacterial burden begins to decrease, as innate responses take effect and clear the pathogen even without prior vaccination. Therefore, we cannot attest to the long-term protection afforded by these particular formulations.

Overall, in this work, we observed that the novel BECC438b adjuvant was capable of improving immune responses in both IM and IN immunization with DTaP. Upon the addition of BECC438b to DTaP, there was a substantial reduction in bacterial burden within the lung and trachea as well as an increase in serological responses against *B. pertussis* antigens. IN vaccination with DTaP + BECC438b resulted in a Th1-polarized immune response, while IM vaccination maintained the

Th2 response associated with aP vaccine formulations. Further, IN vaccination allowed for the increased induction of mucosal immune responses, as illustrated by the increased levels of IgA in the pulmonary supernatant and nasal lavage. Finally, IN vaccination with DTaP + BECC438b was able to change the downstream activation of biological pathways, shifting aP responses to become similar to what is seen with natural infection. To conclude, the BECC438b adjuvant shows promise in terms of vaccination against *B. pertussis*, as we have observed its benefits with two different vaccination routes. While this is only the first step in evaluating BECC438b against *B. pertussis* challenge, it is beneficial to know that BECC438b works in conjunction with alum, meaning that there is no need to deconstruct the existing formulation. Further, as we continue to work to develop the next generation of pertussis vaccines, we will continue to evaluate IN immunization. As a result of this study, we have insight into the protective capacity of a new adjuvant, which could be utilized in the development of the next generation of pertussis vaccines. As more studies are completed on BECC438b, in terms of immunogenicity, safety, and performance in non-human primate models, it could become a likely candidate for the inclusion into future pertussis vaccines.

Acknowledgements

F.H.D. and the Vaccine Development Center (VDc) are supported by Research Challenge grant number HEPC.dsr.18.6 from the Division of Science and Research, West Virginia Higher Education Policy Commission. Research reported in this publication was supported by the National Institute Of Allergy And Infectious Diseases of the National Institutes of Health under Award Number R01AI137155. The content is solely the responsibility of the authors and does not necessarily represent the official views of the National Institutes of Health. We thank Dr. Robert Ernst for providing the BECC438b adjuvant (HHS-NIH-NIAID-BAA2017). The authors would also like to thank Mary Tomago-Chesney, Jacqueline Karakiozis, and Brice Hickey (WVU Pathology/Histology Core Facility) for the preparation of lung tissue and H&E staining of slides. BioRender was used to create Supplemental Figure 1 (BioRender.com).

Author Contributions

M.A.D. and F.H.D. developed the experimental design. M.A.D. and M.A.W. performed vaccine administration as well as bacterial challenge. All authors participated in mouse processing experiments with additional help from Annalisa Huckaby, Sarah Jo Miller, Joshua Chapman, Dr. Dylan Boehm, and Olivia Miller. M.A.D. enumerated CFUs, performed ELISA assays, performed cytokine assays, and analyzed RNAseq data. M.A.D. comprised the manuscript and figures with revisions from all authors. RNAseq analysis was performed by Admera Health. Histological scoring and analysis of the lung tissue was performed by Dr. Michelle X. Yang, M.D., Ph.D. at iHisto.


Supplemental Figure 1. Graphic explaining the experimental design, including the vaccination schedule, as well as the assays that were performed at the conclusion of the study.



Supplemental Figure 2. A complete blood count was performed on whole blood collected via cardiac puncture at 3 days post-challenge. A ProCyte IDEXX was used to enumerate the number of circulating WBCs (A), neutrophils (B), lymphocytes (C), and monocytes (D). Data presented as geometric means \pm SD, n = 10 per treatment group. A one-way ANOVA was performed to determine statistically significant differences MVC mice and all other treatment group. #p < 0.05, ##p < 0.01, ###p < 0.001, ###p < 0.0001. A Student's t-test was performed between each experimental group in order to determine statistically significant differences between each vaccine route and formulation. *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01. MVC = mock-vaccinated, challenged. NVNC = non-vaccinated, not-challenged, IM = intramuscular, IN = intranasal.



Supplemental Figure 3. Cytokines and chemokines were quantified in the lung supernatant at 3 days post-challenge. Levels of cytokines are illustrated in pg/mL for TNF-a (A), IL-12p70 B), IL-1b (C), CXCL-13 (D), IL-4 (E), IL-6 (F), IL-10 (G), IL-17A (H), and IFN-g (I). Data presented as geometric means \pm SD, n = 10 per treatment group. The exception to this is ELISA data, in which n = 10 per treatment group. A one-way ANOVA was performed to determine statistically significant differences MVC mice and all other treatment group. #p < 0.05, ##p < 0.01. A Student's t-test was performed between each experimental group in order to determine statistically significant differences between each vaccine route and formulation. *p < 0.05, ***p < 0.001. *P*-values that approach statistical significance are indicated. MVC = mock-vaccinated, challenged. NVNC = non-vaccinated, not-challenged, IM = intramuscular, IN = intranasal.



Supplemental Figure 4. OD405 values obtained from spectrometer readings used to determine IgG antibody end-point titers. At the completion of the ELISA assay, the OD_{405} values were used to calculate the end-point titer by finding the dilution at which the absorbance reading was less than or equal to two times the blank row. Sera was diluted down a plate at a 1:50 ratio for each antigen tested. Readings were done at OD_{405} , as the secondary antibody was conjugated to the enzyme alkaline phosphatase (AP), and the p-Nitrophenol phosphate (PNPP) substrate was used.



Supplemental Figure 5. Raw OD405 values and end-point titer values obtained from IgG isotype analysis were determined. At the completion of the ELISA assay, the OD₄₀₅ values were used to calculate the end-point titer by finding the dilution at which the absorbance reading was less than or equal to two times the blank row. Sera was diluted down a plate at a 1:50 ratio for each antigen tested. Readings were done at OD₄₀₅, as the secondary antibody was conjugated to the enzyme alkaline phosphatase (AP), and the p-Nitrophenol phosphate (PNPP) substrate was used. Raw OD405 values are given for IgG1 (A), IgG2a (B), and IgG2b (C). Further, antibody titer data for each vaccine is presented for each IgG isotype (D). In panel D, the dotted line along the Y-axis represents the limit of detection for the assay.



Supplemental Figure 6. OD605 values obtained from spectrometer readings used to determine IgA antibody end-point titers. At the completion of the ELISA assay, the OD_{605} values were used to calculate the end-point titer by finding the dilution at which the absorbance reading was less than or equal to two times the blank row. Samples were diluted down a plate at a 1:1 ratio for the nasal lavage (A) and at a 1:4 ratio for the pulmonary supernatant (B). Readings were done at OD_{605} , as the secondary antibody was conjugated to the enzyme horseradish peroxidase (HRP) and the 3,3',5,5'-tetramethylbenzidine (TMB) substrate was used.

3.6 References

- Kendrick PL. Can Whooping Cough Be Eradicated? Oxford Univ Press (1975) 132:707– 712.
- Adams D a, Jajosky RA, Ajani U, Kriseman J, Sharp P, Onwen DH, Schley AW, Anderson WJ, Grigoryan A, Aranas AE, et al. Summary of notifiable diseases - United States, 2012. MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep (2014) 61:1–121. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/25233134
- Grun JL, Maurer PH. Different T helper cell subsets elicited in mice utilizing two different adjuvant vehicles: The role of endogenous interleukin 1 in proliferative responses. *Cell Immunol* (1989) 121:134–145. doi: 10.1016/0008-8749(89)90011-7
- Ryan M, Murphy G, Ryan E, Nilsson L, Shackley F, Gothefors L, Øymar K, Miller E, Storsaeter J, Mills KH. Distinct T-cell subtypes induced with whole cell and acellular pertussis vaccines in children. *Immunology* (1998) 93:1–10. doi: 10.1046/j.1365-2567.1998.00401.x
- Bart MJ, Harris SR, Advani A, Arakawa Y, Bottero D, Bouchez V, Cassiday PK, Chiang C-SS, Dalby T, Fry NK, et al. Global population structure and evolution of Bordetella pertussis and their relationship with vaccination. *MBio* (2014) 5:e01074. doi: 10.1128/mBio.01074-14
- Ma L, Caulfi A, Dewan KK, Harvill ET. Pertactin-Deficient Bordetella and Reemergence of Pertussis. *Emerg Infect Dis* (2021) 27:
- Higgs R, Higgins SC, Ross PJ, Mills KHG. Immunity to the respiratory pathogen Bordetella pertussis. *Mucosal Immunol* (2012) 5:485–500. doi: 10.1038/mi.2012.54
- 8. Mitchell TC, Casella CR. No pain no gain? Adjuvant effects of alum and monophosphoryl

lipid A in pertussis and HPV vaccines. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2017) 47:17–25. doi: 10.1016/j.coi.2017.06.009.No

- Burdin N, Handy LK, Plotkin SA. What is wrong with pertussis vaccine immunity?: The problem of waning effectiveness of pertussis vaccines. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* (2017) 9:1–18. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a029454
- Sato Y, Sato H. Development of acellular pertussis vaccines. *Biologicals* (1999) 27:61–69. doi: 10.1006/biol.1999.0181
- Sato H, Sato Y. Protective antigens of Bordetella pertussis mouse-protection test against intracerebral and aerosol challenge of B. pertussis. *Dev Biol Stand* (1985) 61:461–7. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/2872127
- Sato Y, Kimura M, Fukumi H. Development of a Pertussis Component Vaccine in Japan.
 Lancet (1984) 323:122–126. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(84)90061-8
- Plotkin SA. The pertussis problem. *Clin Infect Dis* (2014) 58:830–833. doi: 10.1093/cid/cit934
- Althouse BM, Scarpino S V. Asymptomatic transmission and the resurgence of *Bordetella* pertussis. BMC Med (2015) 13:146. doi: 10.1186/s12916-015-0382-8
- 15. Wilk MM, Borkner L, Misiak A, Curham L, Allen AC, Mills KHG. Immunization with whole cell but not acellular pertussis vaccines primes CD4 TRM cells that sustain protective immunity against nasal colonization with Bordetella pertussis. *Emerg Microbes Infect* (2019) 8:169–185. doi: 10.1080/22221751.2018.1564630
- Wendelboe AM, Van Rie A, Salmaso S, Englund JA. Duration of immunity against pertussis after natural infection or vaccination. *Pediatr Infect Dis J* (2005) 24:58–61. doi: 10.1097/01.inf.0000160914.59160.41

- Mielcarek N, Debrie A-S, Raze D, Bertout J, Rouanet C, Younes A Ben, Creusy C, Engle J, Goldman WE, Locht C. Live Attenuated B. pertussis as a Single-Dose Nasal Vaccine against Whooping Cough. *PLoS Pathog* (2006) 2:e65. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.0020065
- Mooi FR, de Greeff SC. The case for maternal vaccination against pertussis. *Lancet Infect Dis* (2007) 7:614–624. doi: 10.1016/S1473-3099(07)70113-5
- Baumann E, Binder BR, Falk W, Huber EG, Kurz R, Rosanelli K. Development and clinical use of an oral heat-inactivated whole cell pertussis vaccine. *Dev Biol Stand* (1985) 61:511–516. http://europepmc.org/abstract/MED/2872129
- Berstad AKH, Holst J, Frøholm LO, Haugen IL, Wedege E, Oftung F, Haneberg B. A nasal whole-cell pertussis vaccine induces specific systemic and cross-reactive mucosal antibody responses in human volunteers. *J Med Microbiol* (2000) 49:157–163. doi: 10.1099/0022-1317-49-2-157
- Jahnmatz M, Richert L, al-Tawil N, Storsaeter J, Colin C, Bauduin C, Thalen M, Solovay K, Rubin K, Mielcarek N, et al. Safety and immunogenicity of the live attenuated intranasal pertussis vaccine BPZE1: a phase 1b, double-blind, randomised, placebo-controlled dose-escalation study. *Lancet Infect Dis* (2020) 20:1290–1301. doi: 10.1016/S1473-3099(20)30274-7
- Guiso N, Szatanik M, Rocancourt M. Protective activity of Bordetella adenylate cyclasehemolysin against bacterial colonization. *Microb Pathog* (1991) 11:423–431. doi: 10.1016/0882-4010(91)90038-C
- Marr N, Oliver DC, Laurent V, Poolman J, Denoël P, Fernandez RC. Protective activity of the Bordetella pertussis BrkA autotransporter in the murine lung colonization model. *Vaccine* (2008) 26:4306–4311. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2008.06.017

- Locht C, Mielcarek N. New pertussis vaccination approaches: En route to protect newborns? *FEMS Immunol Med Microbiol* (2012) 66:121–133. doi: 10.1111/j.1574-695X.2012.00988.x
- 25. DeJong MA, Wolf MA, Bitzer GJ, Hall JM, Sen-Kilic E, Blake JM, Petty JE, Wong TY, Barbier M, Campbell JD, et al. CpG 1018[®] adjuvant enhances Tdap immune responses against Bordetella pertussis in mice. *Vaccine* (2022) 40:5229–5240. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2022.07.030
- 26. Wolf MA, Boehm DT, Dejong MA, Wong TY, Sen-Kilic E, Hall JM, Blackwood CB, Weaver KL, Kelly CO, Kisamore CA, et al. Intranasal Immunization with Acellular Pertussis Vaccines Results in Long-Term Immunity to Bordetella pertussis in Mice. (2021) doi: 10.1128/IAI.00607
- Hale C, Humphreys IR, Hussell T, Bowe F, Clare S, Pickard D, Preston A, Del Giudice G, Dougan G. Mucosal immunisation of murine neonates using whole cell and acellular Pertussis vaccines. *Vaccine* (2004) 22:3595–3602. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2004.03.039
- 28. Irvine DJ, Aung A, Silva M. Controlling timing and location in vaccines. (2020)
- Dubois V, Locht C. Mucosal Immunization Against Pertussis: Lessons From the Past and Perspectives. *Front Immunol* (2021) 12: doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.701285
- 30. Zurita ME, Wilk MM, Carriquiriborde F, Bartel E, Moreno G, Misiak A, Mills KHG, Hozbor D. A Pertussis Outer Membrane Vesicle-Based Vaccine Induces Lung-Resident Memory CD4 T Cells and Protection Against Bordetella pertussis, Including Pertactin Deficient Strains. *Front Cell Infect Microbiol* (2019) 9:125. doi: 10.3389/fcimb.2019.00125
- 31. Boehm DT, Wolf MA, Hall JM, Wong TY, Sen-Kilic E, Basinger HD, Dziadowicz SA,

Gutierrez M de la P, Blackwood CB, Bradford SD, et al. Intranasal acellular pertussis vaccine provides mucosal immunity and protects mice from Bordetella pertussis. *npj Vaccines* (2019) 4: doi: 10.1038/s41541-019-0136-2

- Birkhoff M, Leitz M, Marx D. Advantages of Intranasal Vaccination and Considerations on Device Selection. *Indian J Pharm Sci* (2009) 71:729–731. https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2846493/ [Accessed April 29, 2020]
- Jiang W, Wang X, Su Y, Cai L, Li J, Liang J, Gu Q, Sun M, Shi L. Intranasal Immunization With a c-di-GMP-Adjuvanted Acellular Pertussis Vaccine Provides Superior Immunity Against Bordetella pertussis in a Mouse Model. *Front Immunol* (2022) 13:1–17. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2022.878832
- 34. Raeven RHM, Rockx-Brouwer D, Kanojia G, van der Maas L, Bindels THE, ten Have R, van Riet E, Metz B, Kersten GFA. Intranasal immunization with outer membrane vesicle pertussis vaccine confers broad protection through mucosal IgA and Th17 responses. *Sci Rep* (2020) 10:1–11. doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-63998-2
- Baylor NW, Egan W, Richman P. Aluminum salts in vaccines US perspective. *Vaccine* (2002) 20:18–23. doi: 10.1016/S0264-410X(02)00166-4
- 36. Ghimire TR. The mechanisms of action of vaccines containing aluminum adjuvants: an in vitro vs in vivo paradigm. *Springerplus* (2015) 4: doi: 10.1186/s40064-015-0972-0
- 37. Brewer JM, Conacher M, Hunter CA, Mohrs M, Brombacher F, Alexander J. Aluminium hydroxide adjuvant initiates strong antigen-specific Th2 responses in the absence of IL-4or IL-13-mediated signaling. *J Immunol* (1999) 163:6448–54. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10586035
- 38. Mills KH, Barnard A, Watkins J, Redhead K. Cell-mediated immunity to Bordetella

pertussis: role of Th1 cells in bacterial clearance in a murine respiratory infection model. *Infect Immun* (1993) 61:399–410. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8423070 [Accessed June 11, 2019]

- 39. Gregg KA, Harberts E, Gardner FM, Pelletier MR, Cayatte C, Yu L, McCarthy MP, Marshall JD, Ernst RK. A lipid A-based TLR4 mimetic effectively adjuvants a Yersinia pestis rF-V1 subunit vaccine in a murine challenge model. *Vaccine* (2018) 36:4023–4031. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2018.05.101.A
- 40. Persing DH, Coler RN, Lacy MJ, Johnson DA, Baldridge JR, Hershberg RM, Reed SG. Taking toll: Lipid A mimetics as adjuvants and immunomodulators. *Trends Microbiol* (2002) 10:32–37. doi: 10.1016/S0966-842X(02)02426-5
- 41. Artner D, Oblak A, Ittig S, Garate JA, Horvat S, Arrieumerlou C, Hofinger A,
 Oostenbrink C, Jerala R, Kosma P, et al. Conformationally constrained lipid a mimetics for exploration of structural basis of TLR4/MD-2 activation by lipopolysaccharide. *ACS Chem Biol* (2013) 8:2423–2432. doi: 10.1021/cb4003199
- Banus S, Stenger RM, Gremmer ER, Dormans JAMA, Mooi FR, Kimman TG, Vandebriel
 RJ. The role of Toll-like receptor-4 in pertussis vaccine-induced immunity. *BMC Immunol* (2008) 9:1–15. doi: 10.1186/1471-2172-9-21
- Molteni M, Gemma S, Rossetti C. The Role of Toll-Like Receptor 4 in Infectious and Noninfectious Inflammation. *Mediators Inflamm* (2016) 2016: doi: 10.1155/2016/6978936
- 44. Bertani B, Ruiz N. Function and Biogenesis of Lipopolysaccharides. *EcoSal Plus* (2018)
 8:1–33. doi: 10.1128/ecosalplus.esp-0001-2018
- 45. Didierlaurent AM, Morel S, Lockman L, Giannini SL, Bisteau M, Carlsen H, Kielland A,

Vosters O, Vanderheyde N, Schiavetti F, et al. AS04, an Aluminum Salt- and TLR4 Agonist-Based Adjuvant System, Induces a Transient Localized Innate Immune Response Leading to Enhanced Adaptive Immunity1. *J Immunol* (2009) 183:6186–6197. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0901474

- 46. Persing DH, Coler RN, Lacy MJ, Johnson DA, Baldridge JR, Hershberg RM, Reed SG. Taking toll: lipid A mimetics as adjuvants and immunomodulators. *Trends Microbiol* (2002) 10:s32–s37. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/S0966-842X(02)02426-5
- 47. Scott AJ, Oyler BL, Goodlett DR, Ernst RK. Lipid A Structural Modifications in Extreme Conditions and Identification of Unique Modifying Enzymes to Define the Toll-like Receptor 4 Structure-Activity Relationship. *Biochim Biophys Acta - Mol Cell Res* (2017) 1862:1439–1450. doi: 10.1016/j.bbalip.2017.01.004.Lipid
- Zorzeto TQ, Higashi HG, Silva MTN Da, De Carniel EF, Dias WO, Ramalho VD, Mazzola TN, Lima SCBS, Morcillo AM, Stephano MA, et al. Immunogenicity of a whole-cell pertussis vaccine with low lipopolysaccharide content in Infants. *Clin Vaccine Immunol* (2009) 16:544–550. doi: 10.1128/CVI.00339-08
- Alghounaim M, Alsaffar Z, Alfraij A, Bin-Hasan S, Hussain E. Whole-Cell and Acellular Pertussis Vaccine: Reflections on Efficacy. *Med Princ Pract* (2022) 31:313–321. doi: 10.1159/000525468
- Gregg KA, Harberts E, Gardner FM, Pelletier MR, Cayatte C, Yu L, McCarthy MP, Marshall JD, Ernst RK. Rationally designed TLR4 ligands for vaccine adjuvant discovery. *MBio* (2017) 8:1–14. doi: 10.1128/mBio.00492-17
- Baracco L, Haupt R, Harberts E, Krammer F, Ernst R, Frieman M. BECC Adjuvanted Vaccine Provides Protection from Homologous and Heterologous Influenza A Infections.

(2022) 39:5205–5213. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2021.06.085.BECC

- 52. Harberts E, Varisco D, Fields J, Izac J, Gardner FM, Sundberg E, Snyder G, Ernst RK. Lipid A mimetics BECC438 and BECC470 potentiate durable and balanced immune responses using an ovalbumin murine vaccine model. *J Immunol* (2021) 206:
- 53. Wong TY, Lee KS, Russ BP, Horspool AM, Kang J, Winters MT, Allison Wolf M, Rader NA, Miller OA, Shiflett M, et al. Intranasal administration of BReC-CoV-2 COVID-19 vaccine protects K18-hACE2 mice against lethal SARS-CoV-2 challenge. *NPJ vaccines* (2022) 7: doi: 10.1038/S41541-022-00451-7
- 54. Howlader DR, Das S, Lu T, Hu G, Varisco DJ, Dietz ZK, Walton SP, Ratnakaram SSK, Gardner FM, Ernst RK, et al. Effect of Two Unique Nanoparticle Formulations on the Efficacy of a Broadly Protective Vaccine Against Pseudomonas Aeruginosa. *Front Pharmacol* (2021) 12:1–12. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2021.706157
- 55. Zacharia A, Harberts E, Valencia SM, Myers B, Sanders C, Jain A, Larson N, Middaugh CR, Picking WD, Diflippantonio S, et al. Optimization of RG1-VLP vaccine performance in mice with novel TLR4 agonists. *Vaccine* (2021) 39:292–302. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2020.11.066.Optimization
- 56. Brickman TJ, Armstrong SK. The ornithine decarboxylase gene odc is required for alcaligin siderophore biosynthesis in *Bordetella* spp.: Putrescine is a precursor of alcaligin. *J Bacteriol* (1996) 178:54–60. doi: 10.1128/jb.178.1.54-60.1996
- 57. Bitzer GJ, Weaver KL, Barbier M, Heath Damron F. Protocol for aerosolization challenge of mice with Bordetella pertussis. *STAR Protoc* (2023) 4:
- Silva-Cayetano A, Foster WS, Innocentin S, Belij-Rammerstorfer S, Spencer AJ, Burton OT, Fra-Bidó S, Le Lee J, Thakur N, Conceicao C, et al. A booster dose enhances

immunogenicity of the COVID-19 vaccine candidate ChAdOx1 nCoV-19 in aged mice. *Med* (2021) 2:243–262.

- 59. Gray ES, Madiga MC, Moore PL, Milsana K, Abdool Karim SS, Binley JM, Shaw GM, Mascola JR, Morris L. Broad neutralization of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 mediated by plasma antibodies against the gp41 membrane proximal external region. J Virol (2009) 83:11265–74.
- 60. Haun BK, Lai CY, Williams CA, Wong TAS, Lieberman MM, Pessaint L, Anderson H, Lehrer AT. CoVaccine HTTM Adjuvant Potentiates Robust Immune Responses to Recombinant SARS-CoV-2 Spike S1 Immunization. *Front Immunol* (2020) 30:
- 61. Wang J, Vasaikar S, Shi Z, Greer M, Zhang B. WebGestalt 2017: a more comprehensive, powerful, flexible and interactive gene set enrichment analysis toolkit. *Nucleic Acids Res*
- 62. Morpheus.
- Bonnot T, Gillard MB, Nagel DH. A Simple Protocol for Informative Visualization of Enriched Gene Ontology Terms. *Bio-protocol* (2019) 9:e3429. doi: 10.21769/BioProtoc.3429
- 64. Council NR. *Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals*. Washington, D.C. (2011).
- 65. Bancroft T, Dillon MB, da Silva AR, Paul S, Peters B, Crotty S, Lindestam-Arlehamn CS, Sette A. 1 versus Th2 T cell polarization by whole-cell and acellular childhood pertussis vaccines persists upon re-immunization in adolescence and adulthood. *Cell Immunol* (2016) 304–305:
- Dirix V, Verscheure V, Goetghebuer T, Hainaut M, Debrie AS, Locht C, Mascart F.
 Cytokine and antibody profiles in 1-year-old children vaccinated with either acellular or

whole-cell pertussis vaccine during infancy. Vaccine (2009) 27:6042-6047.

- 67. Vermeulen M, Dirix V, Verscheure V, Damis E, Vermeylen D, Locht C, Mascart F. Persistence at one year of age of antigen-induced cellular immune responses in preterm infants vaccinated against whooping cough: comparison of three different vaccines and effect of a booster dose. *Vaccine* (2013) 31:1981–1986.
- Nguyen AW, DiVenere AM, Papin JF, Connelly S, Kaleko M, Maynard JA.
 Neutralization of pertussis toxin by a single antibody prevents clinical pertussis in neonatal baboons. *Sci Adv* (2020) 6:1–11. doi: 10.1126/sciadv.aay9258
- 69. Di Tommaso A, Bartalini M, Peppoloni S, Podda A, Rappuoli R, De Magistris MT.
 Acellular pertussis vaccines containing genetically detoxified pertussis toxin induce long-lasting humoral and cellular responses in adults. *Vaccine* (1997) 15:1218–1224. doi: 10.1016/S0264-410X(97)00023-6
- Scheller E V., Cotter PA. *Bordetella* filamentous hemagglutinin and fimbriae: critical adhesins with unrealized vaccine potential. *Pathog Dis* (2015) 73:ftv079. doi: 10.1093/femspd/ftv079
- 71. Van Den Berg BM, Beekhuizen H, Mooi FR, Van Furth R. Role of antibodies against Bordetella pertussis virulence factors in adherence of Bordetella pertussis and Bordetella parapertussis to human bronchial epithelial cells. *Infect Immun* (1999) 67:1050–1055. doi: 10.1128/iai.67.3.1050-1055.1999
- Didierlaurent AM, Laupèze B, Di Pasquale A, Hergli N, Collignon C, Garçon N.
 Adjuvant system AS01: helping to overcome the challenges of modern vaccines. *Expert Rev Vaccines* (2017) 16:55–63. doi: 10.1080/14760584.2016.1213632
- 73. Dunne A, Mielke LA, Allen AC, Sutton CE, Higgs R, Cunningham CC, Higgins SC,

Mills KHG. A novel TLR2 agonist from Bordetella pertussis is a potent adjuvant that promotes protective immunity with an acellular pertussis vaccine. *Mucosal Immunol* (2015) 8:607–617. doi: 10.1038/mi.2014.93

- 74. Morse SI, Morse JH. ISOLATION AND PROPERTIES OF THE LEUKOCYTOSIS-AND LYMPHOCYTOSIS-PROMOTING FACTOR OF BORDETELLA PERTUSSIS. *J Exp Med* (1976) 143:1482–1502.
- 75. Adamson PB, Hull SS, Vanoli E, De Ferrari GM, Wisler P, Foreman RD, Watanabe AM, Schwartz PJ. Pertussis toxin-induced ADP ribosylation of inhibitor G proteins alters vagal control of heart rate in vivo. *Am J Physiol - Hear Circ Physiol* (1993) 265:734–740. doi: 10.1152/ajpheart.1993.265.2.h734
- 76. Dudek SM, Camp SM, Chiang ET, Singleton PA, Usatyuk P V., Zhao Y, Natarajan V, Garcia JGN. Pulmonary endothelial cell barrier enhancement by FTY720 does not require the S1P1 receptor. *Cell Signal* (2007) 19:1754–1764. doi: 10.1016/j.cellsig.2007.03.011
- Scanlon K, Skerry C, Carbonetti N. Role of Major Toxin Virulence Factors in Pertussis Infection and Disease Pathogenesis. *Adv Exp Med Biol* (2019) 1183:35–51. doi: 10.1007/5584 2019 403
- 78. Storsaeter J, Hallander HO, Gustafsson L, Olin P. Low levels of antipertussis antibodies plus lack of history of pertussis correlate with susceptibility after household exposure to Bordetella pertussis. *Vaccine* (2003) doi: 10.1016/S0264-410X(03)00407-9
- Nguyen AW, Wagner EK, Laber JR, Goodfield LL, Smallridge WE, Harvill ET, Papin JF, Wolf RF, Padlan EA, Bristol A, et al. A cocktail of humanized anti-pertussis toxin antibodies limits disease in murine and baboon models of whooping cough. *Sci Transl Med* (2015) 7:1–21. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.aad0966.A

- McGirr A, Fisman DN. Duration of pertussis immunity after DTaP immunization: A meta-analysis. *Pediatrics* (2015) 135:331–343. doi: 10.1542/peds.2014-1729
- 81. Warfel JM, Zimmerman LI, Merkel TJ. Acellular pertussis vaccines protect against disease but fail to prevent infection and transmission in a nonhuman primate model. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2014) 111:787–792. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1314688110
- 82. Carbonetti NH. Pertussis toxin and adenylate cyclase toxin: key virulence factors of Bordetella pertussis and cell biology tools. *Future Microbiol* (2010) 5:455–469. doi: 10.2217/fmb.09.133.Pertussis
- 83. Ross PJ, Sutton CE, Higgins S, Allen AC, Walsh K, Misiak A, Lavelle EC, McLoughlin RM, Mills KH. Relative contribution of Th1 and Th17 cells in adaptive immunity to Bordetella pertussis: towards the rational design of an improved acellular pertussis vaccine. *PLoS Pathog* (2013) 9:e1003264. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1003264
- Asanuma H, Hodson Thompson A, Iwasaki T, Sato Y, Inaba Y, Aizawa C, Kurata T, Tamura S ichi. Isolation and characterization of mouse nasal-associated lymphoid tissue. J Immunol Methods (1997) 202:123–131. doi: 10.1016/S0022-1759(96)00243-8
- Mukherjee S, Karmakar S, Babu SPS. TLR2 and TLR4 mediated host immune responses in major infectious diseases: A review. *Brazilian J Infect Dis* (2016) 20:193–204. doi: 10.1016/j.bjid.2015.10.011
- Gong S, Ruprecht RM. Immunoglobulin M: An Ancient Antiviral Weapon Rediscovered. *Front Immunol* (2020) 11:1–9. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.01943
- Michaud E, Mastrandrea C, Rochereau N, Paul S. Human Secretory IgM: An Elusive Player in Mucosal Immunity. *Trends Immunol* (2020) 41:141–156. doi: 10.1016/j.it.2019.12.005

- Szabo PA, Miron M, Faber DL. Location, location, location: Tissue resident memory T cells in mice and humans. *Sci Immunol* (2019) 4: doi: 10.1126/sciimmunol.aas9673.Location
- Nguyen QP, Deng TZ, Witherden DA, Goldrath AW. Origins of CD4+ circulating and tissue-resident memory T-cells. *Immunology* (2019) 157:3–12. doi: 10.1111/imm.13059
- 90. Johnson RM, Yu H, Strank NR, Karunakaran K, Zhu Y, Brunham RC. B Cell Presentation of Chlamydia Antigen Selects Out Protective CD413 T Cells: Implications for Genital Tract Tissue-Resident Memory Lymphocyte Clusters. *Infect Immun* (2018) 86:1–18.
- 91. Collins N, Jiang X, Zaid A, Macleod BL, Li J, Park CO, Haque A, Bedoui S, Heath WR, Mueller SN, et al. Skin CD4+memory T cells exhibit combined cluster-mediated retention and equilibration with the circulation. *Nat Commun* (2016) 7: doi: 10.1038/ncomms11514
- 92. Belcher T, Kammoun H, Coutte L, Debrie AS, Mielcarek N, Sirard JC, Cauchi S, Locht C. Live attenuated Bordetella pertussis vaccine candidate BPZE1 transiently protects against lethal pneumococcal disease in mice. *Vaccine* (2022) 40:1555–1562.
- Chen Z, He Q. Immune persistence after pertussis vaccination. *Hum Vaccin Immunother* (2017) 13:744–756.
- 94. Boehm DT, Hall JM, Wong TY, Divenere AM, Sen-Kilic E, Bevere JR, Bradford SD, Blackwood CB, Elkins CM, Deroos KA, et al. Evaluation of adenylate cyclase toxoid antigen in acellular pertussis vaccines by using a bordetella pertussis challenge model in mice. *Infect Immun* (2018) 86: doi: 10.1128/IAI.00857-17

Chapter 4

Utilizing two vaccine administration routes to provide increased protection against *B*. *pertussis* challenge in a murine model

Utilizing two vaccine administration routes to provide increased protection against *B. pertussis* challenge in a murine model

Megan A. DeJong^{a,b}, M. Allison Wolf^{a,b}, Graham J. Bitzer^{a,b}, Jesse M. Hall^{a,b}, Ting Y. Wong^{a,b}, Nicholas A. Fitzgerald^{a,b}, Jonathan E. Petty^{a,b}, Mariette Barbier^{a,b}, Justin R. Bevere^{a,b}, Robert K. Ernst^c, F. Heath Damron^{a,b}

 ^a Department of Microbiology, Immunology, and Cell Biology, West Virginia University, Morgantown, West Virginia, USA
 ^b Vaccine Development Center at West Virginia University Health Sciences Center, Morgantown, West Virginia, USA

[°] Department of Microbial Pathogenesis, University of Maryland School of Dentistry, Baltimore, Maryland, USA

4.1 Abstract

Cases of pertussis (whooping cough) have begun to increase since the introduction of the acellular (aP) formulation. Current aP vaccines do not provide a long duration of protection nor are they able to completely clear the causative agent, Bordetella pertussis, from the respiratory tract. Given that B. pertussis is a mucosal pathogen, the implementation of an intranasally (IN) administered booster vaccine could prove beneficial, as it would induce mucosal immune responses at the sight of infection. Currently, all pertussis vaccines are administered intramuscularly (IM); therefore, it is important to understand how the two vaccine routes would interact. We hypothesized that a systemic-mucosal (IM/IN) "push-pull" strategy would improve immune responses against B. *pertussis*, as the IM prime would induce strong systemic responses, while the IN booster would bring these responses to the nares. In this study, we determined the efficacy of combining two different vaccine routes - IM prime followed by an IN boost - and evaluated numerous endpoints to evaluate protection. Additionally, we also incorporated two novel adjuvants (BECC438b and IRI-1501) into the push-pull strategy in order to determine if they improved immune responses. We observed that the IM/IN strategy improved upon the reduction of bacterial burden in the lower respiratory tract when compared to IM vaccination alone. Further, the utilization of two different vaccination routes improved the induction of both systemic and mucosal antibodies specific to pertussis antigens. Overall, the results of this study illuminate the benefit that just one IN booster vaccine can have in regard to bacterial clearance and humoral responses.

4.2 Introduction

Bordetella pertussis is the causative agent of whooping cough, a respiratory illness that can result in hospitalization and death, most notably in infants (1–3). The first type of vaccine used to combat *B. pertussis* infections was a whole cell (DTP, wP) vaccine, which contained a killed form of the whole bacterium (4,5). As a result of DTP implementation in the 1940s, cases of pertussis dropped by around 99%; however, side effects such as febrile seizures and hypotonic-hyporesponsive episodes caused vaccine hesitancy (6,7). The deleterious side effects were attributed to the lipooligosaccharide (LOS) that was still bound to the outer membrane of the killed bacterium in the vaccine (8,9). Because of this, when an acellular (aP, DTaP, TdaP) formulation – which contained select antigens rather than the whole bacterium – became available, the United States phased out wP immunizations and adopted a vaccine schedule that utilized only aP formulations (10–12). While the occurrence of severe side effects decreased as a result of the switch, surveillance studies have revealed that the number of pertussis cases have begun to increase, which prompted many to believe that the aP vaccines have a shorter duration of protection than anticipated (6,13–15).

There has been an ongoing effort to address the issue of the aP formulations' waning duration of protection. One proposed solution has been the utilization of alternative adjuvants, as alum, the current adjuvant in aP formulations, is known to induce a Th2-polarized immune response (16,17). While humoral immunity is important in protection against pertussis infections, studies have shown that it is the cell-mediated immunity (Th1-polarized immunity) that is important in the clearance of *B. pertussis* as well as the longer duration of protection (18,19). With that, numerous pre-clinical studies have evaluated a number of different adjuvants, including CpG ODNs, TLR4

agonists, TLR2 agonists, and β -glucans, in order to see how they improve upon existing vaccineinduced immune responses (20–24). Indeed, some of these adjuvants have demonstrated the ability to increase serological responses against *B. pertussis* antigens and decrease bacterial burden; however, when these novel formulations were administered intranasally, the induction of mucosal immune responses became apparent (21,22).

Currently, all pertussis vaccines are administered intramuscularly (IM), which is known to induce strong systemic immune responses (25). Yet, B. pertussis is a respiratory pathogen and its pathogenesis depends upon its initial adhesion to the ciliated respiratory epithelium (26–28). As such, it stands to reason that the implementation of a vaccine that is able to activate the mucosal immune responses within the respiratory tract would be of great benefit in regard to pertussis prevention. To do this, an intranasal (IN) vaccine could be utilized, as both the nasal cavity and lung tissue contain mucosa-associated lymphoid tissues (MALTs) (29–31). When antigens are presented to the nasal mucosa, specialized epithelial cells, known as microfold (M) cells, take up the antigens and present them to T cells and B cells (30). The result is the induction of both mucosal immune responses, such as antigen-specific secretory IgA (sIgA) and the activation of effector T cells as well as systemic immune responses, such as serum IgG production (30). In the case of a pertussis infection, the generation of sIgA would prevent the adhesion factors, such as filamentous hemagglutinin (FHA), pertactin (PRN), and fimbriae from being able to attach to the ciliated respiratory epithelium (32). The utilization of IN pertussis vaccines has proved to be beneficial in generating efficacious immune responses in both pre-clinical models and humans (21,22,33,34). As such, administering aP vaccines IN may address some issues of waning immunity via the induction of localized immune responses.

As previously mentioned, all currently approved aP formulations are administered IM. With that, if an IN vaccine were to be implemented into the current vaccine schedule, that vaccine would be building off of previously established immunity. Therefore, the utilization of an IN vaccine would create a systemic-mucosal "push-pull" strategy: the IM prime pushes out systemic immunoglobulin and T/B cell responses, and the IN boost pulls these induces responses to the site of vaccination (Figure 1). Push-pull strategies have proved beneficial in the study of SARS-CoV-2, as a study by Li *et al.* demonstrated that mice primed IM then boosted IN had higher levels of IgG and IgA antibodies as well as higher T cell responses when compared to mice only vaccinated IM with the same formulation (35). Additionally, in minipigs challenged with *C. trachomatis*, those vaccinated with the IM-IN push-pull strategy induced a strong mucosal IgA response, which corresponded to increased bacterial clearance, when compared to minipigs only vaccinated IM (36). With this in mind, we hypothesized that mice primed IM and boosted IN would have increased mucosal immune responses, increased bacterial clearance, and increased serological responses after *B. pertussis* challenge when compared to mice only vaccinated IM.

In this study, we aimed to determine the effect of combining two different vaccine aP vaccine routes in protecting against a *B. pertussis* infection. To do this, female CD-1 mice were primed IM with either DTaP alone or DTaP combined with a novel adjuvant (BECC438b or IRI-1501). BECC438b is a TLR4 agonist, while IRI-1501 is a β -glucan that can induce a Th1/Th17 immune response (21,37). The mice were then boosted with the same formulation IN, and the resulting immune responses were determined after *B. pertussis* challenge. We determined that the combination of two different vaccination routes improved upon bacterial clearance in the lower

respiratory tract. Further, we observed an increase in both systemic and mucosal antibody production as a result of the push-pull strategy, particularly when the IRI-1501 adjuvant was used. Finally, the push-pull strategy combined with the BECC438b adjuvant increased the production of a biomarker, CXCL-13, involved in germinal center formation. This study builds upon previous work that demonstrated the efficacy of an IN pertussis vaccine and how the introduction of an IN booster would fit into the current vaccine schedule.



Figure 1. The immune response resulting from either intramuscular or intranasal immunization. Intramuscular vaccination deposits vaccine contents into the muscle, which are then taken up by resident antigen presenting cells. These APCs then migrate to the draining lymph nodes where they present antigen to naïve T cells. The T cells then present antigen to B cell receptors, which results in the formation of both memory B cells and antigen specific plasma cells. The plasma cells produce antibody (IgG, IgM), which goes into the general circulation. Plasma cells migrate to the bone marrow and, upon cytokine stimulation, become long-lived plasma cells. Intranasal vaccination deposits vaccine contents into the nares, which contains mucosal associated lymphoid tissues (MALT). The MALT contains M cells which take up vaccine antigen and present it to APCs within the local immune follicle. Within the follicle, APCs present antigen to T cells, which go on to activate B cells. The B cells can become either memory B cells or plasma cells. The plasma cells produce IgA which will be transferred to the surface of the respiratory epithelium to provide localized protection. Antigen specific T and B cells will travel to draining lymph nodes, allowing for antibody responses to enter the systemic circulation. T cells, upon stimulation with cytokines, undergo a change in surface molecules and become T resident memory cells (TRMs). TRMs will remain localized at the site of antigen deposit (in this case, the upper and lower respiratory tracts). The result is both local and systemic immunity.

4.3 Results

Combining two vaccination routes improves bacterial clearance within the lower

respiratory tract

One issue surrounding current aP formulations is their inability to provide sterilizing immunity within the nasal cavity (38,39). As a result, bacteria remains within the nares after one is infected with B. pertussis, allowing for transmission of the pathogen (40). With this in mind, we aimed to evaluate the ability of the IM prime/IN boost vaccination strategy to reduce bacterial burden within the respiratory tract. Female CD-1 mice were primed IM then boosted IN 21 days later with the formulations detailed in Supplementary Figure 1. Then, mice were challenged with *B. pertussis*, and three days after challenge, the mice were processed. Within the nasal lavage, the bacterial burden for all vaccine groups was significantly reduced when compared to the MVC mice (Fig. 2A). There is 0.44-fold increase in the number of viable bacteria within the IM DTaP/IN DTaP vaccinated mice when compared to the IM DTaP/IM DTaP group; however, when the BECC438b and IRI-1501 adjuvants were added to the push-pull formulations, the number of bacteria within the nasal lavage was reduced when compared to IM DTaP/IM DTaP mice by 0.3- and 0.65-fold, respectively (Fig. 2A). Given that our model of *B. pertussis* infection induces pneumonia, we aimed to enumerate the bacterial burden within the lungs and trachea in order to assess the ability of this novel vaccination strategy to protect in the lower respiratory tract. As was seen in the nasal lavage, all vaccinated mice had a significant reduction in bacterial burden when compared to MVC mice (Fig.2B). While the IM DTaP/IM DTaP vaccination strategy resulted in an 80-fold reduction in bacterial burden when compared to MVC mice, all IM/IN vaccinated mice had a 100-fold reduction in bacterial burden (Fig. 2B). Further, when compared to IM DTaP/IM DTaP vaccinated mice, the IM/IN DTaP (95-fold reduction), IM/IN DTaP + BECC438b (100-fold reduction), and IM/IN DTaP + IRI-1501 (100-fold reduction) groups all had increased bacterial clearance (Fig. 2B).



Figure 2. Enumeration of bacterial burden within both the upper and lower respiratory tract at 3 days post *B. pertussis* challenge. CFUs were quantified within the nasal lavage (A) and lung/trachea (B). Data presented as geometric means \pm SD, n = 10 per treatment group. Exceptions to this are the IM/IN DTaP + IRI-1501 vaccinated mice (n =5). A one-way ANOVA was performed to determine statistically significant differences MVC mice and all other treatment groups. #p < 0.05, #p < 0.01, ##p < 0.001. A one-way ANOVA was also performed to determine statistically significant differences between IM/IM DTaP vaccinated mice and all other treatment groups. *p < 0.01. CFUs = colony forming units, MVC = mock vaccinated, challenged. IM = intramuscular. IN = intranasal.

Utilization of a β-glucan adjuvant improves serological responses generated by the push-pull

vaccination strategy

We next evaluated the ability of the push-pull vaccination strategy to induce serological responses

to antigens included in the current aP formulation. While cell-mediated immunity is important in

the clearance of B. pertussis, humoral immune responses are also necessary for tagging the pathogen for phagocytosis as well as preventing adherence to the respiratory epithelium (27,41,42). IgG antibody levels were determined in the sera for both pertussis toxin (PT) (a crucial virulence factor for *B. pertussis*) as well as the whole *B. pertussis* bacterium (captures antigens located on the surface of the pathogen). When compared to MVC mice, only the IM/IN IRI-1501 vaccinated mice had a statistically significant increase (4197-fold) in serum anti-Bp IgG antibody levels (Fig. 3A). While not a significant increase when compared to MVC mice, the IM/IM DTaP group, the IM/IN DTaP group, and the IM/IN DTaP +BECC438b group did have increases in anti-Bp IgG with a 972-, 1074- and 966-fold increase in titers, respectively (Fig. 3A). Further, when compared to IM/IM DTaP-vaccinated mice, excluding the mice vaccinated with IRI-1501, the other push-pull groups had very similar average levels of anti-Bp IgG in the sera (Fig. 3A). When observing levels of anti-PT IgG in the sera, the groups of mice that were vaccinated either with IM/IM DTaP (543-fold) or IM/IN DTaP + IRI-1501 (1689-fold) had a statistically significant increase when compared to the MVC group (Fig. 3B). Again, it was the IM/IN DTaP + IRI-1501 vaccinated mice that had a statistically significant increase in anti-PT IgG levels when compared to mice vaccinated with IM/IM DTaP (Fig. 3B). Overall, serological responses were similar between mice vaccinated only IM or mice that were vaccinated with the push-pull strategy; however, the utilization of the push-pull strategy, in combination with the IRI-1501 adjuvant, allowed for a more robust serological response to *B. pertussis* antigens.



Figure 3. Quantification of serum IgG antibody titers at 3 days post *B. pertussis* challenge. Antibody titers were determined for IgG specific to the whole *B. pertussis* bacterium (A) and PT (B). Data presented as geometric means \pm SD, n = 10 per treatment group. Exceptions to this are the IM/IN DTaP + IRI-1501 vaccinated mice (n =5). A one-way ANOVA was performed to determine statistically significant differences MVC mice and all other treatment groups. ###p < 0.001. A one-way ANOVA was also performed to determine statistically significant differences and all other treatment groups. ###p < 0.001. A one-way ANOVA was also performed to determine statistically significant differences between IM/IM DTaP vaccinated mice and all other treatment groups. ****p < 0.0001. *Bp* = *Bordetella pertussis*. PT = pertussis toxin. NVNC = not vaccinated, not challenged. MVC = mock vaccinated, challenged. IM = intramuscular. IN = intranasal.

Mucosal immune responses can be induced by only one intranasal vaccination but not

intramuscular immunization alone

A major benefit of intranasal vaccination is its ability to induce mucosal immune responses, which includes the generation of sIgA (29,43). The IgA can bind to the *B. pertussis* bacterium, preventing its adhesion and neutralizing released toxins (43). IgA levels were measured in both the nasal lavage and lung/trachea in order to determine the capacity of the push-pull strategy to induce

mucosal immune responses. Similar to what was seen with IgG antibody responses, it was only the IM/IN DTaP + IRI-1501 vaccinated mice that had a significant increase (41-fold) in anti-*Bp* IgA antibody levels in the nasal lavage when compared to MVC mice and IM/IM DTaP vaccinated mice (Fig. 4A). While not statistically significant, the IM/IN DTaP and IM/IN DTaP + BECC438b groups did have an increase in nasal lavage IgA antibodies when compared to either MVC mice or IM/IM DTaP vaccinated mice with 3.6- and 4.7-fold increases, respectively (Fig. 4A). When IgA titers were quantified in the pulmonary supernatant, the IM/IN DTaP + BECC438b push-pull group had a statistically significant increase when compared to both MVC mice and IM/IM DTaP mice (Fig. 4B). The other push-pull strategy formulations afforded negligible, if any, increases in anti-*Bp* IgA titers within the pulmonary supernatant (Fig. 4B). Unsurprisingly, the mice vaccinated only IM had no quantifiable IgA antibodies, but some push-pull strategies were able to induce robust mucosal responses. Thus, it seems that just one IN vaccine could be sufficient in inducing localized protection within the respiratory tract.



Figure 4. Quantification of mucosal IgA antibody titers in the upper and lower respiratory tract of mice 3 days post *B. pertussis* challenge. Antibody titers were determined for IgA specific to the whole *B. pertussis* bacterium in the nasal lavage (A) and pulmonary supernatant (B). Data presented as geometric means \pm SD, n = 10 per treatment group. Exceptions to this are the IM/IN DTaP + IRI-1501 vaccinated mice (n =5). A one-way ANOVA was performed to determine statistically significant differences MVC mice and all other treatment groups. #*p* < 0.05, ####*p* < 0.0001. A one-way ANOVA was also performed to determine statistically significant differences between IM/IM DTaP vaccinated mice and all other treatment groups. **p* < 0.05, *****p* < 0.0001. *Bp* = *Bordetella pertussis*. NVNC = not vaccinated, not challenged. MVC = mock vaccinated, challenged. IM = intramuscular. IN = intranasal.

Mucosal vaccination reduces blood immune cell counts to levels lower or on par with

intramuscular vaccination only

Once *B. pertussis* enters into the respiratory tract, it releases a number of virulence factors, including PT. Upon the release of PT, the recruitment of neutrophils to the airways is prevented as is extravasation of lymphocytes across the endothelium, which causes lymphocytosis (44–46).

Extreme lymphocytosis is considered to be an underlying mechanism behind cases of fatal pertussis (1,47). As such, we wanted to evaluate the extent to which the push-pull vaccination strategy could prevent the accumulation of lymphocytes in the blood. When compared to MVC mice, both IM/IM DTaP vaccinated mice as well as mice vaccinated with IM/IN DTaP + IRI-1501 had a statistically significant reduction in the number of neutrophils in the blood (Fig. 5A). None of the push-pull groups had a significant reduction in blood neutrophils when compared to IM/IM DTaP vaccinated mice, but it is important to note that they did not result in a significant increase in this cell population either (Fig. 5A). When quantifying white blood cells (WBCs) in the blood, no vaccination group was statistically different from MVC mice (Fig. 5B). However, when comparing to IM/IM DTaP vaccinated mice, one push-pull group - IM/IN DTaP + BECC438b had a statistically significant increase in WBCs in the blood (Fig. 5B). This is expected, as BECC438b is a TLR4 agonist and, therefore, causes some extent of inflammation. Analysis of blood lymphocytes revealed that when compared to either the MVC mice or IM/IM DTaP vaccinated mice, only the mice vaccinated with IM/IN DTaP + BECC438b had a significant increase in lymphocytes (Fig. 5C). For blood monocyte levels, no statistical differences were observed between the push-pull strategies and either MVC mice or IM/IM DTaP vaccinated mice (Fig. 5D). To summarize, most of the push-pull strategies resulted in either a reduction in immune cells in the blood when compared to MVC mice or were not significantly different from IM/IM DTaP vaccinated mice. The exception to this is the vaccine that contained the lipid A mimetic, BECC438b, which induced additional inflammation per its effects as an adjuvant (37).



Figure 5. A complete blood cell with differential was performed on whole blood at 3 days post *B. pertussis* challenge. The number of neutrophils (A), white blood cells (B), lymphocytes (C), and monocytes (D) was determined from whole blood samples. Data presented as geometric means \pm SD, n = 10 per treatment group. Exceptions to this are the IM/IN DTaP + IRI-1501 vaccinated mice (n =5). A one-way ANOVA was performed to determine statistically significant differences MVC mice and all other treatment groups. #p < 0.05, ##p < 0.01, ###p < 0.001. A one-way ANOVA was also performed to determine statistically significant differences between IM/IM DTaP vaccinated mice and all other treatment groups. *p < 0.05, **p < 0.01. WBC = white blood cells. NVNC = not vaccinated, not challenged. MVC = mock vaccinated, challenged. IM = intramuscular. IN = intranasal.

Combining the push-pull vaccination strategy with a TLR4 agonist increases the

production of indicators of long-term immunity

As the main reason for the recent resurgence in pertussis cases is the short duration of protection afforded by aP formulations, it is important to assess the longevity of immunity induced by our novel push-pull strategy (14,48). In lieu of a long-term study, we quantified plasma cells in the bone marrow that produced *B. pertussis*-specific IgG via an ELISpot assay, as these are likely long-lived plasma cells. Further, we also enumerated the amount of the chemokine, CXCL-13, in the lung, as this molecule is involved in the germinal center reaction, which is important in the production of highly specific, long-lived antibodies. To start, all vaccine groups, except for the IM/IN DTaP mice, had a significant increase in spots when compared to MVC mice (Fig. 6A). The largest increase in spots was seen in the IM/IM DTaP vaccinated mice; however, the IM/IN DTaP + BEC438b and IM/IN DTaP + IRI-1501 groups were not statistically different from the mice vaccinated only via IM (Fig. 6A). When CXCL-13 was quantified in the pulmonary supernatant, it was only the IM/IN DTaP + BECC438b push-pull group that had a statistically significant increase in the chemokine when compared to MVC and IM/IM DTaP mice (Fig. 6B). In terms of averages, all of the other groups were similar in terms of the amount of CXCL-13 in the lower respiratory tract and no statistical differences were observed (Fig. 6B).


Figure 6. Parameters associated with longevity of protection were quantified at 3 days post *B. pertussis* challenge. The number of *B. pertussis* specific antibody secreting cells were determined in the bone marrow (A) and the amount of CXCL-13 within the lung and trachea (B) was enumerated. Data presented as geometric means \pm SD, n = 10 per treatment group. Exceptions to this are the IM/IN DTaP + IRI-1501 vaccinated mice (n=5). A one-way ANOVA was performed to determine statistically significant differences MVC mice and all other treatment groups. ###p < 0.001, ####p < 0.0001. A one-way ANOVA was also performed to determine statistically significant differences between IM/IM DTaP vaccinated mice and all other treatment groups. *p < 0.05, ****p < 0.0001. NVNC = not vaccinated, not challenged. MVC = mock vaccinated, challenged. IM = intramuscular. IN = intranasal.

4.4 Discussion

There has been a resurgence of pertussis cases in the last several years, which has been attributed to the waning immunity associated with current aP formulations (6,41,49). Many studies have been devoted to improving the vaccine formulations, such that cell-mediated immune responses, rather than humoral responses, are induced, as these are the responses associated with clearance and long-term protection (19,41,50). Given that *B. pertussis* is a respiratory pathogen that adheres to the

respiratory epithelium in order to begin its process of infection, it is reasonable to suggest that an intranasally administered vaccine could prove beneficial. In this study, we evaluated the implementation of an IN aP vaccine as a booster formulation. As all currently approved pertussis vaccines are administered IM, if an IN formulation were to be introduced into the current vaccination schedule, it is essential to understand how these two routes would interact. That is, we evaluated a systemic-mucosal (IM/IN) push-pull vaccination strategy. Additionally, we utilized adjuvants that our lab has shown to be effective when given IN to determine if they could improve responses (21).

B. pertussis is a strictly mucosal pathogen, as such, the induction of mucosal immune responses is an important aspect in protection (43). Many within the pertussis field have highlighted the importance of cell-mediated immunity in recovery and clearance of the pathogen but few have mentioned the role that humoral responses, particularly mucosal antibodies, play in immunity. In humans naturally infected with *B. pertussis*, anti-*Bp* IgA was detected within nasal secretions approximately 2 weeks after infection and systemic immunization did not give the induction of IgA responses (51). In addition to preventing the pathogen from binding to the ciliated respiratory epithelium, there is evidence that IgA can induce $FC\alpha RI$ -mediated binding, phagocytosis, and killing by human myeloid cells (52,53). Our study demonstrated that just one IN vaccine was able to induce IgA antibody responses, whereas, IM vaccination only induced none (Fig. 3). Interestingly, more IgA was generated in the upper respiratory tract (nasal lavage) when compared to the lower respiratory tract (pulmonary supernatant), which falls into line with the knowledge that *B. pertussis* mostly remains in the upper respiratory tract unless the infection is severe (43). Regardless, certain push-pull strategies were able to generate IgA specific to *B. pertussis* throughout the respiratory tract. The ability of IRI-1501 to induce high nasal lavage IgA titers can be explained by the inherent ability of β -glucans to induce Th17 polarized responses, as IL-17 has been shown to be important in the production of sIgA in mice (43).

Intramuscular vaccination is known to induce systemic protection, which is characterized by the production of both IgM and IgG antibodies within the sera. In regard to pertussis infections, while there is no confirmed correlate of protection, it has been established that anti-PT IgG levels greater than 5 IU/mL are considered to be protective (54,55). Our study established that the push-pull vaccination strategy was able to induce anti-PT IgG antibodies to levels that were similar to strictly IM vaccination (Fig. 2). Further, the use of the IRI-1501 adjuvant dramatically increased the level of anti-PT IgG antibodies above what was seen in all other experimental groups. Previous studies by our lab illustrated the ability of IRI-1501 to induce high levels of systemic antibody titers against both the whole pertussis bacterium as well as pertussis antigens when administered IN (21). These data supports the ability of mucosal vaccines to induce systemic immune responses; therefore, the substitution of an IM booster for an IN administered vaccine would impede the induction of essential humoral responses.

As previously mentioned, cell-mediated immunity has been shown to be essential for the clearance of *B. pertussis* from the respiratory tract (41,50). However, our bacterial burden data demonstrates that IN vaccination is able to reduce bacterial burden to almost negligible levels in both the upper and lower respiratory tracts (Fig. 1). In fact, within the lung and trachea – with the exception of the IM/IN DTaP + IRI-1501 mice – each push-pull group had mice that were at the limit of detection for bacterial burden. That is, they had achieved sterilizing immunity within the lower

respiratory tract. This was not the case for mice that only received IM vaccinations. These results are important, as none of the current aP vaccine formulations induce sterilizing immunity; thus, these results highlight the role of the IN booster.

Finally, we evaluated potential indicators of long-term immunity provided by our experimental vaccination strategies. First, we performed ELISpots on the bone marrow of vaccinated mice to quantify the number of B cells that produced IgG specific to *B. pertussis*. In adults, high levels of antigen-specific memory B cells are correlated to protection against pertussis infections, as these cell populations lead to a rapid production of pathogen-specific IgG and IgA (55). Overall, we found that all of the vaccine groups (except for the IM/IN DTaP mice) had similar spot counts, indicating similar levels of antibody secreting cells (Fig. 5). In fact the IM/IN DTaP mice had a significant reduction in spots when compared to the IM DTaP vaccinated counterparts, which could indicate that the IN vaccine, alone, is not enough to stimulate the formation of antigenspecific B memory cells. Rather, the aP formulation needs to be adjuvanted, such that more robust humoral responses can occur. When we measured the amount of CXCL-13 in the lungs, we observed that the IM/IN DTaP + BECC438b mice had a significant increase in chemokine levels when compared to either MVC mice or IM/IM DTaP mice (Fig. 5). CXCL-13 is a biomarker for the germinal center reaction, which is a process in which B cells undergo somatic hypermutation of their B cell receptor (56). Somatic hypermutation is essential for the production of antibodies that are highly specific for a particular pathogen as well as the production of long-lived plasma cells (57). It is surprising to see that the number of spots does not seem to correlate to the levels of CXCL-13 in the lung/trachea, as these processes are intertwined. Nevertheless, it is promising to see that the IM/IN DTaP + BECC438b vaccination strategy produced large levels of CXCL-13.

This result is most likely due to the immunogenic nature of BECC438b, as it is a TLR4 agonist, and the activation of TLR pathways in follicular dendritic cells promotes the survival of germinal center B cells (58).

The results of this study show promise, but there are some limitations that need to be addressed. To begin, the selected endpoints were limited, as studies initially began with utilizing the IRI-1501 adjuvant, but data prompted the switch to the BECC438b adjuvant. The switch occurred before more data could be collected with IRI-1501, such as antibodies specific to additional *B. pertussis* antigens, T cell analyses, histological analysis, cytokine quantification, and RNAseq analysis. Further, these changes resulted in each vaccine group having an N of 10, while the vaccine containing IRI-1501 had an N = 5, which could have skewed the statistical analyses. Additionally, the only vaccine control group was the IM/IM DTaP vaccinated mice, which served as a comparison point for all experimental vaccines. In order to properly understand how the push-pull strategy improves immunity, studies should have been performed in which vaccines containing the novel adjuvants should have been administered IM only. This would have given us the ability to compare the push-pull strategy for each formulation to its respective IM only counterpart. Because of this, the extent to which we can attribute the efficacy of the vaccines to the IN booster, itself, is limited. Also, many studies that evaluate novel pertussis formulations compare to immunity afforded by wP vaccines, as these provide more robust immune responses when compared to aP vaccines. In order to understand how this push-pull strategy potentially improve responses against *B. pertussis*, these studies should have included a group in which mice were vaccinated with wP. Finally, we only studied parameters that can be attributed to long-term protection, such as antibody secreting cells and CXCL-13. While these data are valuable, the only way to determine the duration

of protection afforded by these vaccination strategies is to perform long-term studies such that we can see if protection is maintained over time.

To conclude, this study demonstrates the importance of IN vaccination and its ability to induce protective immune responses against *B. pertussis*. We observed that systemic immune responses can still occur when an IM booster is replaced with once administered IN. Further, only IN delivered vaccines were capable of eliciting both mucosal immune responses and sterilizing immunity in the respiratory tract. There is still much work to be done before clinical studies that implement an IN booster can occur, but we believe that this preliminary work illustrates that an IN vaccine could enhance the existing immune responses provided by the formulations currently given IM.



Supplemental Figure 1. A depiction of the experimental timeline and vaccination groups. Mice are primed (d0) and boosted 21 days later (d21). At 35 days post-primary vaccination (d35) mice were intranasally challenged with *B. pertussis*. Three days after challenge (d3 p.c.) mice were processed and assays were performed with the collected materials.

4.5 Materials and Methods

Vaccine and adjuvant composition. The Infanrix formulation of DTaP was used and diluted to 1/40th the human dose (12.5µl vaccine diluted to 50µl total volume administered in 0.9% saline) and prepared no longer than 1 h before administration. BECC438b was reconstituted using endotoxin free water. After reconstitution, BECC438b (50 µg per dose) was combined with DTaP, and the mixture was turned end-over-end for 2 hours. IRI-1501 (Immuno Research, Inc.) was prepared with the base vaccine using 100mg per administration. Vaccine antigens (1.25mg of genetically detoxified pertussis toxin [gPT] [catalog number 184; List Biologicals], 1.25mg of filamentous hemagglutinin [FHA] [Enzo Life Sciences], and 0.8mg of pertactin [PRN] [catalog number 187; List Biologicals]) were diluted with endotoxin-free Dulbecco's phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) (Millipore Sigma) to make the base vaccine (aP).

Vaccine administration. CD-1 (outbred; strain code 022) mice aged four to five weeks were obtained from Charles River Laboratories. Mice were administered 50 μ L of vaccine or vehicle control intramuscularly (IM) in the right thigh. For intranasal vaccines, mice were anesthetized with ketamine/xylazine (77 mg/kg of body weight of ketamine and 7.7 mg/kg of xylazine) and 25 μ L of the vaccine was administered into each nostril. Mice were boosted with the same vaccine formulations 21 days after priming. All murine infection experiments were performed according to protocols approved by the West Virginia University Animal Care and Use Committee (protocol numbers:1602000797 and 1602000797 R1).

B. pertussis strains and growth conditions. *B. pertussis* strain UT25Sm1 was used for murine challenge. The *B. pertussis* strain has been fully genome sequenced (UT25Sm1 NCBI Reference Sequence: NZ CP015771.1. UT25 was originally isolated in Texas in 1977 (59). UT25Sm1 was

cultured on Bordet Gengou agar (Difco) plus 15% defibrinated sheep's blood (Hemostat Laboratories) with streptomycin 100 μ g/mL. *B. pertussis* was incubated at 36°C for 48 h, then transferred to modified Stainer-Scholte liquid medium. SSM liquid cultures were incubated for 24 h at 36°C, with shaking at 180 rpm until reaching an OD₆₀₀ of ~0.6, at which time cultures were diluted for the challenge dose. For challenge with a liquid inoculum *B. pertussis*, the mice were anesthetized with 77 mg/kg of body weight of ketamine and 7.7 mg/kg of xylazine inoculated with 20 μ L (10 μ L per nostril) of the challenge dose (2 × 10⁷ CFU).

Vaccine challenge model. At thirty-five days post prime, mice were challenged with IN 2×10^7 CFUs of B. pertussis (10 µL per nostril or nebulized challenge). At day 3 post-challenge, mice were euthanized, and blood was collected by cardiac puncture. A complete blood cell count with differential was performed using a ProCyte Dx hematology analyzer (IDEXX) and serum was separated by centrifugation through a BD Microtainer blood collector and stored at -80°C until analysis. The trachea and lungs were removed and homogenized together. Lungs and trachea were suspended in 2 mL of sterile PBS in gentleMACS C tubes (Miltenyi; Cat. Number: 130-096-334) using a GentleMACS Octo Dissociator with Heaters (Miltenyi) using the m lung 02 setting. The lung/trachea homogenates were used for CFU plating, and the remaining sample was centrifuged at 14,000 x g for 4 mins and supernatants were stored at -80°C until cytokine and antibody analyses were performed. The nasal lavage was collected by flushing 1mL of 1x PBS through the nasal cavity and collecting the wash in an Eppendorf tube. Bacterial burden was determined in the lung/trachea and nasal lavage by colony forming units (CFUs) using serial dilutions. Serial dilutions were done in PBS and then plated on BG containing streptomycin (100 µg/mL) to ensure that only UT25 B. pertussis was cultured.

Serological analysis of B. pertussis specific antibodies. On the day of mouse processing (euthanasia and dissection), a cardiac puncture was performed on each mouse. Approximately 1 mL of blood was removed from each mouse. The samples were placed into serum separator tubes (Cat. Number: 365967; BD) centrifuged for 2 min at 14,000 x g. Serum was collected and stored at -80°C until analyses were performed. Serological responses specific to *B. pertussis* antigens were quantified by ELISA. High-binding microtiter plates were coated with PT (50 ng/well) (PT#180, LIST Biologicals) as described in Boehm et al (22). For serological responses to B. *pertussis*, UT25Sm1 was cultured to an OD₆₀₀ of \sim 0.6 and diluted down to an OD₆₀₀ of 0.245 and microtiter plates were coated with 50 µL of bacteria per well overnight. After coating, the plates were washed with PBS + 0.05% v/v Tween 20 (Cat. Number: P1379-1L, Sigma-Aldrich) (PBS-T) and blocked with 5% non-fat dry (NFD) milk in PBS-T overnight at 4°C. Blocked plates were washed with PBS-T and then serum (1:50) or lung supernatant (1:4) samples were prepared in 5% NFD milk in PBS-T. All samples were serially diluted (1:2). After 2 h incubation at 37°C, plates were washed and incubated with goat anti-mouse-IgG alkaline-phosphatase conjugated antibodies (IgG:1030-04, Southern Biotech) (1:2,000) for 1 h at 37°C. Plates were then washed and incubated with Pierce *p*-Nitrophenyl Phosphate (PNPP) (Cat. Number: 37620; Thermo Fisher Scientific) following the manufacturer's instructions. The absorbance of the plates was read at OD₄₀₅ using a Synergy H1 plate reader (BioTek). Positive antibody titers were determined as any values above the baseline (set at two times the average of blanks).

Analysis of mucosal IgA antibodies. On the day of processing, the nasal lavage and lung/trachea supernatants were collected. The nasal lavage was stored at -80°C until analysis and the

lung/trachea homogenates were centrifuged at 15,000 g x 3 minutes. Upon completion of centrifugation, the supernatants of the lung and trachea were collected and transferred to new Eppendorf tubes and stored at -80°C until analysis. For analysis of IgA antibodies, UT25Sm1 was cultured to an OD₆₀₀ of ~0.6 and diluted down to an OD₆₀₀ of 0.245 and microtiter plates were coated with 50 μ L of bacteria per well and incubated overnight. After coating, the plates were washed with PBS + 0.05% v/v Tween 20 (Cat. Number: P1379-1L, Sigma-Aldrich) (PBS-T) and blocked with 5% non-fat dry (NFD) milk in PBS-T overnight at 4°C. Blocked plates were washed with PBS-T and then nasal lavage (no initial dilution) or lung supernatant (1:4) samples were prepared in 5% NFD milk in PBS-T. All samples were serially diluted (1:2) down the plate. After 2 h incubation at 37°C, plates were washed and incubated with goat anti-mouse IgA heavy chain secondary antibody [HRP] (Cat. #: NB7504, Novus Biologicals) (1:4,000) for 1 h at 37°C. The plates were then washed and incubated with TMB substrate (Cat. #421101, BioLegend). The absorbance of the plates were read at OD₆₀₅ using the Synergy H1 plate reader mentioned above. Positive antibody titers were determined as any values above the baseline (set at two times the average of blanks).

Analysis CXCL-13 lung and trachea supernatant. To quantify inflammatory cytokines at the site of infection, lung/trachea homogenate supernatants were prepared, as suggested by the kit manufacturer, and diluted 1:2. Samples were run on a Magpix (Luminex) instrument. Bead counts below 35 were invalidated.

ELISpot sample preparation and analysis. ELISpot assays were performed using a mouse IgA/IgG double-color ELISpot assay (ImmunoSpot) to enumerate the number of B cells that

produced IgA and IgG antibodies specific to B. pertussis. UT25Sm1 was cultured and diluted as described above for the ELISA protocol. Polyvinylidene difluoride (PVDF) membrane 96-well plates were coated with UT25Sm1 and incubated overnight at 4°C. Bone marrow cells were isolated from long-term study groups after challenge. Both hind femurs from each mouse were removed and placed into tubes containing Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM) (Gibco). The tubes were spun at 1,000 x g for 2 min, and the resulting pellet was resuspended in heat-inactivated (HI), filter-sterilized FBS (Gemini Bio Products). The cells were then filtered through a 70-mm filter and placed in a solution of HI FBS plus 10% (vol/vol) dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) and stored at 280°C until the assay was performed. To prepare the cells for the assay, they were first thawed in a 37°C water bath and transferred into a solution of RPMI 1640 (Gibco) plus 10% (vol/vol) HI FBS. The cells were then centrifuged at 350 x g for 6 min, resuspended in CTL test B culture medium (ImmunoSpot), and counted. After coating, the plate was washed with PBS, prior to adding cells. Four serial dilutions were used for each sample (6.25x10⁶, 1.25x10⁶, 3.13x10⁵, and 1.56x10⁵ cells/well). Once cells were added, the plate was left to incubate at 37°C overnight. ELISpot plates were imaged and counted with the ImmunoSpot S6 Entry analyzer and CTL software. The counts were analyzed, and a dilution was selected that had spot counts in the range of 10 to 100 per well.

Statistical analysis. Statistical analyses were performed using Prism version 9.0 software (GraphPad). Comparisons between three or more groups were performed via a one-way ANOVA.

Ethics statement. Animal work in this study was carried out in strict accordance with the recommendations in the *Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals* of the National

Institutes of Health (60). The West Virginia University Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC) approved the protocols and this research under the IACUC protocol 1602000797_R1. The West Virginia University Office of Lab Animal Resources is an AAALAC International accredited facility, which is a voluntary accrediting organization. All lab work with *Bordetella pertussis*, including *in vitro* work, infection, *in vivo* studies, and pathogen culture, were completed under an approved IBC (Institutional Biosafety Committee) protocol (#17-01-11).

Acknowledgements. This project was funded by the Vaccine Development Center at WVU-HSC through a research challenge grant (number HEPC.dsr.18.6) from the Division of Science and Research, WV Higher Education Policy Commission. This project is also supported by NIH grant R01AI137155 to F.H.D.. F.H.D and M.A.D developed the experimental design. M.A.D. and M.A.W. performed vaccine administration as well as bacterial challenge. All authors participated in the pre-clinical mouse challenge experiments. M.A.D. performed cytokine analysis, serological analysis, ELISpots, analyzed all data, prepared figures, and composed the manuscript with critical revisions from all authors. All authors composed or reviewed the manuscript. We thank Dr. Robert Ernst for providing the BECC438b adjuvant. Additionally, we thank Myra Patchen and Steve Smith for providing us with IRI-1501 to study as an adjuvant and for discussions on β-glucans.

4.6 References

- Murray EL, Nieves D, Bradley JS, Gargas J, Mason WH, Lehman D, Harriman K, Cherry JD. Characteristics of severe Bordetella pertussis infection among infants ≤90 days of age admitted to pediatric intensive care units Southern California, September 2009-June 2011. J Pediatric Infect Dis Soc (2013) 2:1–6. doi: 10.1093/jpids/pis105
- Christie CDC, Baltimore RS. Pertussis in Neonates. *Am J Dis Child* (1989) 143:1199– 1202. doi: 10.1001/archpedi.1989.02150220097027
- Kandeil W, van den Ende C, Bunge EM, Jenkins VA, Ceregido MA, Guignard A. A systematic review of the burden of pertussis disease in infants and the effectiveness of maternal immunization against pertussis. *Expert Rev Vaccines* (2020) 19:621–638. doi: 10.1080/14760584.2020.1791092
- Kendrick PL. A field study of alum-precipitated combined pertussis vaccine and diphtheria toxoid for active immunization. *Am J Epidemiol* (1943) 38:193–202. doi: 10.1093/oxfordjournals.aje.a118881
- Kendrick PL, Eldering G, Dixon MK, Misner J. Mouse Protection Tests in the Study of Pertussis Vaccine: A Comparative Series Using the Intracerebral Route for Challenge. Am J Public Heal Nations Heal (1947) 37:803–810. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/18016555

Burdin N, Handy LK, Plotkin SA. What is wrong with pertussis vaccine immunity?: The problem of waning effectiveness of pertussis vaccines. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* (2017) 9:1–18. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a029454

7. Blumberg DA, Lewis K, Mink CM, Christenson PD, Chatfield P, Cherry JD. Severe reactions associated with diphtheria-tetanus-pertussis vaccine: detailed study of children with seizures, hypotonic-hyporesponsive episodes, high fevers, and persistent crying. Pediatrics (1993) 91:1158–1165.

- Zorzeto TQ, Higashi HG, Silva MTN Da, De Carniel EF, Dias WO, Ramalho VD, Mazzola TN, Lima SCBS, Morcillo AM, Stephano MA, et al. Immunogenicity of a whole-cell pertussis vaccine with low lipopolysaccharide content in Infants. *Clin Vaccine Immunol* (2009) 16:544–550. doi: 10.1128/CVI.00339-08
- Dias WO, van der Ark AA, Sakauchi MA, Kubrusly FS, Prestes AF, Borges MM, Furuyama N, Horton DS, Quintillo W, Antoniazi M, et al. An improved whole cell pertussis vaccine with reduced content of endotoxin. *Hum Vaccin Immunother* (2013) 9:339–348.
- Sato Y, Sato H. Development of acellular pertussis vaccines. *Biologicals* (1999) 27:61–69.
- Sato Y, Kimura M, Fukumi H. Development of a Pertussis Component Vaccine in Japan.
 Lancet (1984) 323:122–126. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(84)90061-8
- Liang JL, Tiwari T, Moro P, Messonnier NE, Reingold A, Sawyer M, Clark TA. Prevention of pertussis, tetanus, and diphtheria with vaccines in the United States: Recommendations of the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP). MMWR Recomm Reports (2018) 67:1. doi: 10.15585/mmwr.rr6702a1
- Cherry JD. The Present and Future Control of Pertussis. *Clin Infect Dis* (2010) 51:663–667. doi: 10.1086/655826
- Cherry JD. Epidemic Pertussis in 2012 The Resurgence of a Vaccine-Preventable Disease. N Engl J Med (2012) 367:785–787. doi: 10.1056/NEJMp1209051
- Cherry JD. The Science and Fiction of the "Resurgence" of Pertussis. *Pediatrics* (2003)
 112:405–406. doi: 10.1542/peds.112.2.405

- 16. Ghimire TR. The mechanisms of action of vaccines containing aluminum adjuvants: an in vitro vs in vivo paradigm. *Springerplus* (2015) 4: doi: 10.1186/s40064-015-0972-0
- Brewer JM, Conacher M, Hunter CA, Mohrs M, Brombacher F, Alexander J. Aluminium hydroxide adjuvant initiates strong antigen-specific Th2 responses in the absence of IL-4or IL-13-mediated signaling. *J Immunol* (1999) 163:6448–54. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/10586035
- Warfel JM, Zimmerman LI, Merkel TJ. Acellular pertussis vaccines protect against disease but fail to prevent infection and transmission in a nonhuman primate model. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2014) 111:787–792. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1314688110
- Mills KH, Barnard A, Watkins J, Redhead K. Cell-mediated immunity to Bordetella pertussis: role of Th1 cells in bacterial clearance in a murine respiratory infection model. *Infect Immun* (1993) 61:399–410. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8423070 [Accessed June 11, 2019]
- 20. DeJong MA, Wolf MA, Bitzer GJ, Hall JM, Sen-Kilic E, Blake JM, Petty JE, Wong TY, Barbier M, Campbell JD, et al. CpG 1018[®] adjuvant enhances Tdap immune responses against Bordetella pertussis in mice. *Vaccine* (2022) 40:5229–5240. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2022.07.030
- Wolf MA, Boehm DT, Dejong MA, Wong TY, Sen-Kilic E, Hall JM, Blackwood CB, Weaver KL, Kelly CO, Kisamore CA, et al. Intranasal Immunization with Acellular Pertussis Vaccines Results in Long-Term Immunity to Bordetella pertussis in Mice. (2021) doi: 10.1128/IAI.00607
- Boehm DT, Wolf MA, Hall JM, Wong TY, Sen-Kilic E, Basinger HD, Dziadowicz SA,
 Gutierrez M de la P, Blackwood CB, Bradford SD, et al. Intranasal acellular pertussis

vaccine provides mucosal immunity and protects mice from Bordetella pertussis. *npj Vaccines* (2019) 4: doi: 10.1038/s41541-019-0136-2

- 23. Dunne A, Mielke LA, Allen AC, Sutton CE, Higgs R, Cunningham CC, Higgins SC, Mills KHG. A novel TLR2 agonist from Bordetella pertussis is a potent adjuvant that promotes protective immunity with an acellular pertussis vaccine. *Mucosal Immunol* (2015) 8:607–617. doi: 10.1038/mi.2014.93
- 24. Mitchell TC, Casella CR. No pain no gain? Adjuvant effects of alum and monophosphoryl lipid A in pertussis and HPV vaccines. *Curr Opin Immunol* (2017) 47:17–25. doi: 10.1016/j.coi.2017.06.009.No
- 25. Irvine DJ, Aung A, Silva M. Controlling timing and location in vaccines. (2020)
- Melvin JA, Scheller E V., Miller JF, Cotter PA. *Bordetella pertussis* pathogenesis: Current and future challenges. *Nat Rev Microbiol* (2014) 12:274–288. doi: 10.1038/nrmicro3235
- 27. Van Den Berg BM, Beekhuizen H, Willems RJL, Mooi FR, Van Furth R. Role of Bordetella pertussis virulence factors in adherence to epithelial cell lines derived from the human respiratory tract. *Infect Immun* (1999) 67:1056–1062. doi: 10.1128/iai.67.3.1056-1062.1999
- Scanlon K, Skerry C, Carbonetti N. Role of Major Toxin Virulence Factors in Pertussis Infection and Disease Pathogenesis. *Adv Exp Med Biol* (2019) 1183:35–51. doi: 10.1007/5584_2019_403
- Lavelle EC, Ward RW. Mucosal vaccines fortifying the frontiers. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2022) 22:236–250. doi: 10.1038/s41577-021-00583-2
- 30. Holmgren J, Czerkinsky C. Mucosal immunity and vaccines. Nat Med (2005) 11:S45-

S53. doi: 10.1038/nm1213

- Lycke N. Recent progress in mucosal vaccine development: potential and limitations. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2012) 12:592–605. doi: 10.1038/nri3251
- 32. Van Den Berg BM, Beekhuizen H, Mooi FR, Van Furth R. Role of antibodies against Bordetella pertussis virulence factors in adherence of Bordetella pertussis and Bordetella parapertussis to human bronchial epithelial cells. *Infect Immun* (1999) 67:1050–1055. doi: 10.1128/iai.67.3.1050-1055.1999
- 33. Jahnmatz M, Richert L, al-Tawil N, Storsaeter J, Colin C, Bauduin C, Thalen M, Solovay K, Rubin K, Mielcarek N, et al. Safety and immunogenicity of the live attenuated intranasal pertussis vaccine BPZE1: a phase 1b, double-blind, randomised, placebo-controlled dose-escalation study. *Lancet Infect Dis* (2020) 20:1290–1301. doi: 10.1016/S1473-3099(20)30274-7
- 34. Mielcarek N, Debrie A-S, Raze D, Bertout J, Rouanet C, Younes A Ben, Creusy C, Engle J, Goldman WE, Locht C. Live Attenuated B. pertussis as a Single-Dose Nasal Vaccine against Whooping Cough. *PLoS Pathog* (2006) 2:e65. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.0020065
- 35. Li X, Wang L, Liu J, Fang E, Liu X, Peng Q, Zhang Z, Li M, Lui X, Wu X, et al. Combining intramuscular and intranasal homologous prime-boost with a chimpanzee adenovirus-based COVID-19 vaccine elicits potent humoral and cellular immune responses in mice. *Emerg Microbes Infect* (2022) 11:1890–1899.
- 36. Lorenzen E, Follmann F, Bøje S, Erneholm K, Olsen AW, Agerholm JS, Jungersen G,
 Andersen P. Intramuscular Priming and Intranasal Boosting Induce Strong Genital
 Immunity Through Secretory IgA in Minipigs Infected with Chlamydia trachomatis .
 Front Immunol (2015) 6:

https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fimmu.2015.00628

- 37. Howlader DR, Das S, Lu T, Hu G, Varisco DJ, Dietz ZK, Walton SP, Ratnakaram SSK, Gardner FM, Ernst RK, et al. Effect of Two Unique Nanoparticle Formulations on the Efficacy of a Broadly Protective Vaccine Against Pseudomonas Aeruginosa. *Front Pharmacol* (2021) 12:1–12. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2021.706157
- Dubois V, Chatagnon J, Thiriard A, Bauderlique-Le Roy H, Debrie AS, Coutte L, Locht C. Suppression of mucosal Th17 memory responses by acellular pertussis vaccines enhances nasal Bordetella pertussis carriage. *npj Vaccines* (2021) 6:1–10. doi: 10.1038/s41541-020-00270-8
- 39. Wilk MM, Borkner L, Misiak A, Curham L, Allen AC, Mills KHG. Immunization with whole cell but not acellular pertussis vaccines primes CD4 TRM cells that sustain protective immunity against nasal colonization with Bordetella pertussis. *Emerg Microbes Infect* (2019) 8:169–185. doi: 10.1080/22221751.2018.1564630
- 40. Warfel JM, Zimmerman LI, Merkel TJ. Acellular pertussis vaccines protect against disease butfail to prevent infection and transmission ina nonhuman primate model. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2014) 111:787–792. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1314688110
- Higgs R, Higgins SC, Ross PJ, Mills KHG. Immunity to the respiratory pathogen Bordetella pertussis. *Mucosal Immunol* (2012) 5:485–500. doi: 10.1038/mi.2012.54
- 42. Eby JC, Hoffman CL, Gonyar LA, Hewlett EL. Review of the neutrophil response to Bordetella pertussis infection. *Pathog Dis* (2015) 73:
- 43. Solans L, Locht C. The Role of Mucosal Immunity in Pertussis. Front Immunol (2019) 14:
- Pauza CD, Hinds PWI, Yin C, McKechnie TS, Hinds SB, Salvato MS. The lymphocytosis-promoting agent pertussis toxin affects virus burden and lymphocyte

distribution in the SIV-infected rhesus macaque. *AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses* (1997) 1:87–95.

- Carbonetti NH. Pertussis leukocytosis: Mechanisms, clinical relevance and treatment.
 Pathog Dis (2016) 74:1–8. doi: 10.1093/femspd/ftw087
- 46. Carbonetti NH. Pertussis toxin and adenylate cyclase toxin: key virulence factors of Bordetella pertussis and cell biology tools. *Future Microbiol* (2010) 5:455–469. doi: 10.2217/fmb.09.133.Pertussis
- 47. Donoso A, León J, Ramírez M, Rojas G, Oberpaur B. Pertussis and fatal pulmonary hypertension: A discouraged entity. *Scand J Infect Dis* (2005) 37:145–148. doi: 10.1080/00365540510026436
- 48. Chiappini E, Stival A, Galli L, de Martino M. Pertussis re-emergence in the postvaccination era. *BMC Infect Dis* (2013) 13:151. doi: 10.1186/1471-2334-13-151
- Klein NP, Bartlett J, Rowhani-Rahbar A, Fireman B, Baxter R. Waning Protection after Fifth Dose of Acellular Pertussis Vaccine in Children. *N Engl J Med* (2012) 367:1012– 1019. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa1200850
- 50. Ross PJ, Sutton CE, Higgins S, Allen AC, Walsh K, Misiak A, Lavelle EC, McLoughlin RM, Mills KH. Relative contribution of Th1 and Th17 cells in adaptive immunity to Bordetella pertussis: towards the rational design of an improved acellular pertussis vaccine. *PLoS Pathog* (2013) 9:e1003264. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1003264
- Goodman YE, Wort AJ, Jackson FL. Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay for detection of pertussis immunoglobulin A in nasopharyngeal secretions as an indicator of recent infection. *J Clin Microbiol* (1981) 13:286–292.
- 52. Tuomanen EI, Zapiain LA, Galvan P, Hewlett EL. Characterization of antibody inhibiting

adherence of Bordetella pertussis to human respiratory epithelial cells. *J Clin Microbiol* (1984) 20:167–170.

- 53. Hellwig SM, Van Spriel AB, Schellekens JF, Mooi FR, Van de Winkel JG.
 Immunoglobulin A-mediated protection against Bordetella pertussis infection. *Infect Immun* (2001) 69:4846–4850.
- 54. Murphy T V., Slade B, Broder K, Kretsinger RH, Tiwari T, Joyce MP. Prevention of pertussis, tetanus, and diphtheria among pregnant and postpartum women and their infants. Recommendations of the Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP). MMRW Rec Rep (2008)1–51.
- 55. Marcellini V, Piano Mortari E, Fedele G, Gesualdo F, Pandolfi E, Midulla F, Leone P, Stefanelli P, Tozzi AE, Carsetti R. Pertussis Study Group. Protection against Pertussis in Humans Correlates to Elevated Serum Antibodies and Memory B Cells. *Front Immunol* (2017) 15:
- 56. Havenar-Daughton C, Lindqvist M, Heit A, Wu JE, Reiss SM, Kendric K, Bélanger S, Kasturi SP, Landais E, Akondy RS, et al. CXCL13 is a plasma biomarker of germinal center activity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2016) 113:2702–2707. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1520112113
- 57. Stebegg M, Kumar SD, Silva-Cayetano A, Fonseca VR, Linterman MA, Graca L. Regulation of the Germinal Center Response . *Front Immunol* (2018) 9: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fimmu.2018.02469
- 58. Avancena P, Song T, Yao Y, Fehlner-Peach H, Diamond B, Gu H, Rajewsky K, Zou Y-R. The magnitude of germinal center reactions is restricted by a fixed number of preexisting niches. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* (2021) 118:e2100576118. doi: 10.1073/pnas.2100576118

- 59. Brickman TJ, Armstrong SK. The ornithine decarboxylase gene odc is required for alcaligin siderophore biosynthesis in *Bordetella* spp.: Putrescine is a precursor of alcaligin. *J Bacteriol* (1996) 178:54–60. doi: 10.1128/jb.178.1.54-60.1996
- 60. Council NR. *Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals*. Washington, D.C. (2011).

Chapter 5

Discussion

5.1 The Big Picture

Chances are, if you are reading this dissertation, you have been vaccinated against *B. pertussis*. Regardless of whether you received the whole cell (wP) or acellular (aP) formulations, the odds that you have ever had pertussis are small. The breadth of *B. pertussis* research has allowed for the development of effective vaccine formulations that have worked to reduce both incidence and deaths. However, with this research, we have gained insight into the shortcomings of aP vaccine formulations and how said shortcomings are contributing to the recent resurgence of pertussis cases. Indeed, as the duration of protection provided by aP vaccines begins to wane, previously vaccinated individuals can become infected with *B. pertussis*. Those infected can exhibit symptoms or act as asymptomatic carriers, unknowingly passing the pathogen onto more susceptible populations, such as those under the age of 1, which is the demographic that is most likely to die as a result of a *B. pertussis* infection. The goal of this body of work was to determine how aP booster formulations could be improved, whether that be via the use of new adjuvants and/or new administration routes, in the hopes that the knowledge gained from these studies could contribute to the next generation of pertussis vaccines.

5.2 Adjuvant studies: Is alum the problem?

There is ample evidence supporting the waning immunity of aP formulations (1-3). Recent studies have demonstrated that the protective immunity induced by a series of five DTaP immunizations quickly wanes, with the odds of getting infected with *B. pertussis* increasing 42% each year post vaccination (Figure 1) (2). Further, after being boosted with Tdap, a large portion of adolescents tested positive in the years following vaccination, as little protective immune responses were still present (1). The alum adjuvant is often said to be the major factor contributing to the inability of aPs to induce longer durations of protection (4). It is well known that alum adjuvants induce Th2

polarized immune responses, giving way to generation of humoral (antibody) responses (5–7). Th2 immune responses certainly provide protection against large extracellular pathogens that cannot be phagocytosed, such as helminths; but in the case of pertussis infections, cell-mediated responses are the most beneficial in terms of clearance and long-term protection (4,8–10). With this information in mind, we aimed to improve upon the aP induced responses by implementing new adjuvants to work alongside alum.



Figure 1. The surveillance of pertussis cases from 2012-2021 in the United States. Adapted from CDC surveillance data. Panel A depicts the percent of pertussis cases per age group (bar graph) as well as the percentage of cases that result in hospitalization per age group (line graph). Panel B illustrates the proportion of cases per age group in an unvaccinated population. Panel C illustrates the proportion of cases per age group in a completely vaccinated population (received the complete DTaP series).

Chapter 2 details a study that utilized the CpG 1018 adjuvant which, in other pre-clinical studies, demonstrated a better response to *B. pertussis* vaccine antigens when combined with alum, when compared to using CpG 1018 by itself. The first objective of the study was to determine the dose of Tdap that would allow improvements afforded by the inclusion of the CpG 1018 adjuvant to be observed (Chapter 2). A previous study performed by our lab titrated DTaP in order to find the sub-optimal such that the improvements of including the ACT antigen could be determined, and we opted to move forward with similar vaccine doses (11). At 1/20th the human dose of Tdap, we observed that the inclusion of CpG 1018 decreased bacterial burden within the respiratory tract and increased serological responses to *B. pertussis* antigens (Chapter 2, Figures 1 and 2). We then moved forward in a time-course study, which utilized the 1/20th dose of Tdap, such that we could evaluate the immune responses that occur over time after *B. pertussis* challenge. Surprisingly, at days 1-, 3-, and 7-post challenge, the Tdap + CpG 1018 vaccine formulation had reduced bacterial burden within the lung and trachea beyond that of the DTP control (Chapter 2, Figure 3). Further, this study evaluated the ability of the combination adjuvant formulation to protect against two different strains of *B. pertussis*: one that expressed PRN and one that did not. We felt this was important, as vaccine-driven evolution - whereby strains evolve to no longer express antigens included in vaccine formulations - is considered another factor in the waning efficacy of aP vaccines. The combination of Tdap + CpG 1018 was able to reduce bacterial burden within the respiratory tract regardless of the challenge strain, and this novel vaccine formulation performed similarly in this regard to DTP (Chapter 2, Figure 4). This data is exciting, as DTP has long been considered to induce responses on par with that of a natural infection but at the cost of deleterious inflammatory responses. With the combination of Tdap + CpG 1018, bacterial clearance exceed that of DTP but the mice did not have a large influx of inflammatory cells into the lungs. These

data suggest that alum does not have to be a hinderance to immunity against *B. pertussis*, but rather, it can work in conjunction with other adjuvants to induce superior protective responses. Further, alum's Th2 polarization will not necessarily impede the ability of adjuvants to elicit strong cell-mediated immunity.

In chapter 3, we evaluated the ability of another adjuvant, BECC438b, to work in concert with alum to induce protective responses. As BECC438b is a TLR4 agonist, we suspected that it would activate biological processes similarly to the LOS of *B. pertussis*; however, because of the changes in the lipid A structure, the inflammation would not be as prominent. The addition of BECC438b to DTaP decreased bacterial burden within the respiratory tract as well as result in improvements to serological IgG responses. However, the more prominent changes occurred at the genetic level, as the BECC438b adjuvant changed the downstream activation of biological pathways such that genes involved in the activation and regulation of the immune system were activated. The utilization of both alum and BECC438b in a vaccine is akin to AS04, an adjuvant system that is currently incorporated into FDA-approved vaccines (12,13). AS04 is a combination of MPL and aluminum hydroxide, and pre-clinical studies demonstrated that alum neither synergized nor inhibited the functionality of MPL (13). Rather, alum's depot effect prolonged cytokine responses at the site of injection, allowing for a more prominent activation of APCs (14). Similarly, this is likely the mechanism by which alum and BECC438b work together. With these data in mind, it seems that alum does not necessarily have to be a hinderance to the efficacy of aP vaccine formulations. Instead, alum can work in concert with new adjuvants and allow for the prolongation of the adjuvants local effects, increasing antigen presentation and, thus, the activation of T cells

within the draining lymph nodes. Rather than creating a new formulation that does not utilize alum, the next generation of aP vaccines could build upon its adjuvanticity.

5.3 The importance of intranasal vaccination

While addressing the formulation of aP vaccines certainly paves the way for improved responses against B. pertussis, the intramuscular administration of aPs is another limitation that should be addressed. We previously demonstrated that intranasal administration of DTaP - either on its own or with the inclusion of a β -glucan adjuvant – could elicit mucosal immune responses while still inducing systemic protection (15,16). While we were investigating the BECC438b adjuvant, we aimed to determine if it could increase the protection afforded by an intranasal vaccine, as it was capable of improving immune responses over DTaP alone when administered intramuscularly. The work detailed in Chapter 3 supports the importance of intranasal vaccination in reducing the amount of bacteria within the respiratory tract, particularly in the lung and trachea. Further, the addition of BECC438b to the intranasal formulation reduced bacterial burden even further, with some mice achieving sterilizing immunity (CFUs at the limit of detection). The importance of vaccine route was again highlighted when pre-challenge IgG antibody isotypes were enumerated in the sera, as Th2 polarized immune responses were dominant until the BECC438b adjuvant was combined with intranasal vaccination. We hypothesize that presentation of the BECC438b adjuvant to the nasal associated lymphoid tissue within the nasal cavity allowed for an increased production of cytokines associated with TLR4 activation, such as TNF- α , IFN- γ , and IL-12 (17,18) (Figure 2). Further, when RNAseq was used to identify difference in gene expression amongst different vaccines and routes of administration, intranasal vaccination had the highest activation of immunoglobulin associated genes. In particular, we noted that the total number of genes were increased for Igh and Igk, which demonstrates an increase in both heavy and light immunoglobulin

chains upon intranasal administration of either DTaP alone or DTaP + BECC438b. Again, this suggest that the role of the nasal associated lymphoid tissue, perhaps via increased antigen presentation or via increased cytokine stimulation, is inducing increased germinal center reactions, which would result in the production of more antibody variants.



Figure 2. The proposed mechanism of the BECC438b adjuvant when administered intranasally. The DTaP + BECC438b formulation contains both alum as well as the novel lipid A mimetic. When the vaccine is administered into the nasal cavity, microfold (M) cells take up vaccine components and present them to antigen presenting cells (APCs). The depot effect provided by the alum adjuvant allows for a prolonged period of antigen presentation, priming more APCs. This results in increased presentation to T cells and, thus, induction of the germinal center reaction. Further, the binding of BECC438b to TLR4 induces a Th1 polarized immune response and the depot effect of alum combined with the increased number of APCs within the nasal associated lymphoid tissue allowed for an increased release of cytokines associated with the induction of Th1 immunity. The overall effect is an increased activation of APCs and the production of both systemic and mucosal antibodies.

While we have worked to establish the importance of intranasal vaccination, all pertussis vaccines are currently administered into the muscle. With that, we need to determine how an intranasal booster vaccine would interact with the current vaccination schedule. We hypothesized that intramuscular priming followed by an intranasal boost would elicit a systemic-mucosal "pushpull" response, in which the strong systemic immune responses would get pulled into the airway, creating localized protection. The idea of a push-pull vaccination strategy is not novel and has proved to be beneficial in pre-clinical vaccines against influenza, S. pvrogenes, and SARS-CoV-2 (19–21). However, this strategy has not been employed into the current pertussis vaccine schedule; therefore, in Chapter 4, we aimed to evaluate the interaction of the two routes and their ability to induce efficacious responses against pertussis vaccine antigens. Additionally, we incorporated new adjuvants into the DTaP formulation to see how they affected the push-pull strategy. In this study, we observed that just one intranasal vaccination was able to improve bacterial clearance in both the upper and lower respiratory tracts and that the induction of systemic immune responses was not affected (Chapter 4, Figures 2 and 3). Further, the intranasal vaccine induced robust mucosal immune responses in both the upper and lower respiratory tracts, particularly when the β -glucan adjuvant (IRI-1501) was used (Chapter 4, Figure 3). The ability to induced localized immune responses is paramount in protecting against B. pertussis, as baboon studies have demonstrated that current aP vaccines do not prevent transmission of the pathogen (22). With that, it has been theorized that the remaining nasopharyngeal carriage of B. pertussis is contributing to the increased number of cases (23). We know that natural infection with *B. pertussis* induces potent mucosal immune responses and that natural infection gives the longest duration of protection (4). Therefore, intranasal vaccination seems to be a logical, if not essential, step forward in the development of a more efficacious pertussis vaccine.

5.4 The role of humoral immunity in protection against *B. pertussis*

When evaluating the most effective immune responses to combat pertussis infections, most studies focus on the importance of cell-mediated immunity. Indeed, it has been established that, in children, recovery from whooping cough coincides with the activation of Th1 cells that produce IFN- γ (24,25). Both macrophages and dendritic cells activate Th1 cells upon the binding of *B. pertussis* to cell surface receptors, and both IFN- γ and IL-17A induce the killing of the pathogen by macrophages (26,27). Additionally, in a seminal study by Mills *et al.*, mice deficient in T cells were unable to clear *B. pertussis* from the respiratory tract after aerosol challenge and that the transfer of spleen cells from wildtype mice resulted in eventual clearance of the pathogen; whereas, when sera from convalescent mice was transferred to the nude mice, there was only a marginal reduction in bacterial loads (10). These studies certainly highlight the role of cell-mediated immunity, but seem to neglect the role that antibodies play in the protective response against *B. pertussis*.

First and foremost, antibodies work to prevent disease. When children with whooping cough were treated with a pertussis-specific immunoglobulin that contained a high dose of anti-toxin, the severity of disease was reduced (28). In particular, there is a strong correlation between high levels of anti-PT serum antibodies and protection against clinical pertussis (29). This is unsurprising because, as mentioned Chapter 1, the fatal cases of pertussis are mediated by the actions of PT and its induction of severe leukocytosis (30,31). Further, in murine studies, the passive transfer of anti-*B. pertussis* serum confers protection in mice, while immunized Ig ^{-/-} mice were unable to clear *B. pertussis* from the respiratory tract (32). In Chapter 3, we performed RNAseq analysis in order to understand the effect that our new aP vaccine formulation had on gene expression. These data demonstrated that the vaccines had the largest effect on gene

signatures associated an antibody response, such as immunoglobulin heavy and light chains. However, genes associated with T cell activation and regulation, such as *Lat*, *Trat1*, *Themis*, *Cd4*, and *Cd226*, did not have large changes in gene expression after vaccination when compared to non-vaccinated, non-challenged mice. Additionally, RNAseq analysis revealed that there were no significant changes in gene expression for genes associated with T-resident memory cells, such as CD103 (*Itgae*), LFA-1 (*Itgal*), and VLA-1 (*Itga1*) (33). Despite this, the addition of the BECC438b adjuvant to DTaP was able to offer a substantial reduction in bacterial burden within the respiratory tract, with some intranasally-vaccinated mice approaching the limit of detection (Chapter 3, Figure 8). These results are similar to another study of ours in which mice were protected from *B. pertussis* challenge and did not have waning antibody responses against aP vaccine antigens despite the lack of a significant elevation in T-resident memory cells or other T cell responses (16). These data illustrate the importance that humoral immunity plays in protection against *B. pertussis*, and this is an area of research that warrants further investigation in vaccine efficacy studies.

5.5 Cell-mediated responses are invaluable in combatting *B. pertussis* infections Humoral immune responses are important in protecting against *B. pertussis* infections; however, the main immunological responses of either infection or vaccination are mediated by Th cells (4,34,35). Indeed, both murine and human studies have suggested that the role of Th1 cells are required for clearance of the pathogen from the respiratory tract as well as the induction of a long-lasting duration of protection (10,36). Further, data suggests that, while antibody levels are typically associated with a correlate of protection, in the case of *B. pertussis*, T cell responses are more indicative of vaccine efficacy (37). In chapter 2, when titrating Tdap in order to find the sub-optimal dose of the base vaccine, we observed that a Tdap dose of either $1/40^{\text{th}}$ or $1/80^{\text{th}}$ the human dose led to reduced numbers of both anti-PRN, anti-PT, and anti-*Bp* serum antibodies (Figure 1). However, regardless of the antibody quantity, amongst all Tdap titration doses, the overall bacterial burden levels were similar and still below that of the MVC mice (Figure 2). These data suggest that some aspect of the immune system – other than humoral responses – is playing a role in clearing the pathogen from the NALT, lungs, and trachea. Further, in Chapter 3, RNAseq analysis revealed a marked increase in gene counts for *Cd69* in the mice that were vaccinated IN with DTaP + BECC438b (data not shown). This particular cohort of mice, despite having similar serum antibody levels to other groups, had reduced bacterial burden within the lung, trachea, and nasal lavage (Figures 1 and 2). As *Cd69* is a marker of T resident memory cells, it stands to reason that the increased bacterial clearance could be due to the localized cell-mediated responses.

Overall, both humoral and cell-mediated immune responses are necessary for protection against *B. pertussis*: antibodies work to prevent the severity of disease, while T cells work to clear the pathogen and provide long-term protection (4). The chapters in this dissertation worked to highlight the importance of humoral responses, but in doing so, we also revealed the necessity that cell-mediated responses play in protection and how they can compensate for reduced antibody quantities.

5.6 The pathway to a new pertussis vaccine

The aim of this dissertation was to study novel pertussis vaccine formulations and the utilization of different routes in order to determine how the aP vaccine could be improved. These studies concluded that multiple adjuvants, as well as intranasal administration, have the potential improve

201

the immunogenicity and protection of aP vaccines. But in doing this work, we must ask ourselves: "Is it feasible for these changes to be implemented?" To answer this questions, we have to evaluate the scope of either ongoing or recently completed studies of novel pertussis vaccines. The most successful vaccine candidate is that of BPZE1, a live-attenuated strain of *B. pertussis* that is administered intranasally. The attenuated of this strain of *B. pertussis* is due to the deletion of the dermonecrotic toxin encoding gene, its production of an enzymatically inactive PT, and the reduced release of tracheal cytotoxin (34). BPZE1 has made it to phase 2b clinical trials, during which participants will be challenged with *B. pertussis* to determine endpoints associated with protection (ClinicalTrials.gov: NCT05461131). While results of studies have been promising, the use of a live-attenuated vaccine is associated with risks: *B. pertussis* could disseminate in severely immunocompromised individuals or the potential to transmit the attenuated strain to unvaccinated individuals (34,35). Regardless, the success of BPZE1 has led to an appreciation for the introduction of an intranasal vaccine into the current vaccine series.

As previously mentioned, the vaccines tested in both Chapters 2 and 3 still contain the alum adjuvant. Therefore, this negates the need for a complete reformulation of DTaP. CpG 1018 is currently used in a FDA-approved hepatitis B vaccine, HEPLISAV-B, and demonstrates an excellent safety profile (36–39). While BECC438b has yet to be evaluated in a clinical setting, it has proved beneficial in a number of different pre-clinical vaccines (40–42). Further, as most of the deleterious inflammation associated with DTP vaccination stemmed from LOS binding to TLR4, the modified lipid A structure of BECC438b suggests that the inflammation would not be on par with that elicited by DTP (43,44). Before safety and immunogenicity can be determined, there needs to be a rationale to move these vaccine candidates into human clinical trials. All of the

work presented in this dissertation was obtained from female CD-1 mice, which do not adequately model the entirety of pertussis as a disease. To start, mice are unable to exhibit perceivable coughs nor do they have symptoms associated with the catarrhal phase, such as fever or rhinorrhea (45). Additionally, there is a lot of variability in the mouse challenge model. Most studies have utilized an intranasal challenge model, but the dose of *B. pertussis* that is administered can range from 10^3 to 10⁸ CFUs (46). Studies also challenge mice with different strains, which can then affect the distribution of the bacterium throughout the respiratory tract. With this in mind, the next logical step is to evaluate how these vaccines perform in non-human primate models (46). When M. rhesus monkeys (baboons) were challenged with the D420 strain of B. pertussis, they exhibited paroxysmal coughing, had prominent leukocytosis, and provided high bacterial counts from nasopharyngeal washes (47). Further, baboons can be used in transmission studies, as they are capable of passing the pathogen onto uninfected cage mates, which allows us to evaluate the ability of vaccines to prevent asymptomatic carriage (48). Indeed, non-human primate models closely mimic both the early and late phases of a pertussis infection as seen in humans and would serve as a great segue into human clinical trials.



Figure 3. A comparison between murine and non-human primate models of a pertussis infection. Adapted from Warfel *et al.*, 2013 and Merkel and Halperin, 2014.

5.7 The impact of testing the "push-pull" vaccination strategy

One major takeaway from this dissertation is the importance of intranasal immunization in regard to protecting against a *B. pertussis* infection. From our data, as well as the success of the intranasally administered BPZE1, it seems clear that the ability of a vaccine to induce mucosal immunity and elicit localized protection at the site of infection would be a great attribute of a new booster vaccine. As previously mentioned, all vaccines are administered intranasal booster would interact with or build upon the established systemic immunity. Our lab has previously explored the immune responses elicited by two intranasal vaccinations (a prime and boost) but we had not yet studied the effect of an intramuscular prime followed by an intranasal boost. We first observed
that one intranasal administration of the current Infanrix DTaP formulation was able to reduce bacterial burden in both the upper and lower respiratory tract and induce systemic IgG antibodies against the whole *B. pertussis* bacterium at levels similar to two intramuscular DTaP vaccinations. Additionally, one intranasal booster allowed for the induction of mucosal immune responses, as anti-B. pertussis IgA was found in the nasal lavage and within the lung and trachea. These responses could be improved when a new adjuvant was included in the DTaP formulation, such as BECC438b or IRI-1501. For example, both adjuvants increased bacterial clearance within the respiratory tract when compared to the IM/IN administration of DTaP. Further, the IRI-1501 adjuvant significantly increased the induction of systemic IgG antibodies and IgA antibodies within the nasal lavage, while the BECC438b adjuvant significantly increased IgA antibodies within the lung and trachea when compared to the push-pull administration of DTaP. These adjuvants also increased the production of potential indicators of the longevity of the vaccineinduced immune response, such as the number of antibody secreting cells in the bone marrow or the production of CXCL-13. Overall, these data demonstrate the benefit of incorporating an intranasal booster vaccine into the current vaccine schedule. The loss of an intramuscular booster had no impact on the systemic antibody responses and only improved bacterial clearance. Also, the use of an intranasal vaccine is essential for the induction of mucosal immunity. This work serves as a stepping stone for the use of a mucosal pertussis vaccine, regardless of whether that is BPZE1 or one of the formulas tested in this dissertation.

5.8 The next generation of pertussis vaccines: What lies ahead?

While it is impossible to predict the future, the evolution of *B. pertussis* strains will continue as will the cyclical nature of pertussis cases. Because current aP vaccines are safe and do save lives, it is very likely that they will remain in place for years to come. However, leaving the current aP

formulations in place will lead to the continued lack of control of a vaccine-preventable disease. The work presented in this dissertation highlights the improvements to vaccine-induced immunity afforded by the adjuvants CpG 1018 and BECC438b. Further, we also demonstrated that the incorporation of just one intranasal vaccine into the current vaccine schedule could induce localized immunity, leading to increased protection. Regardless of what route and formulation moves forward, it will take a great deal of effort to bring a new pertussis vaccine into use: large clinical trials will be needed and vaccine manufacturers will need to be convinced that there is beneficence in making new pertussis vaccines. While there may not currently be a large push to create new pertussis vaccines, we have seen the return of vaccine-preventable diseases before, such as the resurgence of measles and mumps in recent years. When DTP was developed, the idea that the formulation would need to be replaced in 50 years-time was unfathomable. Then, when the aP formulations were put into place, the waning immunity that resulted from their use could not have been predicted. All this to say, the idea of implementing a new pertussis vaccine is not unfounded, and the work detailed in this dissertation provides possible solutions (whether that be in the form of a new adjuvant or a new route) that can improve immunity against B. pertussis if/when the need arises.

5.9 References

- Klein NP, Bartlett J, Fireman B, Baxter R. Waning Tdap Effectiveness in Adolescents. Pediatrics. *Pediatrics* (2016) 137:
- Klein NP, Bartlett J, Rowhani-Rahbar A, Fireman B, Baxter R. Waning protection after fifth dose of acellular pertussis vaccine in children. *N Engl J Med* (2012) 367:1012–1019.
- Olin P, Gustafsson L, Barreto L, Hessel L, Mast TC, Rie A Van, Bogaerts H, Storsaeter J. Declining pertussis incidence in Sweden following the introduction of acellular pertussis vaccine. *Vaccine* (2003) 21:2015–2021. doi: https://doi.org/10.1016/S0264-410X(02)00777-6
- Higgs R, Higgins SC, Ross PJ, Mills KHG. Immunity to the respiratory pathogen Bordetella pertussis. *Mucosal Immunol* (2012) 5:485–500. doi: 10.1038/mi.2012.54
- Rimaniol AC, Gras G, Verdier F, Capel F, Grigoriev VB, Porcheray F, Sauzeat E, Fournier JG, Clayette P, Siegrist CA, et al. Aluminum hydroxide adjuvant induces macrophage differentiation towards a specialized antigen-presenting cell type. *Vaccine* (2004) 22:3127–3135.
- Baylor NW, Egan W, Richman P. Aluminum salts in vaccines US perspective. *Vaccine* (2002) 20:18–23. doi: 10.1016/S0264-410X(02)00166-4
- 7. Ghimire TR. The mechanisms of action of vaccines containing aluminum adjuvants: an in vitro vs in vivo paradigm. *Springerplus* (2015) 4: doi: 10.1186/s40064-015-0972-0
- Spellberg B, Edwards Jr. JE. Type 1/Type 2 Immunity in Infectious Diseases. *Clin Infect Dis* (2001) 32:76–102. doi: 10.1086/317537
- Ross PJ, Sutton CE, Higgins S, Allen AC, Walsh K, Misiak A, Lavelle EC, McLoughlin RM, Mills KH. Relative contribution of Th1 and Th17 cells in adaptive immunity to Bordetella pertussis: towards the rational design of an improved acellular pertussis

vaccine. PLoS Pathog (2013) 9:e1003264. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1003264

- Mills KH, Barnard A, Watkins J, Redhead K. Cell-mediated immunity to Bordetella pertussis: role of Th1 cells in bacterial clearance in a murine respiratory infection model. *Infect Immun* (1993) 61:399–410. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/8423070 [Accessed June 11, 2019]
- Boehm DT, Hall JM, Wong TY, DiVenere A, Sen-Kilic E, Bevere JR, Bradford SD, Blackwood CB, Elkins C, DeRoos KA, et al. Evaluation of adenylate cyclase toxoid antigen in acellular pertussis vaccines using a Bordetella pertussis challenge model in mice. *Infect Immun* (2018)IAI.00857-17. doi: 10.1128/IAI.00857-17
- Didierlaurent AM, Morel S, Lockman L, Giannini SL, Bisteau M, Carlsen H, Kielland A, Vosters O, Vanderheyde N, Schiavetti F, et al. AS04, an Aluminum Salt- and TLR4 Agonist-Based Adjuvant System, Induces a Transient Localized Innate Immune Response Leading to Enhanced Adaptive Immunity1. *J Immunol* (2009) 183:6186–6197. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.0901474
- 13. Wheeler CM, Harvey BM, Pichichero ME, Simon MW, Combs SP, Blatter MM, Marshall GS, Catteau G, Dobbelaere K, Descamps D, et al. Immunogenicity and safety of human papillomavirus-16/18 AS04-adjuvanted vaccine coadministered with tetanus toxoid, reduced diphtheria toxoid, and acellular pertussis vaccine and/or meningococcal conjugate vaccine to healthy girls 11 to 18 years of age: r. *Pediatr Infect Dis J* (2011) 30:e225—34. doi: 10.1097/inf.0b013e31822d28df
- Ghimire TR, Benson RA, Garside P, Brewer JM. Alum increases antigen uptake, reduces antigen degradation and sustains antigen presentation by DCs in vitro. *Immunol Lett* (2012) 147:55–62.

- 15. Boehm DT, Wolf MA, Hall JM, Wong TY, Sen-Kilic E, Basinger HD, Dziadowicz SA, Gutierrez M de la P, Blackwood CB, Bradford SD, et al. Intranasal acellular pertussis vaccine provides mucosal immunity and protects mice from Bordetella pertussis. *npj Vaccines* (2019) 4: doi: 10.1038/s41541-019-0136-2
- Wolf MA, Boehm DT, Dejong MA, Wong TY, Sen-Kilic E, Hall JM, Blackwood CB, Weaver KL, Kelly CO, Kisamore CA, et al. Intranasal Immunization with Acellular Pertussis Vaccines Results in Long-Term Immunity to Bordetella pertussis in Mice. (2021) doi: 10.1128/IAI.00607
- Banus S, Stenger RM, Gremmer ER, Dormans JAMA, Mooi FR, Kimman TG, Vandebriel RJ. The role of Toll-like receptor-4 in pertussis vaccine-induced immunity. *BMC Immunol* (2008) 9:1–15. doi: 10.1186/1471-2172-9-21
- Persing DH, Coler RN, Lacy MJ, Johnson DA, Baldridge JR, Hershberg RM, Reed SG. Taking toll: Lipid A mimetics as adjuvants and immunomodulators. *Trends Microbiol* (2002) 10:32–37. doi: 10.1016/S0966-842X(02)02426-5
- Ozberk V, Reynolds S, Huo Y, Calcutt A, Eskandari S, Dooley J, Mills JL, Rasmussen IS, Dietrich J, Pandey M, et al. Prime-Pull Immunization with a Bivalent M-Protein and Spy-CEP Peptide Vaccine Adjuvanted with CAF®01 Liposomes Induces Both Mucosal and Peripheral Protection from covR/S Mutant Streptococcus pyogenes. *MBio* (2021) 12:
- 20. Hodgins B, Pillet S, Landry N, Ward, B J. No Prime-pull vaccination with a plant-derived virus-like particle influenza vaccine elicits a broad immune response and protects aged mice from death and frailty after challenge. *Immun Ageing* (2019) 16:
- Li X, Wang L, Liu J, Fang E, Liu X, Peng Q, Zhang Z, Li M, Lui X, Wu X, et al.
 Combining intramuscular and intranasal homologous prime-boost with a chimpanzee

adenovirus-based COVID-19 vaccine elicits potent humoral and cellular immune responses in mice. *Emerg Microbes Infect* (2022) 11:1890–1899.

- 22. Warfel JM, Zimmerman LI, Merkel TJ. Acellular pertussis vaccines protect against disease but fail to prevent infection and transmission in a nonhuman primate model. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2014) 111:787–792. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1314688110
- 23. Gill CJ, Rohani P, Thea DM. The relationship between mucosal immunity, nasopharyngeal carriage, asymptomatic transmission and the resurgence of Bordetella pertussis [version 1; peer review: 2 approved]. *F1000 Fac Rev* (2017)
- Ryan M, Murphy G, Gothefors L, Nilsson L, Storsaeter J, Mills KHG. Bordetella pertussis respiratory infection in children is associated with preferential activation of type 1 T helper cells. *J Infect Dis* (1997) 175:1246–1250.
- 25. Mascart F, Verscheure V, Malfroot A, Hainaut M, Piérard D, Temerman S, Peltier A, Debrie A-S, Levy J, Del Giudice G, et al. Bordetella pertussis Infection in 2-Month-Old Infants Promotes Type 1 T Cell Responses. *J Immunol* (2003) 170:1504 LP 1509. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.170.3.1504
- Mahon BP, Mills KHG. Interferon-gamma mediated immune effector mechanisms against Bordetella pertussis. *Immunol Lett* (1999) 68:213–217.
- Higgins SC, Jarnicki AG, Lavelle EC, Mills KHG. TLR4 Mediates Vaccine-Induced Protective Cellular Immunity to Bordetella pertussis : Role of IL-17-Producing T Cells . J Immunol (2006) 177:7980–7989. doi: 10.4049/jimmunol.177.11.7980
- Granström M, Olinder-Nielson AM, Holmblad P, Mark A, Hanngren K. Specific immunoglobulin for treatment of whooping cough. *Lancet* (1991) 338:1230–1233.
- 29. Taranger J, Trollfors B, Lagergård T, Sundh V, Bryla DA, Schneerson R, Robbins JB.

Correlation between pertussis toxin IgG antibodies in postvaccination sera and subsequent protection against pertussis. *J Infect Dis* (2000) 181:1010–1013.

- Donoso A, León J, Ramírez M, Rojas G, Oberpaur B. Pertussis and fatal pulmonary hypertension: A discouraged entity. *Scand J Infect Dis* (2005) 37:145–148. doi: 10.1080/00365540510026436
- 31. Paddock CD, Sanden GN, Cherry JD, Gal AA, Langston C, Tatti KM, Wu K, Goldsmith CS, Greer PW, Montague JL, et al. Pathology and Pathogenesis of Fatal *Bordetella pertussis* Infection in Infants. *Clin Infect Dis* (2008) 47:328–338. doi: 10.1086/589753
- Mills KHG, Ryan M, Ryan E, Mahon BP. A murine model in which protection correlates with pertussis vaccine efficacy in children reveals complementary roles for humoral and cell-mediated immunity in protection against Bordetella pertussis. *Infect Immun* (1998) 66:594–602.
- Zheng MZM, Wakim LM. Tissue resident memory T cells in the respiratory tract. *Mucosal Immunol* (2022) 15:379–388.
- Vermeulen F, Verscheure V, Damis E, Vermeylen D, Leloux G, Dirix V, Locht C, Mascart F. Cellular immune responses of preterm infants after vaccination with whole-cell or acellular pertussis vaccines. *Clin Vaccine Immunol* (2009) 17:258–262.
- Mills KHG. Immunity to Bordetella pertussis. *Microbes Infect* (2001) 3:655–677. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S1286-4579(01)01421-6
- 36. Mahon BP, Brady MT, Mills KHG. Protection against Bordetella pertussis in mice in the absence of detectable circulating antibody: implications for long-term immunity in children. J Infect Dis (2000) 181:
- 37. Mills KHG, Ryan M, Ryan E, Mahon BP. A murine model in which protection correlates

with pertussis vaccine efficacy in children reveals complementary roles for humoral and cell-mediated immunity in protection against Bordetella pertussis. *Infect Immun* (1998) 66:594–602.

- 38. Mielcarek N, Debrie A-S, Raze D, Bertout J, Rouanet C, Younes A Ben, Creusy C, Engle J, Goldman WE, Locht C. Live Attenuated B. pertussis as a Single-Dose Nasal Vaccine against Whooping Cough. *PLOS Pathog* (2006) 2:e65. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.ppat.0020065
- 39. Cohn SE, Knorr KL, Gilligan PH, Smiley ML, Weber DJ. Pertussis is rare in human immunodeficiency virus disease. *Am Rev Respir Dis* (1993) 147:411–413.
- Hyer R, McGuire DK, Xing B, Jackson S, Janssen R. Safety of a two-dose investigational hepatitis B vaccine, HBsAg-1018, using a toll-like receptor 9 agonist adjuvant in adults.
 Vaccine (2018) 36:2604–2611. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2018.03.067
- Jackson S, Lentino J, Kopp J, Murray L, Ellison W, Rhee M, Shockey G, Akella L, Erby K, Heyward WL, et al. Immunogenicity of a two-dose investigational hepatitis B vaccine, HBsAg-1018, using a toll-like receptor 9 agonist adjuvant compared with a licensed hepatitis B vaccine in adults. *Vaccine* (2018) 36:668–674. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2017.12.038
- 42. Hirst A, Hyer RN, Janssen RS. Comparative cost-effectiveness of a 2-dose versus 3-dose vaccine for hepatitis B prevention in selected adult populations. *Vaccine* (2021) 39:4733–4741. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2021.05.020
- Champion CR. Heplisav-B: A Hepatitis B Vaccine With a Novel Adjuvant. Ann Pharmacother (2021) 55:783–791. doi: 10.1177/1060028020962050
- 44. Howlader DR, Das S, Lu T, Hu G, Varisco DJ, Dietz ZK, Walton SP, Ratnakaram SSK,

Gardner FM, Ernst RK, et al. Effect of Two Unique Nanoparticle Formulations on the Efficacy of a Broadly Protective Vaccine Against Pseudomonas Aeruginosa. *Front Pharmacol* (2021) 12:1–12. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2021.706157

- 45. Gregg KA, Harberts E, Gardner FM, Pelletier MR, Cayatte C, Yu L, McCarthy MP, Marshall JD, Ernst RK. A lipid A-based TLR4 mimetic effectively adjuvants a Yersinia pestis rF-V1 subunit vaccine in a murine challenge model. *Vaccine* (2018) 36:4023–4031. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2018.05.101.A
- Baracco L, Haupt R, Harberts E, Krammer F, Ernst R, Frieman M. BECC Adjuvanted Vaccine Provides Protection from Homologous and Heterologous Influenza A Infections. (2022) 39:5205–5213. doi: 10.1016/j.vaccine.2021.06.085.BECC
- 47. Sato Y, Sato H. Development of acellular pertussis vaccines. *Biologicals* (1999) 27:61–
 69. doi: 10.1006/biol.1999.0181
- Zorzeto TQ, Higashi HG, Silva MTN Da, De Carniel EF, Dias WO, Ramalho VD, Mazzola TN, Lima SCBS, Morcillo AM, Stephano MA, et al. Immunogenicity of a whole-cell pertussis vaccine with low lipopolysaccharide content in Infants. *Clin Vaccine Immunol* (2009) 16:544–550. doi: 10.1128/CVI.00339-08
- 49. Elahi S, Holmstrom J, Gerdts V. The benefits of using diverse animal models for studying pertussis. *Trends Microbiol* (2007) 15:
- Cimolai N. Non-primate animal models for pertussis: back to the drawing board? *Appl Microbiol Biotechnol* (2022) 106:1383–1398. doi: 10.1007/s00253-022-11798-1
- Merkel TJ, Halperin SA. Nonhuman primate and human challenge models of pertussis. J Infect Dis (2014) 209:S20–S23.
- 52. Warfel JM, Beren J, Merkel TJ. Airborne transmission of Bordetella pertussis. J Infect Dis

(2012) 206:902–906.